Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

6-4-2019 9:00 AM

Effects of Niacin and Vitamin D on Endothelial Cell Angiogenic Function and Vascular Regeneration During Lipotoxicity

Kia Mae Peters The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor Borradaile, Nica M. *The University of Western Ontario*

Graduate Program in Physiology and Pharmacology A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree in Master of Science © Kia Mae Peters 2019

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Alternative and Complementary Medicine Commons, Cardiovascular Diseases Commons, and the Nutritional and Metabolic Diseases Commons

Recommended Citation

Peters, Kia Mae, "Effects of Niacin and Vitamin D on Endothelial Cell Angiogenic Function and Vascular Regeneration During Lipotoxicity" (2019). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 6251. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/6251

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

Abstract

Observational studies have suggested an association between low levels of niacin and vitamin D and increased cardiovascular disease risk. Both vitamins have been shown to improve endothelial functions and vascular regeneration following vascular injury, however, it appears vitamin D may promote or inhibit neovascularization in a context-dependent manner. We hypothesized that supplementation of vitamin D alone and in combination with niacin, would improve endothelial cell function under lipotoxic conditions and promote revascularization and functional recovery in obese mice with ischemic injury. Matrigel assays, mRNA microarray analyses and growth rate assays were used to investigate angiogenic function of endothelial cells exposed to the saturated fatty acid, palmitate. Supplementation with vitamin D, niacin, and the combination improved endothelial tube formation and stability in high palmitate. Supplementation with vitamin D markedly decreased expression of cell cycle regulators, where niacin induced stable expression of miR126, a known regulator of angiogenesis. In diet-induced obese mice with acute ischemic injury, treatment with niacin, but not vitamin D or the combination, improved hind limb functional recovery. No significant improvements in revascularization, regeneration, inflammation, or fibrosis were observed. In conclusion, although both vitamins promoted in vitro endothelial cell angiogenic function, only niacin improved functional recovery following ischemic injury.

Keywords

Metabolic syndrome, angiogenesis, lipotoxicity, endothelial cells, peripheral vascular disease, 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3, revascularization, hind limb ischemia

Summary for Lay Audience

In Canada, obesity, diabetes and metabolic syndrome are on the rise, especially among Canada's Indigenous population. These diseases often lead to damaged blood vessels and cardiovascular diseases such as heart attack, stroke, hypertension, atherosclerosis and loss of blood flow to the lower legs, which can lead to amputation. These complications occur during obesity and diabetes due to the high levels of fats and sugars in the blood stream that damage endothelial cells, which make up the inner lining of blood vessels and maintain vessel function. One of the biggest challenges to our health care system is finding effective treatment options for patients with vascular disease. Both niacin (vitamin B3) and vitamin D have potential as alternative or complementary treatment options for vascular disease as they have been show to improve and maintain the function of endothelial cells. This project investigated whether vitamin D alone or in combination with niacin, could improve the ability of blood vessels to repair and regrow following damage caused by high fats. Supplementation with vitamin D, niacin, and the combination improved the ability of endothelial cells to form blood vessels in an experimental dish. However, in obese mice with hind leg blood vessel injury, supplementation with niacin alone, but not vitamin D or the combination, improved functional recovery of the hind leg. It is possible that vitamin D may limit the growth of new blood vessels during obesity as it was also found that vitamin D decreased the growth and expansion of endothelial cells when exposed to high fat. These findings raise questions as to effectiveness of vitamin D supplementation to promote cardiovascular health in a high fat setting such as obesity or metabolic syndrome. Ultimately, better understanding of the effects of nutritional compounds on blood vessels will help guide therapeutic and dietary recommendations for the promotion of vascular health.

Co-Authorship Statement

Rachel Wilson assisted with some of the RNA extractions and completed the final qRT-PCR experimental repeat for MIR126 time course data presented in Figure 3.3 B-D.

Plasma, liver lipid and enzyme measurements in Table 3.3 were performed through the Metabolic Phenotyping Laboratory in Robarts Research Institute by Cindy Sawyez and Brian Sutherland, and the London Health Science Center Core Facility.

Brian Sutherland assisted in Catwalk data collection presented in Figure 3.4.

Dissection and immunostaining of the tibilas anterior muscle presented in Figures 3.5 A and 3.7 A were performed by Zengxuan Nong, Hoa Yin and the Molecular Pathology Core Facility in Robarts Research Institute.

Capillary and arteriole densities, arteriole diameter, myofiber areas and fibrosis location score analyses presented in Figures 3.5, 3.6 and 3.7 were performed with the help of Peter Park, Richard Zhang, and Dr. Nica Borradaile.

Richard Zhang assisted in the development of all customized, automated ImageJ protocols used for image analysis presented in figures 3.5, 3.6 and 3.7.

Acknowledgments

Words cannot begin to describe how sincerely thankful I am to my supervisor, Dr. Nica Borradaile. Your unwavering support, encouragement, empathy and guidance have made the lab such an enjoyable place to learn and grow as both a student and researcher. You have been one of the most significant role-models in my life of how to be a well-rounded person both in and out of academia. I am always in awe of how well you balance everything from teaching, to networking, to research, to writing, to family, to living a healthy and active lifestyle. I am truly grateful and thankful for all your time and patience you have given me. When I fell ill, your compassion towards me and prioritizing my health were exactly what I needed. My road to recovery would have looked a lot different if it had not been for your unwavering kindness and support. I truly appreciate everything you have done for me and the opportunities you have provided me with.

Next, I would like to thank all past and present members of the Borradaile lab: Alex Hetherington, Peter Park, Richard Zhang, Daniel Lim, Carrie Chen and Kiersten Williams. An extra special thank you goes to Rachel Wilson, for your kind words, encouragement and help throughout the last two years; from taking care of me at the CLC, to helping me with experiments when my body was in overwhelming pain. You kept me going and supported me through everything; a kindness that has meant more to me than I will ever be able to express. Thank you to Cindy Sawyez for your guidance, support and endless supply of cookies to help cheer me up when I was having a rough day. Thank you to Caroline O'Neil and Brian Sutherland for sharing your knowledge/experience and for your help with experiments.

To past and present members of the Urquhart lab: thank you for creating a big lab family and making the lab such a fun and entertaining place to work. Each one of you has taught me so much about laughter, friendship, and how to live your best life.

A big thank you goes to my community, Caldwell First Nation and to Southern First Nation Secretariat. Thank you for helping to provide me with the opportunity to attend postsecondary and for guiding me through this academic journey. I am truly grateful for your teachings. I aspire to return the favour by sharing the knowledge I have gathered along my journey with Caldwell First Nation and all first nation communities. Thank you to my advisory committee members Dr. Timothy Regnault, Dr. John DiGuglielmo and Dr. Rob Gros for your guidance, support and understanding throughout the course of this project.

Finally, I would like to thank my friends, my family and my other-half, Alex Kubinec, for their love and support throughout the duration of my studies. To my parents, thank you for listening to me and encouraging me when the stresses of graduate school became overwhelming. To Alex, thank you for being my rock, especially throughout this past year. Your support and encouragement have helped me see to the completion of this degree.

Thank you to everyone who contributed to my experiences at Western, both in and out of the lab. You have helped me grow, to stay true to myself and my values and have given direction for my future endeavors.

Table of Contents

Abstract i
Summary for Lay Audienceii
Co-Authorship Statementiii
Acknowledgmentsiv
Table of Contents vi
List of Tablesix
List of Figures x
List of Appendices xi
Abbreviations and Symbols xii
Chapter 1 ¹ 1
1 Introduction
1.1 Obesity, Metabolic Syndrome and Ischemic Peripheral Vascular Disease
1.2 Endothelial Cell Damage during Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome
1.3 Endothelial Cell Lipotoxicity
1.4 Niacin and the Regulation of Lipid Metabolism and Vascular Function
1.5 Vitamin D and Vascular Function15
1.6 Traditional, Complementary and Alternative Medicine
1.7 Objectives and Hypothesis
Chapter 2
2 Materials and Methods
2.1 Cell Culture and Treatments
2.2 Tube Formation and Stability Assays
2.3 HMVEC Cytotoxicity
2.4 Cell Viability

	2.5	Global Gene Expression	28
	2.6	qRT-PCR	30
	2.7	Growth Rate	31
	2.8	Mouse Model	31
	2.9	Histology	33
	2.10	OStatistics	34
Cl	napte	er 3	35
3	Res	ults	35
	3.1	Niacin and vitamin D improve HMVEC tube formation and stability in high palmitate	35
	3.2	Niacin and vitamin D have distinct effects on HMVEC gene expression in high palmitate	39
	3.3	Niacin, but not vitamin D, improves recovery of hind limb function following acute ischemic injury in obese mice with metabolic syndrome	47
	3.4	Vitamin D does not promote vascular or myofiber regeneration of tibialis anterior muscles in diet-induced obese mice with metabolic syndrome	or 52
	3.5	Vitamin D does not decrease inflammation or fibrosis of tibilas anterior muscles in diet-induced obese mice with metabolic syndrome	s 55
Cl	napte	er 4	57
4	Dise	cussion	57
	4.1	Summary of Results	57
	4.2	Niacin and Vitamin D Improves Endothelial Cell Angiogenic Function in High Palmitate	58
	4.3	Modulation of Endothelial Cell Gene Expression by Niacin and Vitamin D	61
	4.4	Vitamin D does not Improve Functional Recovery in Obese Mice with Acute Ischemic Injury	63
	4.5	Combined Vitamin Supplementation and Functional Recovery in Obese Mice with Acute Ischemic Injury	66
	4.6	Limitations and Future Directions	68
	4.7	Relevance and Conclusionsvii	70

References	
Appendices	
Curriculum Vitae	

List of Tables

Table 3.1. Top 10 GO categories and KEGG pathways for genes differentially expressed in	
response to high palmitate.	42
Table 3.2. GO categories and KEGG pathways corresponding to changes in gene expression	n
highlighted in Figure 3.2	44
Table 3.3. Metabolic parameters of 129S6/SvEv mice	49

List of Figures

List of Appendices

Appendix A: Animal Use Protocol	96
Appendix B: Permission for use	97
Appendix C: Supplemental Information	98

Abbreviations and Symbols

ABCA1	ATP-binding cassette transporter A family member 1
ABCG1	ATP-binding cassette transporter G family member 1
Akt	Protein kinase B
АМРК	5' adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
Аро	Apolipoprotein
ATF6	Activating transcription factor 6
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BMI	Body mass index
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CD31	Cluster of differentiation 31
cDNA	Complementary DNA
СНО	Chinese hamster ovary
CEPT	Cholesteryl ester transfer protein
СНОР	CCAAT-enhancer-binding protein homologous protein
CPT1	Carnitine palmitoyl transferase I
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
CYP2A4	Cytochrome P450, family2, subfamily A, polypeptide 4
DGAT	Diacylglycerol acyltransferase
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EC	Endothelial cell
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EGM-2MV	Endothelial growth media-2 microvascular
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ET-1	Endothelin-1
eNOS	Endothelial nitric oxide synthase
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
ERK1/2	Extracellular signal-regulated kinases

FMD	Flow mediated dilation
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GO	Gene ontology
GPR109A	G-protein coupled receptor 109A
H_2O_2	Hydrogen peroxide
HAEC	Human aortic endothelial cell
HDL	High density Lipoprotein
HIF-1	Hypoxia-inducible factor 1
HMVEC	Human microvascular endothelial cell
HO-1	Heme oxygenase 1
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
HUVEC	Human umbilical vein endothelial cell
ICAM-1	Intercellular adhesion molecule 1
IKK	Inhibitor of kappa B kinase
IL-6	Interleukin 6
IL-8	Interleukin 8
i.p	Intra-peritoneal
IRE1	Inositol-requiring enzyme 1
IU	International units
KEGG	Kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes
LDL	Low density lipoprotein
MCP-1	monocyte chemoattractant protein-1
miRNA	micro-ribonucleic acid
MPO	Myeloperoxidase
MTT	3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-Yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide
NA	Niacin
\mathbf{NAD}^{+}	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (oxidized)
NADH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (reduced)
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NEFA	Non-esterified fatty acids
NF-κB	Nuclear factor KB

NLRP3	Nucleotide-Binding Oligomerization Domain, Leucine Rich Repeat
	and Pyrin Domain Containing 3
NO	Nitric oxide
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PGD ₂	Prostaglandin D ₂
PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
РКС	Protein kinase C
PP2A	Protein phosphatase 2A
ΡΡΑRγ	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ
PTH	Parathyroid hormone
PVD	Peripheral vascular disease
qRT-PCR	Quantitative reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction
rcf	Relative centrifugal force
RAAS	Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RXR	Retinoid X Receptor
SEM	Standard error of mean
SIRT	Sirtuin
T2DM	Type 2 diabetes mellitus
TCAM	Traditional complementary and alternative medicine
TG	Triglyceride
TLR4	Toll-like receptor-4
TNFα	Tumor necrosis factor α
TXA2	Thromboxane A2
USPSTF	United States Preventive Services Task Force
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1
VDR	Vitamin D receptor
VDRE	Vitamin D response element
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VLDL	Very low density lipoprotein
VSMC	Vascular smooth muscle cell

Chapter 1¹

1 Introduction

1.1 Obesity, Metabolic Syndrome and Ischemic Peripheral Vascular Disease

Worldwide prevalence of obesity has nearly tripled since 1975, with its prevalence only expected to increase in years to come. As of 2016, the World Health Organization estimated that more than 650 million people worldwide are obese (World Health Organization, 2016). More shockingly, the prevalence of obesity among children and adolescents has risen from 4% to 18% in the span of 41 years (World Health Organization, 2016). Historically, obesity has been regarded as a high-income country problem, with the highest prevalence observed in the Americas; however it is currently on the rise in low- and middle-income countries (World Health Organization, 2016). Increased prevalence of obesity is largely attributed to the increased consumption of calorie dense, highly palatable foods that are high in fat and sugar (Crino *et al.*, 2015). Increased calorie consumption, coupled with decreased prevalence of obesity in the western world (Unger & Scherer, 2010; Sturm & An, 2014).

The World Health Organization defines obesity as having abnormal or excess accumulation of adipose tissue that may be detrimental to health (World health organization, 2016). In order to be classified as obese, a body mass index (BMI = weight $[kg] / height^2 [m^2]$) of >30 kg/m² is required. Although BMI has been used clinically for centuries to classify obesity, its use has been scrutinized and found to be an ineffective tool to measure associations between weight and cardiometabolic health. Rather, medical practitioners should consider ectopic adipose tissue distribution within the body as an indicator of weight and cardiometabolic health (Tomiyama *et al.*, 2016). Specifically, abdominal obesity, or excess fat accumulation around the waist or abdomen, is a key risk factor for the development of metabolic syndrome and other chronic diseases such as type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) and cardiovascular disease (CVD) (Mokdad *et al.*, 2003;

¹ A version of this thesis has been accepted to the Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry [K.M. Peters *et al.* (2019) *J. Nutr. Biochem.* 70: 65–74].

Després & Lemieux, 2006). The most common and prevalent downstream complication associated with abdominal obesity is metabolic syndrome. Due to the many physiological and metabolic disturbances that occur during metabolic syndrome, there is an increased risk for the development of other co-morbidities such as CVD, T2DM and all-cause mortality (O'Neill & O'Driscoll, 2015). Metabolic syndrome is diagnosed when a patient presents with at least 3 of the following 5 criteria: elevated blood pressure >130/85 mmHG, elevated fasting blood glucose level >5.6 mmol/L, high triglycerides (TG) >1.7 mmol/L, low levels of high density lipoprotein (HDL) <1.0 mmol/L in men or <1.3 mmol/L in women or an increased waist circumference >102 cm in men or >88 cm in women (Metabolic Syndrome Canada, 2019).

Under normal physiological conditions, adipocytes are able to compensate for caloric excess and inactivity by expanding their lipid depots (adipose hypertrophy) and through adipogenesis (adipose hyperplasia) to maximize storage of diet-derived plasma lipids in the form of TG (Virtue & Vidal-Puig, 2010). During periods of fasting, stored TG can undergo lipolysis to provide energy to other organs, in the form of free fatty acids (Unger & Scherer, 2010). Adipocytes are both an endocrine and paracrine organ and secrete various factors, or adipokines, that can influence different metabolic and vascular processes. In the setting of obesity, concomitant with adipocyte hypertrophy, is a proportional increase in leptin secretion from adipocytes that targets the hypothalamus to reduce food consumption (Unger & Scherer, 2010; Harman S. Mattu, 2013). Leptin also has a physiological role, via leptin-induced fatty acid oxidation, to minimize the accumulation of lipids in cell types other than adipocytes (Unger & Scherer, 2010). Hyperleptinaemia may contribute to the pathophysiology of metabolic syndrome and CVD during obesity, as it is associated with insulin resistance, platelet aggregation and arterial thrombosis (Van Gaal et al., 2006). Adjocytes can further contribute to the pathophysiology of obesity and metabolic syndrome through the secretion of proinflammatory molecules such as tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF α), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), leading to a sustained proinflammatory state (Van Gaal et al., 2006; Campia et al., 2012), which has been shown to induce insulin resistance and increase the risk for the development of metabolic syndrome (Odegaard & Chawla, 2013).

Under sustained conditions of increased caloric intake and decreased physical activity, the ability of adipocytes to store excess lipids is exceeded, resulting in uncontrolled TG lipolysis and subsequent increase in circulating fatty acids (van Herpen & Schrauwen-Hinderling, 2008). Adipose hypertrophy, rather than adipose hyperplasia, is associated with impaired adipocyte function, inflammation, insulin resistance, metabolic disease and cardiovascular risk (Skurk et al., 2007; Sun et al., 2011). An increased flux of fatty acids from dysfunctional adipocytes can partially account for hypertriglyceridemia seen in patients with metabolic syndrome, as the liver generates more very low density lipoproteins (VLDL) in response to increased substrate availability (van Herpen & Schrauwen-Hinderling, 2008). Increased plasma levels of fatty acids and lipoproteins during chronic hyperlipidemia, can lead to steatosis, or the abnormal accumulation of fatty acids in tissues, such as the liver, heart, skeletal muscle, and vasculature, that are not metabolically programmed to store these excess lipids (van Herpen & Schrauwen-Hinderling, 2008). Steatosis can disruption cellular signaling and tissue homeostasis, leading to cell death in various tissues and organs, through a process termed lipotoxicity (Wende et al., 2012; Dalan et al., 2014).

Cardiovascular diseases are some of the most prevalent downstream complications associated with obesity and metabolic syndrome (Campia et al., 2012; Brostow et al., 2012). Vascular complications arise in multiple tissue sites and vascular beds in response to excess circulating fatty acids. In addition to fatty acid accumulation within vascular endothelium, the inflammatory response induced by vascular steatosis results in macrophage recruitment and subsequent plaque formation in large and medium sized arteries (Talayero & Sacks, 2011). Plaque development occludes arteries contributing to the hypertensive state observed during metabolic syndrome. Over time, plaques may become unstable and are at risk of rupture that can lead to myocardial infarction and stroke (Libby, 2012; Manduteanu & Simionescu, 2012). Beyond large and medium sized arteries, plaques may also develop in peripheral vascular beds, disrupting blood flow to the extremities, and lead to the development of peripheral vascular disease (PVD) (Brostow et al., 2012; Teodorescu et al., 2013). Left untreated, patients can develop end stage PVD, or critical limb ischemia, and may require limb amputation (Teodorescu et Metabolic syndrome is associated with increased incidence of CVD al., 2013).

morbidity, mortality and all-cause mortality (Galassi *et al.*, 2006), as well as increased incidence of CVD endpoints, including ischemic stroke (Chen *et al.*, 2006), PVD (Garg *et al.*, 2014) and end stage PVD (Gardner *et al.*, 2006). Therefore, prevention and intervention strategies protecting against vascular damage during obesity and metabolic syndrome are warranted.

1.2 Endothelial Cell Damage during Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome

Vascular endothelial cells (EC) serve many physiological functions, playing a critical role in the maintenance of vascular homeostasis. The endothelium lines the entire circulatory system acting as a physical barrier between the lumen and vessel wall. EC have both a sensory and effector capacity to regulate thrombosis, platelet and leukocyte activity, vascular permeability, fibrinolysis and immune modulation (Bonetti *et al.*, 2003). In addition, EC secrete a number of mediators that regulate vascular tone, such as endothelin-1 (ET-1) and thromboxane A2 (TXA2) for vasoconstriction, and nitric oxide (NO) for vasodilation (Rajendran *et al.*, 2013). Furthermore, EC play a critical role in the maintenance of vascular structure through angiogenesis and are responsible for vascular regeneration and repair following injury (Imrie *et al.*, 2010). Therefore, disruption of EC function can play a critical role in the pathogenesis of many vascular diseases common to obesity and metabolic syndrome.

Endothelial dysfunction, in a broad sense, is characterized by a shift in EC physiology that results in an imbalance of vascular tone regulators leading to disrupted vascular homeostasis (Endemann & Schiffrin, 2004). More specifically, there is an observed decrease in the important vasodilator, NO, with a corresponding increase in vasoconstrictor factors (Campia *et al.*, 2012; Symons & Abel, 2013). It is also understood that beyond the imbalance in vasoregulators, EC dysfunction comprises EC activation that induces a pro-inflammatory, proliferative and pro-coagulator state. Endothelial dysfunction is associated with obesity and metabolic syndrome (Steinberg *et al.*, 1996) and has been identified as a surrogate marker for vascular disease onset and progression, including the common and often underdiagnosed, condition of PVD (Vita & Hamburg, 2010; Campia *et al.*, 2012). More interestingly, endothelial dysfunction has been shown

to precede overt symptoms of metabolic syndrome and obesity, suggesting that it may contribute to the development of both the vascular and metabolic disturbances associated with these diseases (Campia *et al.*, 2012; Grandl & Wolfrum, 2018).

Initially, EC respond and adapt to vascular stress and changes in their microenvironment by modulating their constitutive functions. However, under continued or prolonged insults, such as hyperlipidemia, hyperglycemia or hemodynamic stress, endothelial dysfunction arises, leading to EC injury and eventual apoptosis (Simionescu, 2007; Kim et al., 2012). An early adaptation of EC function in response to hyperlipidemia during obesity and metabolic syndrome involves altered EC permeability, such that LDL and VLDL can accumulate in the subendothelium (Simionescu, 2007). This shift in permeability is accompanied by alteration in EC secretory phenotype, where EC synthesize surface adhesion molecules, such as selectins, including vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), chemotactic factors, particularly MCP-1 and IL-8, and vasoactive substances (Simionescu, 2007). Expression of these molecules facilitates leukocyte-endothelial interactions, promoting monocyte recruitment and generation of a chronic inflammatory state (Grover-Páez & Zavalza-Gómez, 2009; Rajendran et al., 2013). Endothelial NO has been identified as an important molecule for maintenance of vascular function under normal physiological conditions. Insults to EC can reduce or even abolish NO function. Reduced NO bioavailability further contributes to the upregulation of VCAM-1 in EC via the nuclear factor κB (NF- κB) pathway augmenting the inflammatory response (Kuldo *et al.*, 2005).

Pathogenesis of endothelial dysfunction and progression of vascular disease is largely dependent on vessel type and location within the human body. Presentation of endothelial dysfunction in large arteries represents a crucial role in the early development of lipidrich foam cell formation, lesion evolution and eventual atherosclerotic plaques formation. Conversely, at the level of microvessels, endothelial dysfunction results in disruption of blood flow and vasoreactivity (Abularrage *et al.*, 2005; Avogaro & de Kreutzenberg, 2005). Microvascular endothelial dysfunction is more closely related to development and progression of PVD rather than atherosclerosis. Furthermore, microvascular endothelial dysfunction precedes atherosclerotic plaque formation making it an important early marker of vascular disease during obesity and metabolic syndrome (Verma *et al.*, 2003). Therefore, prevention and intervention strategies for PVD should target endothelial dysfunction. However, currently available pharmacotherapies for PVD are limited and generally focus on symptom relief for thrombosis and claudication pain management rather than promoting endogenous revascularization of the ischemic tissues (Farber & Eberhardt, 2016). Patients who develop end stage PVD, have the option to undergo surgical revascularization to increase chances of limb salvage, but this method is rather invasive and further highlights the need for more therapeutic treatments targeting the promotion of endothelial function and endogenous vascular regeneration (Saghiri *et al.*, 2017).

1.3 Endothelial Cell Lipotoxicity

High levels of circulating fatty acids are key endothelial stressors during metabolic diseases. Lipotoxicity is the process by which lipid accumulation results in alteration of tissue homeostasis that leads to cell dysfunction and eventual apoptosis (Imrie *et al.*, 2010; Kim *et al.*, 2012). EC are especially vulnerable to lipotoxicity as they form the inner most layer of the vasculature and are constantly exposed to high levels of circulating lipids (Wende *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, EC's main energy source is derived from aerobic glycolytic ATP, and therefore EC lack the metabolic programing to efficiently process excess lipids through β -oxidation. Due to the inability of EC to processes large quantities of lipids, metabolic stress pathways are activated and resulting in the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) that contribute to endothelial dysfunction (Wende *et al.*, 2012). Figure 1.1 provides a summary of EC lipotoxicity and related pathways during obesity and metabolic syndrome, which are discussed in detail below.

Fatty acids are classified as either saturated or unsaturated fatty acids. It is largely recognized that saturated fatty acids are responsible for CVD, where unsaturated fatty acids are well tolerated by cells and may actually protect against CVD (Ghosh *et al.*, 2017). Experimental work in EC has demonstrated that saturated fatty acids, such as palmitate, induce cellular apoptosis in a dose-dependent manner, where unsaturated fatty acids do not (Staiger *et al.*, 2006; Ciapaite *et al.*, 2007). Palmitate is one of the most



Figure 1.1 Summary of endothelial dysfunction and related pathways during obesity and metabolic syndrome.

During obesity and metabolic syndrome (1) there is accumulation of lipids in adipocytes (2). Once adipocyte capacity is exceeded uncontrolled, dysregulated lipolysis occurs (3), releasing excess fatty acids into circulation (4). Endothelial cells are continuously exposed to high levels of circulating lipids as they comprise the inner most layer of vasculature. Endothelial cells lack the metabolic programming to process excess fatty acids. Excess palmitate, an abundant dietary saturated fatty acid, can overwhelm the ability of a cell to store fatty acids in lipid droplets or to catabolize them through β -oxidation in mitochondria. This can result in production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and ER stress, resulting in endothelial dysfunction and eventual death, through a process termed lipotoxicity. Palmitate can also readily be incorporated into the ER lipid membrane, resulting in impaired membrane structure and integrity. Oxidative stress and ER stress result in release of calcium from the ER further contributing to mitochondrial-mediated cell death (5).

abundant saturated fatty acids occurring in a typical western-diet, and has been identified as a strong contributing factor to atherosclerosis development (Yamagishi *et al.*, 2002; Lu *et al.*, 2013). Several studies have shown that animals fed a western style diet high in saturated fats resulted in various metabolic and vascular disturbances, including atherosclerosis and PVD (Breslow, 1996; Coenen *et al.*, 2009; Wang *et al.*, 2009).

During exposure to excess fatty acids, especially saturated fatty acids, toxic bioactive lipid metabolites can accumulate, contributing to impaired metabolic homeostasis and endothelial dysfunction. Ceramides are precursors for sphingolipids in cells, both of which have been recognized as initiators of cell stress response and eventual apoptosis following cellular injury (Chaurasia & Summers, 2015). Inhibition of ceramide biosynthesis has been demonstrated to prevent various cardiovascular events, including endothelial dysfunction. Ceramides are produced in response to saturated fatty acid metabolism and have been shown to decrease eNOS activity and contribute to endothelial dysfunction (Xiao-yun et al., 2009). Using aortic EC, Zhang et al. (2012) showed that increased de novo ceramide production was associated with reduced eNOS activation and NO bioavailability by initiating colocalization of eNOS with protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) and preventing Akt-associated activation. Furthermore, treatment of EC with ceramide elicited signalling events that led to increased ROS generation (Zhang et al., 2012b), which has been show to occur upstream of eNOS inhibition and mediated in an NADPH dependent manner (Mugabo et al., 2011). Ceramide production has also been associated with impaired EC functions such as decreased cell proliferation and migration (Bocci et al., 2012). Ceramide accumulation in response to excess palmitate outlines one mechanism by which lipotoxicity contributes to endothelial dysfunction and eventual cell death.

Saturated fatty acids, such as palmitate, have been shown to readily induce EC inflammatory pathway activation that has been shown to contribute to endothelial dysfunction (Kim *et al.*, 2005; Liu *et al.*, 2012). Several studies have reported increased activation of the NF-κB inflammatory pathway in response to fatty acids, resulting in decreased NO production and a dysfunctional phenotype (Staiger *et al.*, 2006; Iwata *et al.*, 2011; Li *et al.*, 2011). Kim *et al.* (2007) demonstrated that palmitate signals via toll-like receptor-4 (TLR4) in EC to upregulate the expression of inflammatory genes, such as

IL-6 and TNF α . Increased expression of these inflammatory genes is associated with impaired insulin signalling and reduced NO production in vascular EC (Kim et al., 2007). Follow-up studies from this group have demonstrated that palmitate-induced TLR4 activation was associated with NADPH-dependent ROS production in human microvascular endothelial cells (HMVEC), which was required for the inflammatory response elicited by palmitate (Maloney et al., 2009). Fatty acids have also been shown to induce the expression of inflammasomes, which are large cytoplasmic complexes from the NOD-like receptors family of pattern-recognition receptors (Abderrazak et al., 2015). Inflammasomes are responsible for the activation of caspases, which leads to the activation of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-1 β and IL-18 (Martinon *et al.*, 2002). NLRP3 is the most versatile and clinically relevant inflammasome as several inflammatory diseases such as obesity, atherosclerosis and T2DM have been linked to NLRP3 activation (Leemans et al., 2011). A recent study by Wang et al. (2016) demonstrated that treatment of microvascular EC with palmitate activated NLRP3, which was associated with decreased expression of endothelial tight junction proteins and the promotion of a dysfunctional EC phenotype.

Oxidative stress and increased ROS production have been identified as a key player in the development EC dysfunction during lipotoxicity. Mitochondria are a major source of ROS and oxidative stress. Exposure to palmitate has been show to increased ROS production in skeletal muscle cells (Jheng *et al.*, 2012) and in vascular EC (Szewczyk *et al.*, 2015; Broniarek *et al.*, 2016) due to incomplete mitochondrial β-oxidation. Another major source of ROS production in EC that has grown much attention is NADPH oxidase. More specifically, treatment of EC with palmitate has been shown to increase ROS production in an NADPH-oxidase dependent manner, which was associated with endothelial dysfunction in obese, diabetic rats (Chinen *et al.*, 2007). Production of ROS in EC can impair NO bioavailability via disrupted oxidant/antioxidant balance. Excess ROS has been shown to react with NO to form peryoxynitrite and lead to a disruption in eNOS activity and decreased NO bioavailability (Zou *et al.*, 2002; Molnar *et al.*, 2005; Fonseca *et al.*, 2010). Furthermore, various pathways contributing to ROS production can synergistically interact to generate an increasingly dysfunctional phenotype. For example, NADPH-oxidase-derived ROS can enhance mitochondrial ROS production resulting in a

vicious cycle of increased ROS production, reduced NO bioavailability and increased endothelial dysfunction (Imrie *et al.*, 2010; Zorov *et al.*, 2014).

Excess saturated fatty acids have also been shown to induce endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress outlining another mechanism of fatty acid induced endothelial dysfunction (Li *et al.*, 2015). Several studies have shown that endothelial ER stress leads to increased NADPH-oxidase expression, decreased eNOS activity and increased ROS production (Santos *et al.*, 2014; Galán *et al.*, 2014; Li *et al.*, 2015). Palmitate has been shown to inhibit EC proliferation, increase ROS production and induce endothelial apoptosis via upregulation of the ER stress marker, C/EBP homologous protein (CHOP) (Lu *et al.*, 2013). A recent study by Tampakakis *et al.* (2016) demonstrated that elevated fatty acids following intralipid infusion in healthy patients, induced characteristics of microvascular dysfunction along with activation of activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6) and inositol-requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1) in EC, both of which are early markers of ER stress response. Lastly, excess fatty acids can induce ER stress through disruption of ER membrane. Palmitate has been shown to be rapidly incorporated into ER membrane phospholipids disrupting membrane integrity and initiate apoptosis (Borradaile *et al.*, 2006).

1.4 Niacin and the Regulation of Lipid Metabolism and Vascular Function

Niacin (vitamin B3) has been used in the clinical setting for decades to correct high lipid profiles, particularly hypertriglyceridemia, in patients at risk for CVD (Digby *et al.*, 2012*b*). Pharmacological doses of niacin have been shown to provide clinical benefit in the setting of metabolic disease by lowering the pro-atherogenic lipid species, VLDL and LDL, while simultaneously increasing the anti-atherogenic high-density lipoprotein (HDL) fractions, resulting in improved lipid profiles (Thoenes *et al.*, 2007; Creider *et al.*, 2012). Despite the clinical benefit of niacin, its use has been hindered by a lack of patient compliance due to its adverse, yet relatively harmless, cutaneous flushing experienced with niacin supplementation.

Niacin has been shown to elicit some effects through the cell surface receptor, GPR109A. This is a seven-transmembrane G-protein coupled receptor that has a high affinity for niacin and was first identified in 2003 (Tunaru *et al.*, 2003; Wise *et al.*, 2003; Soga *et al.*, 2003). GPR109A is widely expressed in different cell types including immune cells (Yousefi *et al.*, 2000; Schaub *et al.*, 2001), intestinal epithelium (Thangaraju *et al.*, 2009), and epidermal Langerhans cells (Maciejewski-Lenoir *et al.*, 2006). Activation of GPR109A in Langerhans cells, and subsequent production of the vasodilatory compound prostaglandin D_2 (PGD₂), is responsible for the cutaneous flushing experienced with niacin treatment. The most robust expression of GPR109A is found on both brown and white adipocytes and accounts for the anti-lipolytic effects of niacin (Tunaru *et al.*, 2003). More importantly, research from our lab confirmed GPR109A expression in vascular EC (Hughes-Large *et al.*, 2014).

As early as 1960s, the effect of niacin on lipid profiles has largely been attributed to the partial inhibition of adipocyte lipolysis. Niacin has been shown to activate GPR109A in adipocytes to inhibit adenylyl cyclase, reduce cyclic monophosphate (cAMP) accumulation and decrease adipocyte TG hydrolysis and fatty acid release (Lukasova *et al.*, 2011; Yadav *et al.*, 2012). The resultant decrease in fatty acid efflux limits substrate availability for hepatic TG synthesis and assembly of VLDL and LDL (Zhang *et al.*, 2005; Offermanns, 2006). However, more recent findings have found that niacin causes a robust rebound in adipocyte lipolysis that actually results in increased plasma fatty acid levels over 24 h following treatment (Oh *et al.*, 2011). Moreover, in mice lacking GPR109A, niacin treatment failed to produce an anti-lipolytic effect, but retained its lipid lowering effect (Lauring *et al.*, 2012). Thus it has been suggested that inhibition of adipose lipolysis is unlikely to be the limiting factor for hepatic TG synthesis (Kamanna & Kashyap, 2008).

Independent of GPR109A, niacin can directly target the liver to exert its effects on lipid profiles. Diacylglycerol acyltransferase 2 (DGAT2) is a key enzyme involved in the final catalysis step of hepatic TG synthesis. Niacin has been shown to directly and noncompetitively inhibit microsomal DGAT2 in HepG2 cells (Ganji *et al.*, 2004; Kamanna *et al.*, 2013). Due to decreases in hepatic TG synthesis there were observed increases in apolipoprotein B (ApoB) degradation, with a resulting decrease in hepatic secretion of VLDL and LDL. In support of this concept, findings from a small human study reported reduced hepatic lipid content following 23 weeks of treatment with

extended release niacin (2 g/day). Their results suggested that the mechanism may be due to inhibition of DGAT2, as DGAT2 polymorphisms were associated with smaller reduction in hepatic lipid content (Hu *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, rats fed a high-fat diet had decreased hepatic lipid content and displayed significant inhibition of mRNA levels, protein expression, and activity of DGAT2 following treatment with niacin (Ganji *et al.*, 2014). Results obtained in mice suggest that niacin may also inhibit hepatic peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1- β (PGC-1 β) expression resulting in decreased ApoC3 and reduced TG synthesis (Hernandez *et al.*, 2010).

Niacin has long been recognized for its ability to raise HDL levels; however mechanisms behind this effect remain complex and rather elusive (Pang et al., 2014). Kamanna et al. (2013) have proposed that niacin may reduce hepatic removal of HDL from circulation via down regulation of β -ATP synthase expression. Niacin may also enhance HDL formation by increasing lipidation of ApoA1 with cholesterol (Zhang et al., 2012a). Further studies have revealed this effect may be a result of enhanced lipid efflux from peripheral tissues via transcription of hepatic ABCA1 (Kamanna et al., 2013). Although niacin's involvement in augmenting HDL are complex and not well understood, niacin has been shown to improve the protective function of HDL on EC to limit the progression of atherosclerosis (Sorrentino et al., 2010; Ganji et al., 2014). Niacin's protective role may be associated with macrophage-mediated reverse cholesterol transport (Rubic et al., 2004; Lukasova et al., 2011). Niacin, through activation of GPR109A on macrophages can increase cholesterol efflux onto HDL particles via the ABCG1 transporter to reduce atherosclerosis progression (Lukasova et al., 2011). Specific to EC, in patients with T2DM, treatment with extended release niacin showed improved HDL capacity to stimulate NO production, endothelial repair and decrease oxidative stress (Sorrentino et al., 2010). More recent evidence has demonstrated that niacin may preserve HDL function by limiting HDL oxidation. Ganji et al. (2014) have shown that niacin decreased NADPH oxidase and ROS production, which was associated with reduced leukocyte myeloperoxidase (MPO) activity and decreased HDL oxidation.

Results from the large clinical trials HPS2-THRIVE (Haynes *et al.*, 2013) and AIM-HIGH (Albers *et al.*, 2013) have brought in to question the use of niacin for cardiovascular benefit in the treatment of dyslipidemia. These trials were designed to assess whether the addition of niacin to statin therapy offered any additional cardiovascular benefit. Both trials were stopped due to a lack of additional cardiovascular benefit. However, many criticisms of both trials have been published and suggest either study may have been insufficient to identify the cardiovascular benefits of niacin (Digby et al., 2012b; Michos *et al.*, 2012; Song & FitzGerald, 2013; Superko *et al.*, 2017) Despite the disappointing results from AIM-HIGH and HPS2-THRIVE, niacin intervention has consistently been shown to improve vascular health in several patient populations (Creider *et al.*, 2012), including those with metabolic disturbances (Thoenes *et al.*, 2007; Guyton *et al.*, 2013; Toth *et al.*, 2015). As outlined in section 1.3, vascular inflammation and oxidative stress have been identified as important contributors to endothelial dysfunction during lipotoxicity, and reductions in these pathways may drive niacin's vascular health and reduce the progression of atherosclerosis, independent of its lipid lowering effects as no changes in plasma lipids levels were observed (Wu *et al.*, 2010; Lukasova *et al.*, 2011; Digby *et al.*, 2012*b*).

Niacin treatment has been shown to reduce systemic inflammation in patients with CVD independent of changes in lipid levels, suggesting non-lipoprotein mediated antiinflammatory effects of niacin (Ridker *et al.*, 1997, 2000; Kuvin *et al.*, 2006). Through activation of GPR109A in adipocytes, niacin has been shown to inhibit secretion of proinflammatory molecules such as $TNF\alpha$, MCP-1, cytokines and fracaline limiting the contribution of these systemic inflammatory molecules to atherosclerosis (Digby *et al.*, 2010). GPR109A expression has been confirmed in monocytes and macrophages (Ahmed *et al.*, 2009) and niacin, via GPR109A activation, has been shown to reduce monocyte adhesion to EC, reducing the pro-inflammatory state (Tavintharan *et al.*, 2011). Niacin has also been shown to reduce the expression of MCP-1 and thus inhibit recruitment of neutrophils and macrophages to atherosclerotic plaques (Wu *et al.*, 2010; Lukasova *et al.*, 2011). More recently, Si *et al.* (2014) demonstrated, both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, that niacin exerted its anti-inflammatory effects via downregulated NF- κ B signaling pathways (Si *et al.*, 2014).

Niacin can also act as an antioxidant, protecting EC from oxidative stress. Treatment of coronary artery EC with niacin resulted in an upregulation of hemeoxygenase-1 (HO-1)

and resultant decrease in TNF α -mediated endothelial inflammation and oxidative stress (Wu *et al.*, 2012*a*). HO-1 has been consistently associated with clinical benefit in many pathological diseases, including CVD. Work by Ganji *et al.* (2009) has shown that niacin treatment increased endothelial NADPH and reduced glutathione which was associated with a reduction in ROS production and EC oxidative stress. Furthermore, in dyslipidemic patients, with low levels of HDL and hypercholesterolemia, treatment with niacin significantly decreased serum thiobarbituric acid and lipid peroxidases resulting in significantly reduced oxidative stress (Hamoud *et al.*, 2013).

Several studies exist to support the concept that niacin can directly improve EC function to provide a vascular benefit, independent of its lipid lowering effects. Niacin treatment improved angiogenesis following ischemic stroke, which was associated with increased expression of VEGF and increased PI3K activity (Chen *et al.*, 2009; Shehadah *et al.*, 2010). In diabetic mice, independent from changes in plasma lipids, niacin increased blood flow following peripheral ischemia, enhanced endothelial progenitor cell mobilization and improved revascularization in a NO-dependent manner (Huang *et al.*, 2012). In rabbits, niacin protected against endothelial dysfunction noted by increased vasodilation, decreased expression of VCAM-1 and MCP-1 and inhibition of vascular inflammation (Wu *et al.*, 2010). Recent work from our lab has demonstrated that niacin promotes HMVEC tube formation as well as enhances revascularization and functional recovery in diet-induced obese mice following ischemic injury (Hughes-Large *et al.*, 2014; Pang *et al.*, 2016).

Results from animal models suggesting that niacin directly improves EC function, independent of lipid lowering effects, are supported by human clinical studies. Niacin treatment significantly improved flow-mediated dilation (FMD) of the brachial artery in patients with T2DM (Hamilton *et al.*, 2010) and metabolic syndrome (Thoenes *et al.*, 2007), without changes in lipid profiles. More recently, in a small clinical trial, a seven day treatment with niacin was enough to improve FMD, without altering lipid levels (Nasser Figueiredo *et al.*, 2014). Furthermore, increased dietary niacin intake was associated with improved endothelial function as measured by FMD in the brachial artery and reduced oxidative stress (Kaplon *et al.*, 2014). A recent meta-analysis, found that niacin significantly improved endothelial dependent vasodilation without changes in lipid

parameters and the effect was more prominent in primary prevention of atherosclerotic CVD (Sahebkar, 2014). Finally, niacin treatment has been shown to significantly reduced coagulation factors in patients with PVD that may have been associated with the reduced CVD morbidity in these patients (Chesney *et al.*, 2000). Further understanding of the pleotropic effects of niacin, including promotion of vascular function and regeneration, outline an important step in determining the clinical use of niacin for the treatment of PVD during obesity and metabolic syndrome.

1.5 Vitamin D and Vascular Function

Historically, vitamin D has largely been recognized for its significant role in bone and mineral homeostasis. Recently however, vitamin D supplementation has gained much attention as a possible therapeutic option for CVD as several preclinical and epidemiological studies have demonstrated an association between low levels of circulating vitamin D and increased risk of CVD (Forman et al., 2007, 2008; Holick, 2007; Wang et al., 2008a). Moreover, vitamin D deficiency has been identified as an independent risk factor for all-cause CVD morbidity and mortality (Brøndum-Jacobsen et al., 2012; Kojima et al., 2014). Consequently, widespread supplement use for the promotion of vascular health has increased, with the consumption of vitamin D supplements consistently rising (Pludowski et al., 2018). However, it remains unclear whether widespread vitamin D supplementation for the promotion of vascular health is actually beneficial. Moreover, current dietary reference intakes and supplementation doses of vitamin D are based on the beneficial effects for the prevention of skeletal diseases such as rickets, osteomalacia, and fractures (Ross et al., 2011; Cashman & Kiely, 2014) where evidence is lacking in regards to supplemental doses associated with improved cardiovascular health (Pilz et al., 2016).

Vitamin D is a fat soluble vitamin and exists in two dominant forms, vitamin D_2 (ergocalciferol), synthesized by invertebrates and plants, and D_3 (cholecalciferol), that is naturally present in foods and endogenously photosynthesized in the skin in response to ultraviolet B radiation (Holick, 2003). Vitamin D itself is actually biologically inactive and requires two hydroxylation reactions in order to be biologically active (Bikle, 2014). The first hydroxylation reaction occurs in the liver where vitamin D is converted to 25-

hydroxyvitamin D [25(OH)D], which in then converted into the active form, 1α , 25dihydroxyvitamin D3 $[1\alpha, 25(OH)_2D_3]$, by 1α -hydroxylation that occurs primarily in the kidney (Bikle, 2014). Although the kidney is the primary site of the final hydroxylation step, this process can occur at various extra-renal sites within the body including skin cells, endothelial cells, pancreatic islet cells and monocytes/macrophages (Norman, 2008). Finally, 1α , $25(OH)_2D_3$ can enter target cells and interact with the ligand-binding domain of the vitamin D receptor (VDR) in the cytoplasm (Norman, 2008). VDR is almost ubiquitously expressed and has been identified on various cardiovascular cells types including cardiomyocytes (Nibbelink et al., 2007), endothelium (Merke et al., 1989), vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) (Wu-Wong et al., 2006) and myeloid cells (Wong et al., 2014). Following activation, VDR translocates to the nucleus and heterodimerizes with the retinoid X receptor (RXR). The VDR-RXR heterodimer can then act as a transcription factor to regulate gene expression by binding directly to vitamin D response elements (VDRE) (Whitfield et al., 1995). It has been estimated that VDR regulates approximately 3% of the genome (Carlberg, 2003), including processes important to cardiovascular physiology and pathology, such as proliferation, cellular differentiation, apoptosis and angiogenesis (Zittermann, 2014; Christakos et al., 2016). In addition to genomic regulation, vitamin D can also interact with VDR localized in caveolae of the plasma membrane and elicit rapid, nongenomic, responses that include activation of second messengers, rapid opening of calcium channels and activation of signaling molecules (Norman, 2008). It has been suggested that both genomic and nongenomic responses of vitamin D are interrelated and may further modulate, or cross talk, between the two signaling pathways (Norman, 2008).

Several pathways and cell types that are relevant to cardiovascular physiology are influenced by vitamin D and may help to explain the role of vitamin D deficiency in the pathogenesis of CVD. Vitamin D has been proposed to reduce hypertension through the suppression of renin-angiotensin-aldosterone-system (RAAS) (Li *et al.*, 2002). *In vitro* studies have confirmed that 1α ,25(OH)₂D₃ is a potent negative regulator of renin transcription by blocking the cAMP response element in the renin gene promoter (Yuan *et al.*, 2007). In addition, mice lacking VDR have increased levels of renin (Li *et al.*, 2004). Over activation of the RAAS pathway leads to blood vessels constriction,

contributing to hypertension and cardiac hypertrophy. Vitamin D may also protect against hypertension through its suppressive effects on parathyroid hormone (PTH) synthesis (Lee *et al.*, 2008; Wallis *et al.*, 2008; Lips, 2012), as increased serum concentrations of PTH are associated with increased risk for cardiovascular events including calcium overloading of cardiomyocytes (Watson *et al.*, 1997; Andersson *et al.*, 2004), increased oxidative stress, endothelial dysfunction (Gambardella *et al.*, 2018) and myocardial hypertrophy (Saleh *et al.*, 2003; Chen *et al.*, 2011). Experimental studies have also suggested that vitamin D may protect against atherosclerosis by inhibiting foam cell formation and increasing cholesterol efflux (Oh *et al.*, 2009; Yin *et al.*, 2015). Furthermore, VDR activation in VSMC results in upregulation of endothelin receptor type B and decreased oxytocin receptor expression to favour vessel relaxation (Bukoski *et al.*, 1989). Lastly, vitamin D may promote EC repair by inducing VEGF expression in VSMC (Cardús *et al.*, 2006; Wu-Wong *et al.*, 2006).

As mentioned above, several cell types have the vitamin D microendocrine system that allows for extra-renal synthesis of 1α , 25(OH)₂D₃, including EC (Merke *et al.*, 1989). A direct effect of VDR in the regulation of endothelial function was recently demonstrated by Ni et al. (2014) using endothelial-specific VDR knockout mice. Deletion of VDR resulted in impaired vessel relaxation accompanied by reduced eNOS expression and augmented blood pressure response to AngII (Ni et al., 2014). Several studies have demonstrated beneficial effects of vitamin D supplementation on vascular endothelial NO production (Molinari et al., 2011; Uberti et al., 2014; Martínez-Miguel et al., 2014). Activation of endothelial VDR has been shown to increase production of NO through p38/Akt-modulated eNOS activation (Molinari et al., 2013). Additionally, experimental work performed in mice with functionally inactive VDR displayed lower NO bioavailability and decreased eNOS expression, which was associated with endothelial dysfunction and increased arterial stiffness (Andrukhova et al., 2014). Treatment of HUVECs with vitamin D was able to improve NO production by reducing the deleterious effect of advanced glycation end products (Talmor et al., 2008). Wong et al. (2010) confirmed that treatment with vitamin D was associated with improved EC functions noted by reduced blood pressure and EC vasoconstriction in the aorta of hypertensive rats.

Vitamin D may protect EC function through antioxidant pathways. In diabetic rats, treatment with the vitamin D analog, 22-oxacalcitriol, reduced EC NADPH oxidase expression, which was associated with reduced EC dysfunction in diabetic rats (Hirata *et al.*, 2013). Addition of 1α ,25(OH)₂D₃ to culture media was able to prevent hypoxia induced downregulation of CuZn-superoxide dismutase expression in EC (Zhong *et al.*, 2014). Furthermore, Polidoro *et al.* (2013) have shown that treatment of HUVECs with vitamin D induced MEK/ERK-Sirt-1 signalling pathway to decrease H₂O₂ oxidant injury. A more recent study found that treatment of HUVECs with 1α ,25(OH)₂D₃ led to decreased ROS production, increased expression of the known antioxidant, glutathione, and reversed the dysfunctional phenotype (Kanikarla-Marie & Jain, 2016). Vitamin D may also protect against EC oxidative stress by reducing apoptotic gene expression, while simultaneously enhancing autophagy by ERK 1/2 and Akt activation (Uberti *et al.*, 2014).

Vitamin D may improve EC function by downregulating inflammation, as treatment with 1α ,25(OH)₂D₃ has been associated with decreased expression of various inflammatory factors, such as TNF α , IL-6, IL-10 and NF- κ B in EC (Martinesi *et al.*, 2006). Suzuki *et al.* (2009) showed that treatment of coronary EC with vitamin D inhibited TNF α -mediated NF- κ B activation and expression of E-selectin. Follow-up studies showed that vitamin D also inhibited TNF α -mediated expression of VCAM-1 and IL-8 in coronary EC (Kudo *et al.*, 2012). In HUVECs, treatment with vitamin D inhibited LPS-induced NF- κ B activation and expression of IL-6 and IL-8 (Equils *et al.*, 2006). Lastly, treatment of HUVECs with vitamin D has been shown to reduce monocyte adhesion to HUVECs, possibly through decreased expression of MCP-1 and ICAM-1 (Martinesi *et al.*, 2006; Kanikarla-Marie & Jain, 2016).

Taken together, there is compelling evidence linking vitamin D and EC function, raising the intriguing possibility that a causal relationship exists between vitamin D deficiency and CVD pathogenesis. However, establishing the clinical relevance of vitamin D supplementation and cardiovascular benefit in humans has been a challenge. In fact, several interventional studies examining the effect of vitamin D repletion on EC function in humans have shown conflicting results. Vitamin D supplementation improved EC function in T2DM patients with low vitamin D levels (Sugden *et al.*, 2008) and improved EC function in obese adults as noted by increased FMD (Harris et al., 2011). In stroke patients, short term vitamin D supplementation improved EC function, noted by increased FMD (Witham et al., 2012). Additionally, a recent meta-analysis found that vitamin D supplementation was associated with improved EC function in a subgroup of patients with diabetes (Hussin et al., 2017). Conversely, vitamin D supplementation had no significant effects on vascular EC function in T2DM patients following 12 weeks of oral supplementation (Yiu et al., 2013). Vitamin D supplementation also had no effect on vascular function in various populations with low levels of vitamin D (Longenecker et al., 2011; Witham et al., 2013). Lastly, recent meta-analyses (Jenkins et al., 2018) and primary end point analyses from the VITamin D and OmegA-3 TriaL (VITAL) (Manson et al., 2019) indicate no general cardiovascular benefit associated with vitamin D supplementation. Discrepancy between results may be attributed to phenotypic characteristics of study participants (Hussin et al., 2017; Bellan & Marzullo, 2018), outlining the importance of identifying the role of vitamin D in various patient populations to determine which cohort may have the most cardiovascular benefit, if at all, from vitamin D supplementation.

Few studies exist evaluating the effects of vitamin D supplementation on processes of revascularization for the prevention and/or intervention of PVD in humans. Neovascularization is a complex process requiring the coordinated proliferation and migration of EC, and their assembly into new, functional vasculature. Furthermore, the effects of vitamin D on this process appear to be context-dependent. During tumour progression, vitamin D is apparently anti-angiogenic (Saghiri *et al.*, 2017; Jamali *et al.*, 2018); while in the setting of vascular injury, it can promote vessel regeneration, and restoration of blood pressure control (Ni *et al.*, 2014; Wong *et al.*, 2014; Hussin *et al.*, 2017). However, in the setting of obesity and metabolic syndrome, the effects of vitamin D supplementation on peripheral ischemia, a characteristic of PVD, and the vascular regenerative mechanisms involved, are unclear.

1.6 Traditional, Complementary and Alternative Medicine

Several lines of evidence exist to show that people living with chronic conditions, especially those with obesity-related diseases, are often turning to use of Traditional,

Complementary and Alternative Medicines (TCAMs) (Falci *et al.*, 2016), including multivitamins (Yeh *et al.*, 2006; Saydah & Eberhardt, 2006; Bailey *et al.*, 2012). Moreover, studies show that individuals with two or more chronic conditions, a common scenario when considering metabolic disease, are more likely to use TCAM (Sirois, 2008; Jacobson *et al.*, 2009), with multivitamins being the most frequently used (Gahche *et al.*, 2011). Despite the popularity of multivitamins, it is not clear whether this approach is beneficial. Furthermore, the latest update from the United States Preventative Services Task Force (USPSTF) has concluded that, "The current evidence is insufficient to assess the balance of benefits and harms of single or paired nutrient supplements for the prevention of CVD" (Moyer & USPSTF, 2014). Understanding the effects of co-supplementation, such as combining vitamin D and niacin supplementation, for the promotion of vascular health will help to guide future recommendations for nutritional and/or TCAM strategies for the prevention of CVD.

Combining vitamin D supplementation with other vitamins, such as niacin, may offer additive or synergistic effects on endothelial cell function and vascular regeneration as they signal through separate endothelial cell receptors, GPR109A (Hughes-Large et al., 2014) and VDR (Ni et al., 2014), respectively. Both niacin and vitamin D appear to have overlapping pleotropic effects in promoting endothelial cell functions including increased NO signalling, antioxidant capacity and anti-inflammatory signalling. Combining vitamins may offer additive or synergist effects, as previous literature has suggest that combination of nutrients, such that would be found in whole foods offer additional benefit compared to single nutrients and isolated supplements (Liu, 2003; Jacobs et al., 2009). The extent of the combined effects may depend on receptor expression levels as well as the receptor distribution on the different vascular cell types involved in vascular regeneration as well as their downstream signalling pathways and targets. Currently, the effect of combining vitamin D and niacin supplementation on vascular regeneration has not been tested. Moreover, understanding the interactions between these vitamins on this process is particularly relevant to the rise in popularity of TCAMs and widespread use of multivitamin supplements for the promotion of vascular health (Sesso et al., 2012; Bailey et al., 2013; Kantor et al., 2016).

In Canada, a population of interest when considering the use of TCAMs for the management of obesity and associated comorbidities is Canada's Indigenous community. There is a disproportionate burden of obesity-related diseases, including metabolic syndrome, diabetes and CVD, on Canada's Indigenous population with the prevalence of diabetes for on-reserve Indigenous people estimated at 17.2% compared to only 5% for non-Indigenous Canadians (Rice et al., 2016). Current intervention strategies have shown limited success for Indigenous communities as strategies have failed to address culturally relevant interventions and account for Indigenous conceptualization of health and wellness (Rice et al., 2016; Murdoch-Flowers et al., 2017). Multiple research studies have shown that a person's beliefs towards medication and disease differ across cultures and can be influenced by multiple factors including historical factors, such as colonization, that may impact an individual's beliefs and/or attitude towards medication and their acceptance of treatment interventions (Simoni et al., 2012; McQuaid & Landier, 2018). For these reasons, there have been multiple calls to action for culturally relevant intervention and prevention strategies for obesity and T2DM in Canada's Indigenous communities (Smylie et al., 2009; McNamara et al., 2011; Saini & Quinn, 2013).

Indigenous scholars have proposed to include a blending of traditional or culturally relevant healing, such as TCAM therapy, with Western medicine, effectively bridging the gap between Indigenous science and Western science (Massey & Kirk, 2015; Leung, 2016). This highlights the importance of studying the effects of natural, diet-derived compounds, such as niacin and vitamin D on vascular regeneration in the setting of obesity. Further understanding of the effects of these vitamins can help guide TCAM as well as nutritional recommendations for the prevention and/or intervention of PVD in obese and diabetic Indigenous people failing to respond or adhere to Westernized treatments.

1.7 Objectives and Hypothesis

Rationale

PVD is a common downstream complication associated with obesity and metabolic syndrome (Garg *et al.*, 2014). Current therapies for PVD are limited and fail to target endogenous revascularization of the ischemic tissue (Farber & Eberhardt, 2016).
Furthermore, there is a disproportionate burden of obesity-related diseases, including metabolic syndrome, CVD, and PVD on Canada's Indigenous population, with current intervention strategies showing limited success in this patient population (Rice *et al.*, 2016; Murdoch-Flowers *et al.*, 2017). Thus, studies are needed to identify compounds, including culturally relevant TCAMs such as natural diet-derived compounds, that support the formation of new blood vessels in ischemic tissues.

Endothelial dysfunction has been identified as a surrogate marker for the development of PVD (Campia *et al.*, 2012; Kim *et al.*, 2012) and highlights an important target for therapeutic intervention/prevention strategies. Recent studies have shown an association between low levels of vitamin D and increased risk for CVD (Forman *et al.*, 2007; Wang *et al.*, 2008*b*; Afshari *et al.*, 2015; Roy *et al.*, 2015), raising the intriguing notion that vitamin D supplementation may be beneficial for the promotion of vascular health. However, the effects of vitamin D on EC function and vascular regeneration have stirred much controversy and appear to be context-dependent. Whether vitamin D supplementation can improve EC function and promote vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions observed during obesity and metabolic syndrome is unclear. Furthermore, the effects of combining vitamin D with other TCAMs or vitamins, such as niacin, on endothelial function under lipotoxic conditions are unknown. Figure 1.2 summarizes the pathogenesis of endothelial dysfunction during obesity and metabolic syndrome and identifies potential mechanisms by which vitamin intervention may promote EC function.

Figure 1.2. Summary of endothelial dysfunction and potential therapeutic intervention strategies to protect endothelial function during obesity and metabolic syndrome.

During obesity and metabolic syndrome (1) there is accumulation of lipids in adipocytes (2). Once adipocyte capacity is exceeded uncontrolled, dysregulated lipolysis occurs (3), releasing excess fatty acids into circulation (4). Endothelial cells are continuously exposed to high levels of circulating lipids as they comprise the inner most layer of vasculature. Endothelial cells lack the metabolic programming to process excess fatty acids. Excess palmitate, an abundant dietary saturated fatty acid, can overwhelm the ability of a cell to store fatty acids in lipid droplets or to catabolize them through β -oxidation in mitochondria. This can result in production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and ER stress, resulting in endothelial dysfunction and eventual death, through a process termed lipotoxicity. Palmitate can also readily be incorporated into the ER lipid membrane, resulting in impaired membrane structure and integrity. Oxidative stress and ER stress result in release of calcium from the ER further contributing to mitochondrial-mediated cell death (5). Niacin and vitamin D may be useful therapeutic compounds against endothelial dysfunction as they are known to promote normal endothelial function (6).



Hypothesis

Supplementation of vitamin D alone and in combination with niacin, will improve EC angiogenic function and promote vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions that occur during obesity and metabolic syndrome.

Objectives

The specific objectives of this thesis were to:

- Determine whether vitamin D supplementation alone and in combination with niacin, improves *in vitro* HMVEC angiogenic function in the presence of high palmitate.
- Determine global changes in HMVEC gene expression induced by supplementation of vitamin D or niacin during exposure to high palmitate in order to identify and compare genes and pathways that may underlie any angiogenic responses.
- Determine whether vitamin D supplementation alone and in combination with niacin, improves functional recovery and neovascularization following femoral artery ligation and excision.

Relevance to Disease

Endothelial dysfunction has been identified as a surrogate marker for the development of PVD and highlights an important target for therapeutic intervention/prevention strategies (Nosova *et al.*, 2015; Farber & Eberhardt, 2016). Therefore, it is important to develop better understanding of therapeutic agents that may be useful interventions against endothelial dysfunction and promote EC maintence under high fat settings. In light of the recent popularity of vitamin D supplementation for cardiovascular health, determining whether vitamin D can promote EC function and improve functional recovery, under a high fat setting, is important in determining future clinical applications of vitamin D. Furthermore, understanding the effects of co-supplementation of vitamin D with niacin is an important step in addressing the rise in popularity of TCAMs and widespread use of multivitamin supplements for the promotion of vascular health. The work described in this thesis will help to better understand the effect of vitamin D alone and in combination with niacin, on the vasculature during lipotoxic conditions and may help guide future therapeutic and nutritional recommendations for obese patients with PVD.

Chapter 2

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Cell Culture and Treatments

For all cell culture experiments, primary human dermal microvascular endothelial cells (HMVEC) isolated from small vessels within dermal tissue were used as they are a close representation of cells likely to initiate vascular regeneration in the tibialis anterior muscle under low oxygen conditions during peripheral limb ischemia (Shireman, 2007). Cells from a single adult donor were obtained from Lonza (Cat.#CC-2811; Walkerville, MD USA) and maintained in Medium 199 (Life Technologies) supplemented with EGM-2-MV SingleQuots (Lonza). Cells were grown on 100 mm culture dishes, at 37°C and 5% CO₂ and growth medium was changed every 2-3 days. Cells were used between passage 4 and 10 and subcultured at 80% confluence using trypsin-EDTA solution (Lonza).

For high fat (lipotoxic) conditions, cells were exposed to medium supplemented with the saturated fatty acid palmitate at a concentration of 0.5 mM. A stock solution of 20 mM palmitate was prepared by saponification using 0.01 M NaOH and heated to 70°C for 30 minutes. Palmitate stock solutions were complexed to 30% bovine serum albumin (BSA) at a molar ratio of 2:1 prior to the addition of growth medium to reach a final fatty acid concentration of 0.5 mM (Hughes-Large *et al.* 2014). The concentration of palmitate used reflects a high physiological to pathophysiological concentration that would be observed during metabolic disease (Gordon, 1960; Soriguer *et al.*, 2009). Growth medium supplemented with fatty acid free 30% BSA alone was used as control.

To establish dose response, growth medium was supplemented with increasing concentrations of either vitamin D (1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3; Sigma Aldrich; 0 - 100 nM) solubilized in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and stored under N₂, niacin (Sigma Aldrich; 0 - 100 μ M) solubilized in cell culture grade water at room temperature, a combination of vitamin D and niacin (0 - 100 nM and 0 - 100 μ M, respectively), or vehicle (DMSO). Matrigel assays of endothelial tube formation and stability, described below, were used to evaluate dose response. For all subsequent vitamin treatments,

growth medium was supplemented with 10 μ M niacin, and/or 10 nM vitamin D. Concentration ranges selected for niacin and vitamin D treatments are reflective of physiological plasma concentrations that can be achieved following oral administration of high dose niacin (2-3 g), which have been shown to be approximately 10 μ M - 240 μ M within 8 h of dosing (Menon *et al.*, 2007), or recommended supplemental dose vitamin D (1000 IU), which are 10 - 25nM (Lorvand Amiri *et al.*, 2017). Initially, the effects of vehicle treatments (water and DMSO) under both BSA and palmitate conditions were compared to confirm that there were no effects. For all subsequent experiments a conservative approach was taken and DMSO (2 μ L/mL of media) was used as the vehicle control.

2.2 Tube Formation and Stability Assays

Prior to cell harvesting, a pre-chilled 96-well plate was coated with 40 µL/well of growth factor-replete Matrigel basement membrane Matrix (BD Biosciences). The plate was incubated for 30 minutes at 37°C before cells were plated to allow for solidification of Matrigel. HMVEC were harvested with EDTA-trypsin, counted using a hemocytometer, resuspended in growth medium and seeded onto matrigel coated plates at a density of 37.500 cells/cm². Cells were treated with corresponding treatments in order to establish a dose-response. Cells were incubated at 37°C and 5% CO2 to allow endothelial tubes to form. Resulting tube networks were imaged by light microscopy at 18 hours for tube formation, and at 24 and 42 hours for tube stability. A tube was defined as an apparently three-dimensional, elongated structure stretching between branch points, with a width large enough along its entire length to permit the passage of an erythrocyte (Borradaile & Pickering, 2009a). For each condition, EC tube formation and stability were evaluated by measuring the total tube length for the entire well at all three time points using ImageJ software. Dose response was evaluated by comparing total EC tube lengths at 18, 24 and 42 h of incubation between the various concentrations of each treatment. Tube stability was evaluated by areas under the curve assessing total tube length over time from 18 hours to 42 hours, where a larger value indicates less tube degradation over the 24 hours following tube formation and thus improved tube stability.

2.3 HMVEC Cytotoxicity

Cytotoxicity was assessed by MTT [3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-Yl)-2,5-Diphenyltetrazolium Bromide] assays. HMVEC were seeded onto 96-well plates at a density of 31,250 cells/cm² and incubated for 5-6 hours to allow for adhesion to the plate. Cells were incubated with corresponding treatments in triplicate for 16 hours. Ten µL of MTT (5 mg/mL of PBS) was added to each well and incubated for 3 hours, followed by addition of 100 μ L/well of MTT lysis buffer. Plates were covered in aluminum foil and incubated at room temperature overnight. Absorbance was quantified spectrophometrically at a wavelength of 595 nm.

2.4 Cell Viability

HMVEC viability was assessed using trypan blue assays. HMVEC were seeded onto 6well plates at a density of 2,500 cells/cm². Cells were incubated for 16 hours in corresponding treatments. Following incubation, cells were harvested using trypsin/EDTA. Fifty μ L of resuspended cells were mixed with 50 μ L of trypan blue. A hemocytometer was used to count cells. Dead cells were detected by blue staining and viable cells were detected by absence of blue staining. Percent viability was calculated using the equation:

Viable cells per mL/total cells per mL x 100

2.5 Global Gene Expression

HMVEC were grown to 80-90% confluence in 100 mm dishes and treated for 16 hours with two or three dishes combined per treatment. Cells were harvest by direct lysis using 500 μ L of Buffer RLT added to every dish and lysed using QIAshredders (QIAGEN). An equal volume of 70% ethanol was added to the lysate, mixed by pipetting and transferred to an RNeasy spin column and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8,000 x g. Flow through was discarded and 700 μ L Buffer RW 1 was added to the spin column and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8,000 x g. Flow through was discarded and 500 μ L Buffer RPE was added to the spin column and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8,000 x g. Flow through was discarded and 500 μ L Buffer RPE was added to the spin column and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8,000 x g. Flow through was discarded and 500 μ L Buffer RPE was added to the spin column and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8,000 x g. Flow through was discarded and 500 μ L Buffer RPE was added to the spin column and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8,000 x g. Flow through was discarded and another 500 μ L of Buffer RPE was added to the spin column and centrifuged for 2

minutes at 8,000 x g. The sample was then dried by centrifugation for an additional 1 minute at \geq 8,000 x g. RNA was extracted from the spin column by addition of 45 µL of RNase-free water and centrifuged for 1 minute at 8,000 x g. All samples were stored at - 80°C.

RNA concentration and purity were measured by NanoDrop (Thermo Scientific). Samples were diluted to a concentration of 200 ng/ μ L in nuclease-free water. All sample labeling and GeneChip processing were performed at the London Regional Genomics Centre (Robarts Research Institute).

RNA quality was assessed using the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies) and the RNA 6000 Nano kit (Caliper Life Sciences). Following assessment, end labeled single stranded complementary DNA was prepared from 200 ng of total RNA and hybridized, for 16 hours at 45°C, to Human Gene 2.1 ST arrays, as described in the Affymetrix Technical Analysis Manual.

All liquid handling steps were performed by GeneChip Fluidics Station 450 and GeneChips were scanned with the GeneChip Scanner 3000 7G (Affymetrix) controlled by Command Console v3.2.4. Microarray probe data were imported into Partek Genomics Suite v6.6 using the RMA algorithm (Irizarry *et al.*, 2003).

Partek was used to determine gene level ANOVA p-values and fold changes. Filtered gene lists were generated for expression changes of greater than 2.0-fold and having a p-value of less than 0.05. Lists of genes exhibiting at least a 2.0-fold change in expression with a p-value less than 0.05 were used for gene ontology (GO) and KEGG pathway enrichment analyses. Over-represented transcripts were also imported into the open-source Reactome curated pathway data base (v58) (http://www.reactome.org/) for further analyses. Pathway overview schematics, indicating significantly represented (p < 0.05) nodes (pathways) and relationships between nodes were generated for each list of differentially expressed genes.

2.6 qRT-PCR

cDNA was synthesized from RNA samples using a High Capacity RNA-to-cDNA kit (Applied Biosystems) or TaqMan Advanced miRNA cDNA Synthesis kit (Applied Biosystems) following the manufacturer's protocol. For cDNA synthesis, RNA samples were mixed with 2X RT Buffer Mix, 20X Enzyme Mix and nuclease-free water in microfuge tubes. Reverse transcription of RNA samples was performed for 60 minutes at 37° C, followed by 5 minutes at 95°C, then cooling of the samples to 4°C. For miRNA cDNA synthesis, RNA samples underwent four different reaction steps. First, a poly(A) tailing reaction was performed. Poly(A) reaction components were mixed in a 1.5 mL microfuge tube. Ten ng of RNA sample was mixed with 3 μ L poly(A) reaction mixture. For polyadenylation, samples were incubated at 37°C for 45 minutes, and then the reaction was stopped by incubating at 65°C for 10 minutes and cooled to 4°C. Immediately following, an adaptor ligation reaction was performed. Adapter ligation components were mixed in a 1.5 mL microfuge tube and 10 µL of ligation reaction mix was added to the microfuge tube containing the poly(A) tailing reaction product. For ligation, samples were incubated at 16°C for 60 minutes and cooled to 4°C. Immediately following, reverse transcription reaction mixture was prepared and 15 µL of the reverse transcription reaction mixture was added to the microfuge tube containing the adaptor ligation reaction product. For reverse transcription, samples were incubated at 42°C for 15 minutes then the reaction was stopped by incubating at 85°C for 5 minutes and cooled to 4°C. Following, a miR-amplification reaction was performed. MiR-amplification reaction components were mixed in a 1.5 mL microfuge tube and 45 µL miRamplification reaction mixture was mixed with 5 μ L of the reverse transcription reaction product in a new microfuge tube. For miR-amplification, the samples were incubated at 95°C for 5 minutes to allow for enzyme activation and then run for 14 cycles with a 95°C denature step for 3 seconds, followed by 30 seconds of annealing at 60°C. The reaction was then stopped by incubating at 99°C for 10 minutes and cooled to 4°C.

Real-time qualitative polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR) was performed using reagents from Applied Biosystems. Taqman primers for *GAPDH* control, *CXCL8*, *DDIT3*, *IL1A*, *HMOX1*, *SMOX*, *BMX*, *MANF*, *APOLD1*, *BAMBI*, *CEBPB*, *CDK1*, *MCM5*, *CYP24A1*, pri/pre-miR126, miR126-5p and miR126-3p were obtained from

Applied Biosystems. Both cDNA and miRNA cDNA samples were diluted with nuclease-free water to 25 ng/µL. Reaction components were mixed according to the TaqMan Gene Expression Assays and TaqMan Advanced miRNA Assays Reference Cards. Samples (20 µL) were plated in triplicate into a 384-well reaction plate. Plates were sealed, briefly centrifuged and loaded into the ViiA 7 qRT-PCR system (Applied Biosystems). The plate was run for 40 cycles with a 15 second denature at 95°C followed by a 1 minute anneal/extend step at 60°C. Cycle threshold (Ct) values were used to calculate $\Delta\Delta$ Ct values and expression fold changes (2^{- $\Delta\Delta$ Ct}) for each sample. *GAPDH* was used as an endogenous control for all reactions.

2.7 Growth Rate

HMVEC were seeded onto 6-well plates at a density of 2,500 cells/cm². Cells were incubated with corresponding treatments for 16 hours, harvested using trypsin/EDTA and counted using a hemocytometer. Population doublings per day were calculated for each treatment using the equation:

 log_{10} (number of cells harvested) – log_{10} (number of cells seeded) × $(log_{10}2)^{-1}$

2.8 Mouse Model

In order to induce obesity and characteristics of metabolic syndrome, 5 week old male 129S6/SvEv mice were fed a western diet containing 42% calories from fat, 15.2% calories from protein and 42.7% calories from carbohydrates (Envigo, Toronto, ON) *ad libitum* for a total of 17 weeks. Figure 2.1 outlines the mouse experimental procedure.



Figure 2.1. Outline of mouse experimental model and treatment.

After 15 weeks of feeding, mice underwent right hind limb femoral and saphenous artery ligation and excision surgery. Mice were anesthetized using a combination of intraperitoneal (i.p.) ketamine (150 mg/kg) and xylazine (5 mg/kg). A small incision was made in the right hind limb to expose the femoral artery. The proximal end of the femoral artery and the distal end of the saphenous artery were ligated using silk sutures. Mice were administered one i.p dose of meloxicam (1 mg/kg), followed by a second dose 24 hours post-surgery. Following surgery, mice were randomized to one of four intervention treatments with vehicle, niacin (50 mg/kg), vitamin D (200 ng/kg), or niacin and vitamin D (50 mg/kg and 200 ng/kg, respectively) and received once daily i.p. injections for 2 weeks (14 days) following surgery. To ensure complete solubilization of each treatment, the vehicle for niacin was sterile water (Pang et al., 2016), and the vehicle for vitamin D was sterile water:propylene glycol:ethanol (5:4:1, volumetric ratio) (Wong et al., 2014). Each mouse received sequential, individual injections of each solution on opposing sides of the peritoneal cavity. The dose of niacin approximates a human dose of 250 mg (Reagan-Shaw et al., 2008). The dose of vitamin D corresponds to the concentration found to improve HMVEC tube formation and stability (10 nM) from cell culture experiments performed in this study, and reflects increases in plasma concentrations achieved following oral administration of vitamin D (1000 IU) in obese humans with metabolic syndrome and fatty liver (Lorvand Amiri et al., 2017). Two experiments consisting of 16 mice each were staggered by one month to accommodate surgeries on all mice. A total of eight mice were assigned to each treatment group.

Blood pressure and heart rate were taken pre- and post-surgery and measured with tailcuff plethysmography (CODA, Kent Scientific Corp, Torrington, CT, USA).

Functional recovery of the hind limb was assessed on days 3, 9 and 15 post-surgery by gait analysis using a Catwalk system (Noldus) at the Neurobehavioural Core Facility at Robarts Research Institute. Mice were recorded as they traversed a glass walkway and the duration of contact for each paw was reordered to generate digital gait maps. Mean paw contact times were used to calculate hind limb use ratios of injured (right) to uninjured (left) limbs. A ratio of <1.0 indicates decreased use of the injured limb. Complete recovery of limb use is indicated by a hind limb use ratio of 1.0. Areas under the curve were calculated to assess functional recovery over the two-week treatment period.

On day 15 post-surgery, mice were sacrificed and blood, liver, pancreas, heart, and adipose tissues were harvested and weighed. The tibialis anterior, gastrocnemius, and adductor muscles were also isolated from each mouse. Plasma TG and cholesterol were determined by enzymatic, colorimetric assays (Roche Diagnostics). Blood glucose was determined using an Ascensia Elite glucometer (Bayer). Plasma insulin was measured using mouse ultrasensitive insulin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA, Alpco Diagnostic). Plasma liver enzymes (ALT and AST) were measured by the London Health Sciences Centre Core Laboratory. Liver cholesterol and triglycerides were determined by enzymatic, colorimetric assays (Roche Diagnostics/Wako Diagnostics). All plasma and tissue metabolic parameters, with the exception of AST/ALT measurements, were performed through the Metabolic Phenotyping Laboratory in Robarts Research Institute at Western University. Modified from Pang *et al.* (2016). Metabolic data was compared to previous observations of age-matched lean control 129S6 mice, fed a standard chow diet (Pang *et al.*, 2016).

2.9 Histology

At sacrifice, tibialis anterior, gastrocnemius, and adductor muscles were isolated and immersed in zinc fixation buffer (0.1 mol/L Tris-HCl buffer (pH 7.4) containing 0.5 g/L calcium acetate, 5.0 g/L zinc acetate, 5.0 g/L zinc chloride) followed by paraffin embedding. A microtome was used to cut 5 µm serial cross sections at three equally spaced locations spanning the length of the tibialis anterior muscle. Four images per section were captured for a total of twelve high powered fields of view per muscle (one muscle per mouse) using an Olympus BX51 light microscope. All tissue processing, cutting, and staining was performed at the Molecular Pathology Core Facility (Robarts Research Institute).

For determination of tibialis anterior muscle architecture, sections were stained with hematoxylin and eosin. Total myofiber and adipose tissue areas per section were calculated using a customized, automated ImageJ software protocol. Sections were manually analyzed, using ImageJ, to calculate areas of regenerating myofibers, identified by intense eosin staining and central nuclei, non-regenerating myofibers, identified by intense eosin staining and the presence of peripheral nuclei, and necrotic myofibers, identified by pale eosin staining and absent nuclei (Pang *et al.*, 2016). Ratios of regenerating to non-regenerating myofibers per mouse were calculated. Adipose areas were normalized to total section areas and reported as percentages.

To determine vessel densities, sections were double immunostained for CD31 (BD Biosciences) and smooth muscle α -actin (α SMA) (Sigma Aldrich), sourced from rats and mouse clones 1A4, respectively. Hematoxylin was used as a counter stain (van der Veer *et al.*, 2005; Frontini *et al.*, 2011). Capillary and arteriole densities were determined by manually counting CD31⁺ vessels and α SMA⁺. Arteriole diameter frequencies were determined by automated analyses using a combination of ImageJ and MATLAB software that measured the diameter of every α SMA⁺ vessel across all images for each treatment group. Frequency distribution plots of vessel diameters for each treatment group were generated using GraphPad Prism 7.

Tibialis anterior muscle inflammation was determined by immunostaining for the panmacrophage marker, F4/80 (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Tibialis anterior muscle fibrosis was determined by Masson's Trichrome staining. Total macrophage and collagen areas were quantified using a customized, automated ImageJ protocol. Inflammation (F4/80⁺) and fibrosis (collagen) areas were normalized to total section areas and reported as percentages. A fibrosis location score was determined for each mouse, to provide relative quantification of myofiber-associated collagen. Each of the four images per section was assigned a value of 1 if myofiber-associated collagen was present, so that the maximum value per section would equal 4. Then the average vale across sections for each mouse was calculated and multiplied by the percent collagen for that mouse. Thus, a higher score indicates greater presence of myofiber-associated collagen.

2.10 Statistics

All statistical analyses and generation of graphs were performed using GraphPad Prism 7 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA, USA), except for microarray analyses. Data in Figure 3.1B,C were assessed by t-tests comparing PA vs. BSA within each treatment group. All remaining data were assessed using one-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey post-hoc tests. Differences in means were considered statistically significant at p<0.05.

Chapter 3

3 Results

3.1 Niacin and vitamin D improve HMVEC tube formation and stability in high palmitate

Recently, vitamin D supplementation has gained much attention for the promotion of vascular health. However, effects of vitamin D on endothelial angiogenic processes appear to be disease-context dependent. During tumour progression, vitamin D is apparently anti-angiogenic (Saghiri *et al.*, 2017; Jamali *et al.*, 2018); while in the setting of vascular injury, several studies have demonstrated a beneficial effect of vitamin D supplementation on vascular endothelial cell functions (Hussin *et al.*, 2017; Wong *et al.*, 2014; Ni *et al.*, 2014). Combined supplementation with other vitamins, such as niacin, could also have additive or synergistic effects. Thus, we determined whether vitamin D supplementation in the absence or presence of niacin would improve HMVEC angiogenic processes under high palmitate conditions that would be observed during obesity and metabolic syndrome.

We previously found that supplementation of culture medium with low-dose niacin (10 μ M) preserves HMVEC tube formation during high palmitate under both normoxic (Hughes-Large *et al.* 2014) and hypoxic conditions (Pang *et al.*, 2016). We reproduced this earlier observation (Figure 3.1A) in order to compare the effects of vitamin D alone, and in combination with niacin, on tube formation during lipotoxic conditions.

HMVEC tube formation on Matrigel was impaired after 18 hours of incubation in growth medium supplemented with the saturated fatty acid palmitate (Figure 3.1A-D). Media supplemented with low doses of niacin (10 μ M) alone, vitamin D (10 nM) alone, and the combination of niacin (10 μ M) and vitamin D (10 nM) significantly increased HMVEC tube formation at 18 hours of incubation in high palmitate (Figure 3.1A, B, D). It was found that vitamin D at a concentration of 10 nM and niacin at a concentration of 10 μ M were optimal concentrations for tube formation assays as higher concentrations offered no further benefit, and lower concentration were not as effective. In fact, Vitamin D at a concentration of 100 nM was found to significantly decrease HMVEC tube formation at 18 hours of incubation in high palmitate (Figure 3.1C), suggesting this concentration of vitamin D was becoming toxic to cells under lipotoxic conditions.

As expected, HMVEC tube stability was impaired when incubated in growth medium supplemented with palmitate over the 24 hours following optimal tube formation (Supplemental Figure 1). Supplementation with low dose niacin (10 μ M), vitamin D (10 nM), and the combination of niacin (10 μ M) and vitamin D (10 nM) significantly improved tube stability in high palmitate over the 24 h following tube formation (Figure 3.1E). No significant differences were observed between niacin, vitamin D, and combination treatments on HMVEC tube formation or stability.

Figure 3.1. Niacin and vitamin D improve HMVEC tube formation and stability in high palmitate.

(A) HMVEC were seeded onto growth factor replete Matrigel and incubated with media containing BSA (top row only) or 0.5 mM palmitate (PA) complexed to BSA (2:1 molar ratio). Resulting tube networks were visualized by light microscopy after 18, 24 and 42 h. Scale bar represents 100 µm. Cells were treated with vehicle (DMSO), niacin (NA), vitamin D (Vit D), or a combination of niacin plus vitamin D (NA + Vit D). For quantification, the entire well was assessed for total tube length using ImageJ software at each time point. (B) Cells were incubated with media containing BSA or PA media and treated with vehicle (DMSO), 10 µM niacin (NA), 10 nM Vitamin D (Vit D), a combination of 10 µM NA plus 10 nM Vit D for 18 hours. (C) Cells were incubated with media containing BSA or PA media and treated with vehicle (DMSO), 100 µM NA, 100 nM Vit D and a combination of 100 µM NA plus 100 nM Vit D for 18 hours. (D) Cells incubated with 0.5 mM PA and treated with vehicle (DMSO), 10 µM niacin (NA), 10 nM Vitamin D (Vit D), a combination of 10 µM NA plus 10 nM Vit D were assessed for total tube length at 18, 24 and 42 h. (E) Areas under the curve were calculated from data in (D). Data are means±SEM for n=4. (**B**, **C**) * p<0.05 versus BSA. (**D**, **E**) * p<0.05 versus vehicle.



3.2 Niacin and vitamin D have distinct effects on HMVEC gene expression in high palmitate

We took an unbiased approach of designing an Affymetrix GeneChip experiment to identify and compare genes and pathways that may underlie the improved endothelial cell formation observed in Matrigel assays. Using mRNA microarray analyses it was first confirmed that addition of palmitate to culture medium was representative of a lipotoxic environment by comparing the differential expression of genes between HMVEC treated with palmitate (0.5 mM) and BSA control following 16 hours of incubation. Unsurprisingly, palmitate induced expression of many genes involved in cell stress response, including ER stress (*DDIT3, CXCL8*), oxidative stress (*HMOX1*) and inflammation (*IL1A*), which is consistent with the known cellular responses to lipotoxic stress. Also consistent with lipotoxic conditions, the top 10 gene ontology (GO) categories and KEGG pathways for genes differentially expressed in response to high palmitate were related to cellular responses to stress (Table 3.1). Furthermore, treatment with palmitate did not alter the expression of niacin or vitamin D receptors, GPR109A and VDR, respectively.

To compare gene expression changes that were common or specific to treatments, gene lists were created for niacin plus palmitate and vitamin D plus palmitate both compared to BSA control and summarized using Venny 2.1 (Oliveros, 2018) (Figure 3.2). Differentially expressed genes of interest specific to niacin plus palmitate treatment included increased expression of *SMOX*, a suggested antioxidant, decreased expression of *BMX*, an inflammatory marker, and decreased expression of *MIR126*. Genes differentially expressed specific to vitamin D plus palmitate treatment displayed increased expression of proposed modulators of inflammation (*CEBPB* and *BAMBI*). Interestingly, however, changes specific to vitamin D plus palmitate were predominantly related to cell cycle regulation, including decreased expression of *CDK1* and *MCM5*. GO annotation and KEGG pathway analyses further confirmed the distinct effects of vitamin D on cell cycle-related genes and DNA repair signalling pathways (Table 3.2). Reactome pathway analyses of differentially expressed genes in response to vitamin D

treatment identified robust overrepresentation of genes involved in pathways of cell cycle regulation, DNA replication, DNA repair, and signal transduction (Supplemental Figure 3).

To ensure that any observed changes in gene expression would not be due to the onset of cell death alone, the effects of vitamin D, niacin and palmitate on HMVEC cytotoxicity and viability were assessed before proceeding to RNA isolation. MTT assays showed that treatment of cells with BSA, palmitate, vitamin D or niacin or did not result in cellular cytotoxicity after 16 hours of incubation (Figure 3.3A). Percent viability calculated from trypan blue assays was not significantly different between treatment groups, with all treatments having viability greater than 80% (Figure 3.3B). These results suggest that vitamin supplementation or exposure to palmitate did not significantly affect HMVEC cytotoxicity or viability at 16 hours (Figure 3.3A,B). To further investigate results from the microarray bioinformatics suggesting that vitamin D was down regulating cell cycle gene expression, we performed a growth rate assay to determine the effect of niacin and vitamin D supplementation on HMVEC proliferation. Similar to our previous observations (Hughes-Large et al., 2014; Pang et al., 2016), niacin (10 µM) did not have an effect on HMVEC proliferation compared to control (Figure 3.3C). However, supplementation with vitamin D (10 nM) plus palmitate resulted in a significant decrease in population doublings compared to BSA control (Figure 3.3C). These results strongly suggest vitamin D supplementation is downregulating EC cycle under lipotoxic conditions.

Transcript changes specific to niacin plus palmitate treatment revealed a highly significant and consistent 2-fold down regulation of *MIR126* (Figure 3.2). This gene may be of interest to the effect of niacin on HMVEC tube formation and stability during lipotoxicity as it is one of the most abundant miRs in EC and is known to play a role in the regulation of EC angiogenesis both under basal conditions and in response to stress (Boon & Dimmeler, 2014). However, the microarray gene chip (Human Gene 2.1 ST) used for this study was not specific for pri/pre-miR-126 versus mature miR-126. Furthermore, pre-miR-126 gives rise to two mature strands, miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p, which have been suggested to regulate EC angiogenesis under basal conditions and in response to stress (Boon & Dimmeler, 2014). Therefore, we examined if

there was a difference in expression of the three different forms of *MIR126* between treatment groups following 8, 16 and 24 hours of incubation by qRT-PCR (Figure 3.4A-C). In all three conditions, expression of pri/pre-miR-126 gradually decreased from 8 to 24 hours, which is consistent with miR processing. Treatment with palmitate (0.5 mM) induced transient increases in expression of both miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p at 16 hours, which returned to baseline expression by 24 hours (Figure 3.4A). In contrast, niacin treatment resulted in sustained 4- to 6-fold increases in both miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p from 16 to 24 hours (Figure 3.4B). In contrast, vitamin D treatment resulted in highly variable expression of miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p over time (Figure 3.4C).

GO Category	KEGG Pathway
Response to stress	TNF signaling pathway
Response to chemical	IL-17 signaling pathway
Response to organic substance	Cytokine-cytokine receptor inter.
Cellular response to stimulus	Pathways in cancer
Response to stimulus	NOD-like receptor signal. pathway
Cellular response to stress	NF-kappa B signaling pathway
Response to O ₂ compound	AGE-RAGE signal. (Diabetes)
Response to ER stress	Protein processing in ER
ER unfolded protein response	Ala, asp, and glut metabolism
Cell response to chemical	ABC transporters

Table 3.1. Top 10 GO categories and KEGG pathways for genes differentially expressed

 in response to high palmitate.

Cells were incubated for 16 hours in growth medium supplemented with BSA or 0.5 mM palmitate (n=3). RNA was extracted and Affymetrix GeneChip microarray analyses were performed. Gene ontology (GO) categories and KEGG pathways were ranked according to enrichment p-values from the lists of differentially expressed genes (both up- and down-regulated) at > 2-fold (p < 0.05).



Figure 3.2. Comparison of gene expression changes in response to vitamin supplementation in the presence of high palmitate.

Cells were incubated for 16 hours in growth medium supplemented with BSA, 0.5 mM palmitate (PA), 10 μ M niacin, or 10 nM vitamin D (n=3). RNA was extracted and Affyetrix GeneChip microarray analyses were performed followed by generation of lists of genes differentially expressed at >2-fold, p<0.05, using Partek. Gene lists were summarized and compared to identify changes shared between treatments using Venny 2.1. Numbers within each Venn diagram compartment represent the number of genes specific to or shared between indicated treatment(s). Selected gene changes were confirmed by qRT-PCR as indicated. First number in parentheses indicated relative change in gene expression determined by microarray analysis, and the second number indicates relative change determined by qRT-PCR.

GO Category	KEGG Pathway			
Common to Palmitate, Palmitate + Niacin, and Palmitate + Vitamin D (101)				
Response to stress	TNF signaling pathway			
Response to chemical	IL-17 signaling pathway			
Response to organic substance	Cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction			
Cellular response to stimulus	Pathways in Cancer			
Response to stimulus	NOD-like receptor signaling pathway			
Cellular response to stress	NK-kappa B signaling pathway			
Response to O ₂ compound	AGE-RAGE signaling			
Response to ER stress	Protein processing in ER			
ER unfolded protein response	Ala, asp, and glut metabolism			
Cell response to chemical	ABC transporters			
Specific to Palmitate + Vitamin D (62)				
DNA metabolic process	Cell cycle			
DNA replication	DNA replication			
Chromosomal part	Homologous recombination			
Cell cycle process				
DNA repair				
Chromosome organization				
DNA replication initiation				
Regulation of cell cycle				
Specific to Palmitate + Niacin and Palmitate + Vitamin D (33)				

Table 3.2. GO categories and KEGG pathways corresponding to changes in gene expression highlighted in Figure 3.2.

Cell response to DNA damage

Cells were incubated for 16 hours in growth medium supplemented with 0.5 mM palmitate plus vehicle, 10 μ M niacin, or 10 nM vitamin D. Gene ontology (GO) categories and KEGG pathways were ranked according to enrichment p-values from the comparative lists of differentially expressed genes (up- and down-regulated) at >2-fold, p<0.05. Numbers in brackets indicate the number of differentially expressed genes identified through Venn analyses as shared between treatment groups.



Figure 3.3. Vitamin D limits HMVEC population doubling without affecting cell viability in high palmitate.

(**A,B**) Cells were incubated in media containing media containing BSA or 0.5 mM palmitic acid (PA) and treated with vehicle (DMSO), 10 μ M niacin (NA), or 10 nM vitamin D (Vit D) for 16 h. (**A**) Absorbance was quantified spectrophometrically at a wavelength of 595 nm from standard MTT assays. (**B**) HMVEC viability was calculated from trypan blue assays. (**C**) Cells were plated at known, sub-confluent density and incubated in medium containing BSA or 0.5 mM palmitate (PA) with vehicle (DMSO), 10 μ M niacin, or 10 nM vitamin D (Vit D) for 16 hours. Cells were counted, and population doublings calculated. Data are means ± SEM for n=5, * p<0.05.



Figure 3.4. Niacin induces stable expression of miR126-5p and -3p in HMVEC exposed to high palmitate.

(A-C) Cells were incubated for 8, 16, or 24 hours in medium supplemented with 0.5 mM palmitate and treat with vehicle (A), 10 μ M niacin (B), or 10 nM Vit D (C). qRT-PCR was performed using primers for pri/pre-miR-126, miR-126-5p and miR-126-3p. Data are presented as fold changes normalized to baseline expression at 0 hours. Data are means±SEM for n=4, * p<0.05 for 24 hours compared to 8 hours.

3.3 Niacin, but not vitamin D, improves recovery of hind limb function following acute ischemic injury in obese mice with metabolic syndrome

Lipotoxicity-induced EC dysfunction limits vascular repair and regeneration in vivo (Kim et al., 2012). In order to determine if the beneficial effects of niacin and vitamin D on angiogenic processes (Figure 3.1) could be translated to an in vivo model of obesity, hyperlipidemia, and PVD, we used western diet-fed 129S6 mice with surgically induced hind limb ischemia. Western diet feeding for a total of 17 weeks ad libitum induced characteristics of metabolic syndrome in all mice as indicated by increased adiposity, hyperlipidemia, and hepatic steatosis (Table 3.3) compared to observation of agematched lean control 129S6 mice fed a standard show diet (epididymal fat: 0.37 ± 0.04 g; plasma cholesterol: $2.85 \pm 0.12 \text{ mmol/L}$; liver triglycerides: $13.3 \pm 2.0 \text{ mg/g}$) (Pang *et al.*, 2016). However, the extent of metabolic impairment induced by Western diet feeding in this thesis was not as dramatic as in our previous work, as indicated by near-normal fasting blood glucose concentrations in all groups (Table 3.3). Interestingly, both vitamin D treatment groups had significantly lower levels of liver cholesterol mirrored by increased levels of plasma TG and cholesterol, suggesting that vitamin D supplementation resulted in metabolic disturbances with impaired lipid homeostasis (Table 3.3). In order to determine if treatment with either vitamin had an effect on parameters of cardiovascular health, heart rate or blood pressure were measured pre- and post-surgery. Mean systolic blood pressure pre-surgery was 126 ± 3.8 mmHg with mean diastolic pressure of 84 ± 3.5 mmHg (Supplemental Figure 4A). Mean heart rate presurgery was 716.5 bpm (Supplemental Figure 4B). Baseline systolic blood pressure of 129S6 mice has previously been measured at 104 ± 3 mmHg using a tail-cuff computerized system (Salzler et al., 2007). There was no statistical difference in blood pressure or heart rate between treatment groups. Furthermore no statistical significance was found between pre- and post-surgery (Supplemental Figure 4C).

On day 15 post-surgery, niacin-, but not vitamin D- or combination-treated mice had significant increases in mean hind limb contact time ratios (Figure 3.4A, B). Furthermore, over the two week treatment period only niacin-treated mice had a significant increase in

mean hind limb contact time ratios compared to vehicle-treated mice (Figure 3.4C). Similar to our previous observations in obese mice with hind limb ischemic injury (Pang *et al.*, 2016), there were no significant differences found in mean hind limb contact intensity ratios between treatment groups (Figure 3.4D, E).

Treatment	Vehicle	Niacin	Vitamin D	Niacin + Vitamin D
Initial body weight (g)	20.26 ± 1.04	21.04 ± 0.41	21.04 ± 0.56	20.40 ± 0.41
Body weight at week 15 (g)	33.16 ± 2.24	34.60 ± 1.25	34.50 ± 1.65	33.88 ± 0.86
Body weight at sacrifice (g)	28.95 ± 1.90	29.5 ± 0.74	27.96 ± 1.05	27.21 ± 1.61
Food Intake (kcal/day)	9.02 ± 0.50	9.26 ± 0.45	8.58 ± 0.49	7.93 ± 1.01
Epidydimal fat weight (g)	1.36 ± 0.19	1.18 ± 0.06	1.18 ± 0.13	1.10 ± 0.13
Liver weight (g)	1.04 ± 0.07	1.02 ± 0.05	1.01 ± 0.06	1.02 ± 0.05
Liver triglycerides (mg/g)	73.34 ± 9.24	69.04 ± 5.58	50.79 ± 9.32	$33.84 \pm 7.00*$
Liver cholesterol ester (mg/g)	8.11 ± 0.76	8.30 ± 1.12	$4.56 \pm 1.12^{*}$	$2.47\pm0.32^{\ast}$
Liver free cholesterol (mg/g)	3.00 ± 0.09	2.88 ± 0.04	2.83 ± 0.05	2.76 ± 0.08
Plasma ALT (U/L)	20.14 ± 2.13	20.00 ± 2.13	21.83 ± 2.92	30.33 ± 10.99
Plasma AST (U/L)	92.86 ± 25.61	80.83 ± 11.33	73.50 ± 15.88	130.5 ± 18.58
Plasma triglycerides (mmol/L)	0.63 ± 0.04	0.66 ± 0.03	$0.95\pm0.05^*$	0.78 ± 0.07
Plasma free fatty acids (mmol/L)	0.43 ± 0.05	0.57 ± 0.04	0.59 ± 0.06	0.40 ± 0.03
Plasma cholesterol (mmol/L)	4.28 ± 0.10	3.86 ± 0.16	$5.04\pm0.19^*$	3.69 ± 0.25
Blood glucose (mmol/L)	5.24 ± 0.32	4.24 ± 0.31	5.19 ± 0.39	4.77 ± 0.39
Insulin (ng/ml)	0.35 ± 0.05	0.40 ± 0.07	0.36 ± 0.04	0.22 ± 0.02

Table 3.3. Metabolic parameters of 129S6/SvEv mice.

Five week old male 129S6 mice were maintained on a western diet (42% calories from fat) for 17 weeks. Following 15 weeks of feeding, mice underwent unilateral femoral artery ligation and excision surgery. Following surgery, mice received once daily i.p. injections of vehicle (DMSO), niacin (50 mg/kg), vitamin D (200 ng/kg), or niacin and vitamin D (50 mg/kg and 200 ng/kg, respectively) for 14 days. Food intake was measured post-surgery. Body weight and blood glucose measurements were performed immediately prior to sacrifice (day 15). All remaining parameters were determined as indicated, or post-mortem. Data are means±SEM. * p<0.05 versus vehicle, n=7-8.

Figure 3.5. Niacin improves recovery of hind limb function after hind limb ischemic injury in obese mice with metabolic syndrome.

Five week old male mice were maintained on a western diet for 15 weeks, followed by unilateral femoral artery ligation and excision surgery. Following surgery, mice received once daily i.p injections of vehicle, niacin (50 mg/kg), vitamin D (200 ng/kg), or niacin plus vitamin D (50 mg/kg and 200 ng/kg, respectively) for 14 days. (**A**) On days 3, 9 and 15 post-surgery, gait analyses were performed using a Catwalk system. Representative contact duration maps are shown for day 15. Black arrows indicate the injured limb. (**B**) Mean hind limb contact times and (**D**) mean hind limb contact intensities were used calculate hind limb use ratios for each day. A ratio of <1.0 indicates decreased use of the injured limb. (**C**, **E**) Areas under the curve for paw contact times and intensities over the course of treatment were calculated from data in (B, D, respectively). Data are means±SEM for n = 8. * p<0.05 versus vehicle.



3.4 Vitamin D does not promote vascular or myofiber regeneration of tibialis anterior muscles in diet-induced obese mice with metabolic syndrome

The tibialis anterior muscle undergoes significant necrosis and inflammation with subsequent vascular and muscular regeneration in response to femoral artery ligation and excision surgery (Arpino *et al.*, 2017). To determine if recovery of hind limb function was associated with corresponding tissue revascularization and myofiber regeneration, vessel densities, arteriole diameters and muscle architecture were quantified. There were no significant differences between treatment groups for capillary and arteriole densities per myofiber area across the length of the tibialis anterior muscle, as determined by staining for CD31+ and α SMA+, respectively (Figure 3.6A-C). Furthermore, there were no significant differences in arteriole diameter observed between treatment groups (Figure 3.6D). These results are consistent with previous findings from our lab, published by Pang *et al.* (2016), which showed similar results in arteriole and capillary density data with niacin treatment compared to control.

Quantification of tibialis anterior muscle architecture revealed no significant differences in percentages of regenerating (central nuclei), non-regenerating (peripheral nuclei), and necrotic (no visible nuclei) myofibers (Figure 3.7A, B). However, the proportions of regenerating to non-regenerating myofibers were markedly lower in mice treated with vitamin D, either alone or in combination with niacin (Figure 3.7C). These results may suggest that proportions of regenerating to non-regenerating myofibers may partially account for functional differences observed between treatment groups. Since accumulation of interstitial adipose tissue is associated with persistent muscle damage and can impair muscle function (Sciorati *et al.*, 2015), adipose tissue areas were measure in hematoxylin and eosin stained sections. There were no significant differences in adipose tissue area between treatment groups (Figure 3.7D).



Figure 3.6. Effect of niacin and vitamin D on vascular regeneration in diet-induced obese mice with hind limb ischemia.

(A) Sections were immunostained for CD31 (brown, black arrowhead), to identify endothelial cells, and smooth muscle α -actin (α SMA) (red, white arrowhead), to identify vascular smooth muscle cells. Scale bar = 100 µm. (**B**, **C**) Capillary and arteriole densities were determined by counting CD31⁺ vessels and α SMA⁺ vessels, respectively. Vessel densities were normalized to myofiber areas per section. Data are means±SEM for n = 7-8. (**D**) To generate arteriole diameter frequency plots for each treatment, arteriole diameters for all vessels in all muscle sections were determined. Values in parentheses indicate mean vessel diameters±SEM for each treatment group.



Figure 3.7. Vitamin D does not promote myofiber regeneration in tibialis anterior muscles following acute ischemic injury in diet-induced obese mice

(A) Sections were stained with hematoxylin and eosin and regenerating myofibers were identified by intense eosin staining and central nuclei (white arrowhead), non-regenerating myofibers were identified by intense eosin staining and the presence of peripheral nuclei (black arrowhead), and necrotic myofibers were identified by pale eosin staining and absent nuclei. Scale bar = 100 μ m. (B) Myofiber areas were determined, and percentages of each myofiber type (regenerating, non-regenerating myofibers were calculated for each section. (C) Ratio of regenerating to non-regenerating myofibers were calculated for each section. (D) Adipose tissue areas were determined and calculated as percentages of total section area. Data are means±SEM for n=7-8. * p<0.05 versus vehicle.

3.5 Vitamin D does not decrease inflammation or fibrosis of tibilas anterior muscles in diet-induced obese mice with metabolic syndrome

Sustained inflammation and increased interstitial fibrosis are associated with impaired myofiber regeneration (Sciorati *et al.*, 2015). Therefore, macrophage content and collagen deposition were quantified. Furthermore, a fibrosis location score was quantified for each mouse, where a higher score indicates increased presence of myofiber-associated collagen. Collagen associated with myofibers has a greater negative impact on muscle function than adipose-associated collagen. Treatment with vitamin D, either alone or in combination with niacin did not decrease inflammation or fibrosis (Figure 3.8A-C) and did not significantly impact the location of collagen deposition (fibrosis location score) (Figure 3.8E). Interestingly, mice treated with niacin alone exhibited consistent, though not statistically significant, decreases in inflammation and fibrosis (Figure 3.8C-E).





(A) Sections were immunostained for F4/80 (brown, white arrowhead) to identify macrophages. (B) Sections were stained with Masson's trichrome to identify collagen fibrosis (light blue, black and grey arrowheads). Scale bars = 100 μ m. (C, D) Macrophage and collagen areas were quantified and expressed as percentages of total section areas. (E) Fibrosis location score was determined for each mouse. A higher score indicates greater presence of myofiber-associated collagen (black arrowhead). Data are means±SEM for n=7-8.

Chapter 4

4 Discussion

4.1 Summary of Results

Endothelial dysfunction, in the setting of lipotoxicity during obesity and metabolic syndrome, has been identified as a surrogate marker for the development of vascular complications, including the commonly associated, but often underdiagnosed condition of PVD (Campia et al., 2012). Current therapies for PVD are limited and fail to target endogenous revascularization of the ischemic tissue. Furthermore, current intervention strategies have shown limited success in Canada's Indigenous population that carries a disproportionate burden of obesity-related diseases. Therefore, it is important to develop better understanding of therapeutic agents that may be useful interventions against endothelial dysfunction during obesity and metabolic syndrome. Observational studies have suggested an association between low circulating levels of vitamin D and increased PVD risk in human populations (Gouveri et al., 2012; Nsengiyumva et al., 2015), offering the notion that increased vitamin D supplementation either through pharmacological doses, or increased dietary intake, may provide vascular benefit. Current knowledge of the effects of vitamin D supplementation for prevention of CVD are conflicting with no data yet available from large randomized, placebo-controlled vitamin D primary prevention or intervention trials. Furthermore, the effects of vitamin D on peripheral ischemia and vascular regeneration in the setting of obesity and metabolic syndrome are lacking and may be context dependent. Additionally, combined supplementation with other vitamins associated with improved endothelial cell function, such as niacin, may offer additive or synergist effects. Recent work from our lab has shown that low dose niacin promotes HMVEC tube formation as well as enhances vessel smooth muscle investment and improves functional recovery and tissue architecture of tibialis anterior muscles in diet-induced obese mice following ischemic injury (Hughes-Large et al., 2014; Pang et al., 2016). Therefore, it was hypothesized that supplementation of vitamin D alone and in combination with niacin, would improve EC angiogenic function and promote vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions that occur during obesity and metabolic syndrome.
Figure 4.1 summarizes the major findings of this thesis, which are as follows: 1) Both niacin and vitamin D improved HMVEC tube formation and stability in high palmitate. 2) Niacin and vitamin D increased stress response and anti-inflammatory gene expression in response to high palmitate. However, vitamin D decreased cell cycle gene expression, which was associated with reduced HMVEC population doubling, while niacin induced stable expression of miR126-3p and -5p. 3) Niacin, but not vitamin D or the combination, improved recovery of hind-limb function following ischemic injury in obese mice with metabolic syndrome. 4) Recovery of hind limb function was achieved despite no improvements in revascularization, regeneration, inflammation and fibrosis of the tibialis anterior muscle of niacin-treated mice. However, treatment with vitamin D, either alone or in combination with niacin, significantly impaired myofiber regeneration.

4.2 Niacin and Vitamin D Improves Endothelial Cell Angiogenic Function in High Palmitate

There is compelling evidence linking vitamin D and cardiovascular function, raising the intriguing possibility that a causal relationship exists between vitamin D deficiency and CVD progression. In support of this concept, Wong *et al.* (2014) showed improved vascular regeneration in lean, diabetic rodent models of vascular injury. Furthermore, several clinical studies have demonstrated improvements in endothelial function following vitamin D supplementation, in patients with T2DM (Sugden *et al.*, 2008; Hussin *et al.*, 2017), in healthy patients with vitamin D deficiency (Tarcin *et al.*, 2009) and in patients at risk for CVD development (Reynolds *et al.*, 2016). However, the effects of vitamin D on EC function and vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions are lacking. Thus, it was determined whether vitamin D would have similar benefits on endothelial function in a high fat setting that would be typical during obesity and metabolic syndrome. Furthermore, the effects of combined supplementation with niacin, were determined to identify any potential additive or synergistic effects.

In vitro data showed that low dose supplementation of vitamin D alone and in combination with niacin, improved EC tube formation in high palmitate. These data are consistent with an earlier study showing increased tube formation with vitamin D during

Figure 4.1. Summary of vitamin D and niacin supplementation on EC function and vascular regeneration during lipotoxicity.

Both niacin and vitamin D improved endothelial tube formation and stability in high palmitate. However, only niacin improved functional recovery in obese mice following ischemic injury. Treatment with vitamin D, either alone or in combination with niacin, significantly impaired myofiber regeneration with no improvements observed in hind-limb function, revascularization, inflammation or fibrosis. Both niacin and vitamin D increased stress response and anti-inflammatory gene expression in EC exposed to high palmitate. However, vitamin D decreased cell cycle gene expression, which was associated with suppression of EC proliferation, which may have limited vascular regeneration and recovery of limb function *in vivo*. Furthermore, vitamin D-treated mice exhibited metabolic disturbances and impaired lipid homeostasis, which may affect processes of vascular regeneration. Niacin-treated mice exhibited consistent, though not statistically significant, decreases in inflammation and fibrosis of the tibialis anterior muscle. Niacin induced relatively stable expression of miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p, which may have contributed to improved EC function *in vitro*.



exposure to preeclampsia-related inflammatory factors (Brodowski et al., 2014). Furthermore, consistent with our previous results (Hughes-Large et al., 2014; Pang et al., 2016), low dose niacin supplementation improved HMVEC tube formation upon exposure to palmitate. In addition to improved EC tube formation, low dose supplementation of vitamin D alone and in combination with niacin, also promoted HMVEC tube network stabilization in high palmitate. This observation is consistent with earlier studies, showing that niacin plays a key role in increasing the longevity of endothelial tube networks in an NAD⁺-dependent manner, under the stress inducing condition of high glucose (Borradaile & Pickering, 2009b). Vitamin D has also been shown to promote EC longevity, by protecting EC from oxidative stress and promotion of cell survival pathways (Uberti et al., 2014). Promotion of EC survival and longevity are important considerations for revascularization following vascular injury. Functional revascularization requires newly formed microvasculature networks to survive long enough to recruit smooth muscle cells and arteriogenesis initiation (van der Veer et al., 2005; Borradaile & Pickering, 2009b). Interestingly, no additional benefit on tube formation or stability was observed with the combination treatment, suggesting no additive or synergistic effect of using the combination treatment on HMVEC function in vitro.

4.3 Modulation of Endothelial Cell Gene Expression by Niacin and Vitamin D

High levels of circulating fatty acids during obesity and metabolic syndrome are well known risk factors for the development of CVD (Mathew *et al.*, 2010). Saturated fatty acids, in particular, are known to play an important role in mediating endothelial dysfunction (Kim *et al.*, 2005; Liu *et al.*, 2012). Palmitate, the most abundant dietary saturated fatty acid, has been shown to induce oxidative stress, ER stress, and inflammatory pathways in endothelial cells (Battson *et al.*, 2017; Ghosh *et al.*, 2017). The global gene expression data provided in this thesis clearly support this earlier work (Table 3.1). Treatment with vitamin D in high palmitate resulted in decreased expression of CEBPB and BMABI, which are proposed modulators of inflammation; whereas treatment with niacin resulted in increased expression of *SMOX*, a suggested antioxidant,

and decreased expression of *BMX*, an inflammatory marker. These results are consistent with previous findings that niacin and vitamin D are both able to suppress EC mediators of inflammation and oxidative stress in response to inflammatory stimuli (Digby *et al.*, 2012*b*; Dalan *et al.*, 2014). However, neither vitamin was able to completely suppress stress response and inflammatory pathways during high palmitate *in vitro* (Figure 3.2). This *in vitro* model only tested the effect of niacin and vitamin D on one vascular cell type, which may account for the lack of complete stress response and inflammatory suppression as indicated by global gene expression. Both niacin and vitamin D treatment have been shown to have anti-inflammatory effects on various cell types including adipocytes (Digby *et al.*, 2010; Cimini *et al.*, 2017), as well as macrophages and neutrophils (Lipszyc et al., 2013; Digby et al, 2012*a*; Bellan *et al.*, 2018), to limit the contribution of systemic inflammation to perivascular inflammation and stress (Berg & Scherer, 2005; Libby *et al.*, 2009).

Although vitamin D was able to improve EC angiogenic function as measured by tube formation and stability in high palmitate, microarray data revealed that vitamin D decreased the expression of several cell cycle genes, which was associated with suppression of cell proliferation. Vitamin D exerts its effects predominantly through activation of its receptor, VDR, and has been reported to have effects on cell cycling, proliferation, and apoptosis in a wide variety of cell types (Holick, 2007). Consistent with our findings, vitamin D has been shown to elicit anti-proliferative effect on EC in the setting of tumor progression and in malignant cell types (Majewski et al., 1993; Saghiri et al., 2017; Jamali et al., 2018). Furthermore, it has been shown that vitamin D can suppress proliferation of other vascular cell types including cardiomyocytes and VSMC by promoting cell cycle arrest in G1/G0 phase (Wu-Wong et al., 2006; Artaza et al., 2010). Despite downregulation of cell cycle genes and suppressed proliferation, this did not impact *in vitro* angiogenic function as measured by Matrigel assays. This assay relies predominantly on endothelial cell migration rather than proliferation, and thus the beneficial effects of vitamin D on anti-inflammatory gene expression, were likely able to contribute to improved tube formation and stability in vitro.

MicroRNAs (miRs) are small noncoding RNAs that modulate gene expression posttranscriptionally (Bartel, 2004). Several miRNAs have been shown play important roles in the regulation and control of vascular function, contributing to both vascular homeostasis and disease (Latronico et al., 2007; Feinberg & Moore, 2016). Microarray analyses identified miR126 to be differentially expressed in response to niacin treatment in high palmitate. Further investigation of miR126 regulation through qRT-PCR analyses revealed that niacin may induce relatively stable expression of both miR126-3p and miR126-5p. MiR-126 has been identified as a regulator of angiogenesis and plays a critical role in vascular development (Wang et al., 2008a; Chistiakov et al., 2016). The precursor, pre-miR-126, gives rise to two mature strands, miR-126-3p and miR126-5p, both of which are biologically active (Fish *et al.*, 2009; Weber *et al.*, 2014). Similar to our findings, one study has shown that treatment with niacin upregulated miR-126 in retinal EC under the stress inducing condition of high glucose (Wang & Yan, 2016). miR126-3p and miR126-5p have been implicated in the promotion of an antiinflammatory state, and of proliferation in response to EC stress, respectively (Boon & Dimmeler, 2014; Feinberg & Moore, 2016). Schober et al. (2014) found that expression of miR-126-5p was essential to EC proliferation during hyperlipidemia and resulted in reduced atherosclerotic lesions. These findings suggest that therapeutic agents promoting miR-126-5p expression in EC could have atheroprotective potential (Schober et al., 2014). Since miR-126 is known to play a key role in the regulation of EC angiogenic function, it is possible that niacin-mediated expression of miR-126 may be one mechanism by which niacin improved EC tube formation and stability under lipotoxic conditions in Matrigel assays.

4.4 Vitamin D does not Improve Functional Recovery in Obese Mice with Acute Ischemic Injury

Although observational studies have suggested an inverse relationship between vitamin D intake and PVD risk in human populations, there are no data yet available from large randomized, placebo-controlled vitamin D primary prevention or intervention trials. There is convincing evidence to support the relationship between vitamin D supplementation and improved vascular function *in vitro*; however, the translation of this relationship *in vivo* is often conflicting or inconclusive (Bellan & Marzullo, 2018). Data presented in this thesis show that although vitamin D supplementation was able to

improve *in vitro* angiogenic function of EC under lipotoxic conditions, intervention did not improve recovery of hind limb function in obese mice following acute hind limb ischemic injury. This finding raises questions as to whether vitamin D supplementation may be beneficial under established lipotoxic environments *in vivo*.

Recent reports indicate that vitamin D supplementation can promote vascular regeneration in lean, diabetic rodent models of vascular injury (Wong *et al.*, 2014; Leisegang *et al.*, 2016). However, equally compelling work clearly showed that treatment with vitamin D limited neovascularization and promoted anti-angiogenic effects on tumor derived EC (Majewski *et al.*, 1993; Mantell *et al.*, 2000), and on retinal EC (Albert *et al.*, 2007). It is possible that the timing of vitamin D administration determines its therapeutic effect on vascular regeneration. For studies of vascular regeneration, vitamin D was administered prior to vascular injury; while for studies of tumour progression, vitamin D administration was either concurrent with or after the initial establishment of tumours. The latter intervention protocol is most similar to the protocol we used, is relevant to the human treatment scenario, and could partly account for the lack of benefit of vitamin D that we observed. This general concept is consistent with negative data from the EVITA trial of vitamin D supplementation in heart failure patients (Zittermann *et al.*, 2017), and with preliminary analyses from VITAL showing fewer advanced cancer diagnoses among patients receiving vitamin D (Manson *et al.*, 2019).

Multiple observations have been reported that suggest a relationship between abnormal serum vitamin D levels and dysregulation of vitamin D metabolism during obesity (Earthman *et al.*, 2012; Ding *et al.*, 2012; Clemente-Postigo *et al.*, 2015). The lack of effect on hind limb revascularization and recovery of limb function could be related to increased adiposity of the diet-induced mouse model. Evidence suggests that increased adiposity in an obese individual acts as a reservoir for vitamin D, reducing serum vitamin D concentration, which may account for conflicting results from trials evaluating vitamin D supplementation on endothelial function (Drincic *et al.*, 2012; Carrelli *et al.*, 2017). For example, Carrara *et al.*, (2014) found that vitamin D improved endothelial function, as measured by FMD following treatment with vitamin D. However, a recent finding from Borgi *et al.*, (2017) that used similar dosing and endpoint evaluations, did not find a benefit of vitamin D on endothelial function. The latter trial included overweight and

obese subjects, raising the intriguing possibility that in the setting of obesity, vitamin D may not be a useful intervention to protect against endothelial dysfunction. In further support of this concept, Lee *et al.* (2018) showed that vitamin D supplementation was able to modulate innate immunity in lean mice, but this effect was absent in diet-induced obese mice.

Not only can obesity and increased adiposity disrupt the effectiveness of vitamin D, but emerging evidence suggests that vitamin D may play a role in regulating energy metabolism and lipid levels. However, the effect of vitamin D supplementation on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism is highly controversial and unclear (Challoumas, 2014; Schwetz et al., 2018). Results from this thesis suggested that Vitamin D may have disrupted lipid homeostasis, as observed by decreased liver lipids and corresponding increases in plasma TG and cholesterol (Table 3.3). A recent trial found that vitamin D supplementation resulted in unfavorable effects on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism, noted by increased serum lipids including total cholesterol and serum TG (Schwetz et al., 2018). These results are consistent with previous randomized control trials noting an unfavourable effect of vitamin D on lipid levels (Maki et al., 2011; Pilz et al., 2015). Conversely, observational studies have shown that patients with higher serum vitamin D concentrations displayed favourable lipid profiles compared to vitamin D deficient patients (Ponda et al., 2012; Chaudhuri et al., 2013; Kelishadi et al., 2014). In addition, several intervention studies have also shown neutral effects of vitamin D supplementation on lipid metabolism (Nagpal et al., 2009; Jorde et al., 2010; Witham et al., 2013). Consistent with our results, several studies using diet-induced obese mice have shown an increase in hepatic fatty acid oxidation with corresponding decreases in hepatic lipid accumulation following vitamin D supplementation (Yin et al., 2012; Marcotorchino et al., 2014; El-Sherbiny et al., 2018). Unfavorable lipid profiles are known contributors to EC lipotoxicity, disrupted EC function and limited vascular regeneration (Campia et al., 2012; Kim et al., 2012). Despite controversial evidence for the effect of vitamin D on serum lipids, it is possible that the changes in lipid metabolism associated with vitamin D intervention in our model, may have limited vascular regeneration, repair and functional recovery in vivo.

The lack of effect on hind limb revascularization and recovery of limb function could also be related to the inhibition of cell cycle gene expression observed in cultured EC exposed to vitamin D in the presence of high palmitate. Although vitamin D supplementation resulted in improved *in vitro* angiogenic function, it is entirely possible that impaired endothelial cell proliferation, in the setting of pre-existing tissue damage induced by femoral artery ligation and excision, limited vascular regeneration *in vivo*. This is consistent with the anti-angiogenic effects of vitamin D previously observed in various experimental models. Albert *et al.* (2007) showed that vitamin D inhibited retinal neovascularization via suppression of EC proliferation. Numerous studies have outlined the anti-angiogenic effect of vitamin D on tumor vascularization (Mantell *et al.*, 2000; Maj *et al.*, 2016; Jamali *et al.*, 2018). Lastly, vitamin D has also been shown to inhibit angiogenesis in a rodent model of endometriosis by reducing angiogenic factors and inhibiting ECM degradation (Yildirim *et al.*, 2014).

Vascular regeneration is a complex process, not only requiring proliferation and migration of EC, but also the co-ordination and recruitment of several other vascular cells types, and their assembly into new, functional vessels (Shirali *et al.*, 2018). The angiogenic effects of vitamin D may depend on vascular cell type. Although vitamin D has been shown to elicit pro-angiogenic effects on vascular EC in lean rodent models of vascular injury, it has been show to inhibit VSMC proliferation and migration (Raymond *et al.*, 2005). VSMC are required for vascular integrity and function and are a major cellular component involved in vascular regeneration (Greenberg *et al.*, 2008). It is possible that vascular regeneration and functional recovery were limited *in vivo* due to different effects of vitamin D on the various vascular cell types involved the vascular regenerative process.

4.5 Combined Vitamin Supplementation and Functional Recovery in Obese Mice with Acute Ischemic Injury

Previous work from our lab has shown that treatment with niacin improved recovery of hind limb function in the same mouse model (Pang *et al.*, 2016). Data presented in this thesis confirmed the effect of niacin on functional recovery, which corresponded with consistent, although not statistically significant, beneficial effect on tibialis anterior

macrophage content (-56%, p=0.065) and fibrosis (-24%, p=0.060). These findings support previous work showing that niacin, through modulation of immune cell activity, promoted vascular function and repair (Ganji *et al.*, 2009; Lukasova *et al.*, 2011; Digby *et al.*, 2012*a*; Wu *et al.*, 2012). Interestingly, however, improvement in functional recovery and the associated modest effect at the tissue level were not evident in mice treated with vitamin D alone or in combination with niacin, providing evidence that intervention with vitamin D was sufficient to abrogate the beneficial effects of niacin.

Both niacin and vitamin promote normal EC function through similar mechanisms as shown in Figure 1.2, including increased NO production via increased eNOS activation, decreased ROS production and decreased production of inflammatory molecules (Digby et al., 2012b; Dalan et al., 2014). The lack of beneficial effect with the combination treatment in vivo and absence of additive or synergistic effects with the combination in *vitro* could partly be related to saturation of these pathways. The enzymatic activity of NOS is tightly regulated and largely dependent on cofactor availability as well as arginine and oxygen availability. Changes in concentration or availability to any of these major substrates can result in profound influences on NOS activity and thus NO signalling (Thomas et al., 2008). It is possible that combining niacin and vitamin D offered no additional increase in NOS activity and NO-mediated signalling in EC if their downstream targets converged on the similar pathways. Furthermore, it is possible that the combination of niacin and vitamin D did not offer an additive or synergistic interaction with respect to total antioxidant capacity as it is possible that signalling pathways related to increased antioxidant potential may have been saturated by either vitamin alone.

In addition, the absence of beneficial effects of niacin in the combination treatment could be partly related to the distinct effects of these vitamins on gene expression in EC. In contrast to vitamin D, niacin did not decrease expression of cell cycle regulators (Table 3.2) and did not inhibit EC population doublings (Figure 3.3C). Furthermore, niacin induced relatively stable expression of miR126-3p and -5p, which have been implicated in regulation of EC functions; it is possible that these distinct and opposing effects on EC function may account for the lack of functional recovery and revascularization *in vivo* with the combination treatment. These observations of co-supplementation of only two vitamins in a tightly controlled experimental system raise questions as to the effectiveness of multivitamin supplements for CVD benefit. It is possible that constituents of multi-vitamins may have opposing effects on gene expression related to vascular process in the humans and may account for the lack of CVD benefit observed in recent meta-analyses (Jenkins *et al.*, 2018). Furthermore, this outlines the importance of studying the potential risk of interactions between vitamins and micronutrients to elucidate the advantages and disadvantages of different combination for the promotion of health.

4.6 Limitations and Future Directions

Our *in vitro* model of EC tube formation and stability only tested the effect of niacin and vitamin D on one vascular cell type. Vascular regeneration is a complex process, not only requiring proliferation and migration of EC, but also the co-ordination and recruitment of several other vascular cells types, such as VSCM, which are required for vascular integrity and function and are a major cellular component involved in vascular regeneration (Shirali *et al.*, 2018). Vitamin D has been show to inhibit VSMC proliferation and migration (Raymond et al., 2005. It would be interesting to expand the findings from this thesis to other vascular cell types, especially since vitamin D has been show to inhibit VSMC proliferation and migration (Raymond et al., 2005). One focus would be to co-culture EC with VSMC in Matrigel assays of tube formation and stability. Co-culturing with VSMC, or other cell types such as pericytes, may provide insight into differences between findings *in vitro* of improved EC tube formation and stability with vitamin D supplementation, and findings *in vivo* of impaired myofiber regeneration and lack of function recovery following vitamin D intervention.

We previously showed that niacin enhanced recovery of hind limb function in the same mouse model (Pang *et al.*, 2016). Here, we confirmed the effect of niacin on recovery of limb function, and found that this was associated with consistent, though statistically non-significant, reductions in tibialis anterior macrophage content (-56%, p=0.065) and fibrosis (-24%, p=0.060). These beneficial effects of niacin were less dramatic than observed as in our earlier work (Pang *et al.*, 2016), most likely because induction of metabolic disease was less pronounced in the current study, as indicated by near normal

fasting blood glucose concentrations in all groups (Table 3.3). This resulted in greater recovery of limb function in the vehicle-treated group in the study presented in this thesis. Nonetheless, these data generally support previous work in lean rodent models showing that niacin can promote vascular function and repair by modulating the activity of immune cells (Ganji *et al.*, 2009; Lukasova *et al.*, 2011*b*; Tavintharan *et al.*, 2011; Digby *et al.*, 2012*a*; Wu *et al.*, 2012).

The unexpected negative effects of vitamin D on vascular regeneration in an obese mouse model presented in this thesis highlights the need for further research to identify potential TCAM therapies that may be useful intervention and/or prevention strategies for CVD risk. Currently available pharmacotherapies for PVD are limited and generally focus on symptom relief for thrombosis and claudication pain management rather than promoting endogenous revascularization of the ischemic tissues (Farber & Eberhardt, 2016). It would be interesting to expand this project to investigate other naturally occurring, dietderived compounds that may be useful TCAM interventions for endothelial dysfunction resulting from lipotoxic environments seen in patients with obesity, metabolic syndrome and T2DM. The naturally occurring modified amino acid, ergothioneine is a suggested powerful antioxidant. Ergothioneine is mainly acquired through fungi dietary sources, and thus like niacin and vitamin D, is enriched in commonly consumed edible mushrooms. Ergothioneine is absorbed through the specific transporter organic cation transporter novel, type 1 (OCTN1) expressed in all human tissues (Gründemann et al., 2005). Recent studies indicate that ergothioneine can accumulate in injured tissues, and it has been hypothesized that it acts through a protective or adaptive mechanism of action to minimize oxidative damage (Halliwell et al., 2018). However, there is limited knowledge of the effects of ergothioneine on EC angiogenic function under lipotoxic conditions. Future studies could be performed to determine the effects of ergothioneine supplementation, possibly with and without co-supplementation with niacin, on EC function and vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions to determine its potential use as a therapeutic agent for PVD.

Beyond assessing MIR126 expression, the *in vitro* and *in vivo* findings in this thesis did not thoroughly investigate signaling pathways that may be involved in improved EC function and improvement in hind limb functional recovery observed with niacin

treatment. Previous findings from our lab have shown that the pro-angiogenic effect of niacin on EC is mediated by GPR109A (Hughes-Large et al., 2014; Pang et al., 2016). One downstream signaling pathway of niacin-mediated GPR109A activation that may be particularly relevant to vascular regeneration is prostaglandin receptor activation, specifically prostaglandin D_2 receptor (DP1) activation. Production of PGD₂ is known to be mediated by GPR109A activation and is responsible for the adverse, yet relatively harmless, skin flushing experienced with niacin supplementation (Kamanna et al., 2009). GPR109A/PGD₂/DP1 axis may be relevant to vascular regenerative properties of niacin supplementation as prostaglandins are known to have vasodilatory and cytoprotective effects (Suzuki *et al.*, 2016). PGD₂ has been shown to improve the barrier function of EC (Murata et al., 2008; Kobayashi et al., 2013), and a recent study demonstrated that DP1 activation appears to be required for the myocardial protective effects of niacin (Kong et al., 2017). Future in vitro and in vivo studies using selective activators and/or inhibitors of the GPR109A/PGD₂/DP1 axis will provide insight into whether the effects of niacin are mediated through this axis. It would also be useful to determine if niacin promotes EC functions through GPR109A activation independent of PGD₂ activation of DP1. In order to determine if either receptor alone or in combination is required for the effects of niacin, cells could be transfected with either control siRNA or silencer select siRNA against either receptor.

4.7 Relevance and Conclusions

Maintenance of EC function can help reverse or attenuate vascular disease. Therefore, it is important to develop better understanding of therapeutic agents that may be useful interventions against endothelial dysfunction. Future PVD intervention and prevention strategies could target endogenous revascularization to improve CVD disease morbidity. Niacin and vitamin D are considered promising natural, therapeutic compounds as they are known to promote normal endothelial function. Results presented here raise questions as to the effectiveness of vitamin D supplementation to promote vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions that would be seen during obesity and metabolic syndrome.

Another important finding of this thesis was that the beneficial effects of niacin were absent when co-supplemented with vitamin D. This underscores the importance of understanding interactions between different therapeutic agents, especially TCAMs, and their effects on disease states. Ultimately, better understanding of the effects and mechanisms of action of TCAM therapies on the vasculature will help to guide therapeutic as well as nutritional recommendations for obese patients with PVD.

References

- Abderrazak A, Syrovets T, Couchie D, El Hadri K, Friguet B, Simmet T & Rouis M (2015). NLRP3 inflammasome: From a danger signal sensor to a regulatory node of oxidative stress and inflammatory diseases. *Redox Biol* 4, 296–307.
- Abularrage CJ, Sidawy AN, Aidinian G, Singh N, Weiswasser JM & Arora S (2005). Evaluation of the microcirculation in vascular disease. *J Vasc Surg* **42**, 574–581.
- Afshari L, Amani R, Soltani F, Haghighizadeh MH & Afsharmanesh MR (2015). The relation between serum Vitamin D levels and body antioxidant status in ischemic stroke patients: A case-control study. *Adv Biomed Res* **4**, 213.
- Ahmed K, Tunaru S & Offermanns S (2009). GPR109A, GPR109B and GPR81, a family of hydroxy-carboxylic acid receptors. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* **30**, 557–562.
- Albers JJ, Slee A, O'Brien KD, Robinson JG, Kashyap ML, Kwiterovich PO, Xu P & Marcovina SM (2013). Relationship of Apolipoproteins A-1 and B, and Lipoprotein(a) to Cardiovascular Outcomes: The AIM-HIGH Trial (Atherothrombosis Intervention in Metabolic Syndrome With Low HDL/High Triglyceride and Impact on Global Health Outcomes). J Am Coll Cardiol 62, 1575–1579.
- Albert DM, Scheef EA, Wang S, Mehraein F, Darjatmoko SR, Sorenson CM & Sheibani N (2007). Calcitriol Is a Potent Inhibitor of Retinal Neovascularization. *Investig Opthalmology Vis Sci* 48, 2327.
- Andersson P, Rydberg E & Willenheimer R (2004). Primary hyperparathyroidism and heart disease? a review. *Eur Heart J* 25, 1776–1787.
- Andrukhova O, Slavic S, Zeitz U, Riesen SC, Heppelmann MS, Ambrisko TD, Markovic M, Kuebler WM & Erben RG (2014). Vitamin D Is a Regulator of Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase and Arterial Stiffness in Mice. *Mol Endocrinol* 28, 53.
- Arpino JM, Nong Z, Li F, Yin H, Ghonaim N, Milkovich S, Balint B, O'Neil C, Fraser GM, Goldman D, Ellis CG & Pickering JG (2017). Four-Dimensional Microvascular Analysis Reveals That Regenerative Angiogenesis in Ischemic Muscle Produces a Flawed Microcirculation. *Circ Res*; DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.310535.
- Artaza JN, Sirad F, Ferrini MG & Norris KC (2010). 1,25(OH)2vitamin D3 inhibits cell proliferation by promoting cell cycle arrest without inducing apoptosis and modifies cell morphology of mesenchymal multipotent cells. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **119**, 73–83.
- Avogaro A & de Kreutzenberg SV (2005). Mechanisms of endothelial dysfunction in obesity. *Clin Chim Acta* **360**, 9–26.

Bailey RL, Fulgoni VL, Keast DR, Dwyer JT & Dwyer JT (2012). Examination of

vitamin intakes among US adults by dietary supplement use. *J Acad Nutr Diet* **112**, 657–663.e4.

- Bailey RL, Gahche JJ, Miller PE, Thomas PR & Dwyer JT (2013). Why US Adults Use Dietary Supplements. *JAMA Intern Med* **173**, 355.
- Bartel DP (2004). MicroRNAs: genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. *Cell* **116**, 281–297.
- Battson ML, Lee DM & Gentile CL (2017). Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the development of endothelial dysfunction. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 312, H355– H367.
- Bellan M & Marzullo P (2018). Send Orders for Reprints to reprints@benthamscience.ae The Open Rheumatology Journal New Insights on Low Vitamin D Plasma Concentration as a Potential Cardiovascular Risk Factor. **12**, 261–278.
- Berg AH & Scherer PE (2005). Adipose Tissue, Inflammation, and Cardiovascular Disease. *Circ Res* **96**, 939–949.
- Bikle DD (2014). Vitamin D metabolism, mechanism of action, and clinical applications. *Chem Biol* **21**, 319–329.
- Bocci G, Fioravanti A, Orlandi P, Di Desidero T, Natale G, Fanelli G, Viacava P, Naccarato AG, Francia G & Danesi R (2012). Metronomic ceramide analogs inhibit angiogenesis in pancreatic cancer through up-regulation of caveolin-1 and thrombospondin-1 and down-regulation of cyclin D1. *Neoplasia* **14**, 833–845.
- Bonetti PO, Lerman LO & Lerman A (2003). Endothelial Dysfunction. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.*
- Boon RA & Dimmeler S (2014). MicroRNA-126 in atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*; DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303572.
- Borradaile NM, Han X, Harp JD, Gale SE, Ory DS & Schaffer JE (2006). Disruption of endoplasmic reticulum structure and integrity in lipotoxic cell death. *J Lipid Res* 47, 2726–2737.
- Borradaile NM & Pickering JG (2009*a*). Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase imparts human endothelial cells with extended replicative lifespan and enhanced angiogenic capacity in a high glucose environment. *Aging Cell* **8**, 100–112.
- Borradaile NM & Pickering JG (2009*b*). Polyploidy impairs human aortic endothelial cell function and is prevented by nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol*.
- Breslow JL (1996). Mouse models of atherosclerosis. Science 272, 685–688.
- Brodowski L, Burlakov J, Myerski AC, von Kaisenberg CS, Grundmann M, Hubel CA & von Versen-Höynck F (2014). Vitamin D Prevents Endothelial Progenitor Cell

Dysfunction Induced by Sera from Women with Preeclampsia or Conditioned Media from Hypoxic Placenta ed. Croy A. *PLoS One* **9**, e98527.

- Brøndum-Jacobsen P, Benn M, Jensen GB & Nordestgaard BG (2012). 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Levels and Risk of Ischemic Heart Disease, Myocardial Infarction, and Early Death. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **32**, 2794–2802.
- Broniarek I, Koziel A & Jarmuszkiewicz W (2016). The effect of chronic exposure to high palmitic acid concentrations on the aerobic metabolism of human endothelial EA.hy926 cells. *Pflugers Arch* **468**, 1541–1554.
- Brostow DP, Hirsch AT, Collins TC & Kurzer MS (2012). The role of nutrition and body composition in peripheral arterial disease. *Nat Rev Cardiol* **9**, 634–643.
- Bukoski RD, DeWan P & McCarron DA (1989). 1,25 (OH)2 vitamin D3 modifies growth and contractile function of vascular smooth muscle of spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Am J Hypertens* **2**, 553–556.
- Campia U, Tesauro M & Cardillo C (2012). Human obesity and endothelium-dependent responsiveness. *Br J Pharmacol* **165**, 561–573.
- Cardús A, Parisi E, Gallego C, Aldea M, Fernández E & Valdivielso JM (2006). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 stimulates vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation through a VEGF-mediated pathway. *Kidney Int* **69**, 1377–1384.
- Carlberg C (2003). Current Understanding of the Function of the Nuclear Vitamin D Receptor in Response to Its Natural and Synthetic Ligands. In, pp. 29–42. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. Available at: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-642-55580-0_2 [Accessed April 11, 2019].
- Carrelli A, Bucovsky M, Horst R, Cremers S, Zhang C, Bessler M, Schrope B, Evanko J, Blanco J, Silverberg SJ & Stein EM (2017). Vitamin D Storage in Adipose Tissue of Obese and Normal Weight Women. *J Bone Miner Res* **32**, 237–242.
- Cashman KD & Kiely M (2014). Recommended dietary intakes for vitamin D: where do they come from, what do they achieve and how can we meet them? *J Hum Nutr Diet* **27**, 434–442.
- Challoumas D (2014). Vitamin D supplementation and lipid profile: What does the best available evidence show? *Atherosclerosis* **235**, 130–139.
- Chaudhuri JR, Mridula KR, Anamika A, Boddu DB, Misra PK, Lingaiah A, Balaraju B & Bandaru VS (2013). Deficiency of 25-hydroxyvitamin d and dyslipidemia in Indian subjects. *J Lipids* **2013**, 623420.
- Chaurasia B & Summers SA (2015). Ceramides Lipotoxic Inducers of Metabolic Disorders. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* **26**, 538–550.
- Chen H-J, Bai C-H, Yeh W-T, Chiu H-C & Pan W-H (2006). Influence of Metabolic

Syndrome and General Obesity on the Risk of Ischemic Stroke. *Stroke* **37**, 1060–1064.

- Chen J, Cui X, Zacharek A, Ding GL, Shehadah A, Jiang Q, Lu M & Chopp M (2009). Niaspan Treatment Increases Tumor Necrosis Factor-α-Converting Enzyme and Promotes Arteriogenesis after Stroke. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **29**, 911–920.
- Chen S, Law CS, Grigsby CL, Olsen K, Hong T-T, Zhang Y, Yeghiazarians Y & Gardner DG (2011). Cardiomyocyte-Specific Deletion of the Vitamin D Receptor Gene Results in Cardiac Hypertrophy. *Circulation* **124**, 1838–1847.
- Chesney CM, Elam MB, Herd JA, Davis KB, Garg R, Hunninghake D, Kennedy JW & Applegate WB (2000). Effect of niacin, warfarin, and antioxidant therapy on coagulation parameters in patients with peripheral arterial disease in the Arterial Disease Multiple Intervention Trial (ADMIT). *Am Heart J* **140**, 631–636.
- Chinen I, Shimabukuro M, Yamakawa K, Higa N, Matsuzaki T, Noguchi K, Ueda S, Sakanashi M & Takasu N (2007). Vascular Lipotoxicity: Endothelial Dysfunction via Fatty-Acid-Induced Reactive Oxygen Species Overproduction in Obese Zucker Diabetic Fatty Rats. *Endocrinology* 148, 160–165.
- Chistiakov DA, Orekhov AN & Bobryshev Y V. (2016). The role of miR-126 in embryonic angiogenesis, adult vascular homeostasis, and vascular repair and its alterations in atherosclerotic disease. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* **97**, 47–55.
- Christakos S, Dhawan P, Verstuyf A, Verlinden L & Carmeliet G (2016). Vitamin D: Metabolism, Molecular Mechanism of Action, and Pleiotropic Effects. *Physiol Rev* 96, 365.
- Ciapaite J, van Bezu J, van Eikenhorst G, Bakker SJL, Teerlink T, Diamant M, Heine RJ, Krab K, Westerhoff H V. & Schalkwijk CG (2007). Palmitate and oleate have distinct effects on the inflammatory phenotype of human endothelial cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids* **1771**, 147–154.
- Clemente-Postigo M, Muñoz-Garach A, Serrano M, Garrido-Sánchez L, Bernal-López MR, Fernández-García D, Moreno-Santos I, Garriga N, Castellano-Castillo D, Camargo A, Fernández-Real JM, Cardona F, Tinahones FJ & Macías-González M (2015). Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D and Adipose Tissue Vitamin D Receptor Gene Expression: Relationship With Obesity and Type 2 Diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 100, E591–E595.
- Coenen KR, Gruen ML, Lee-Young RS, Puglisi MJ, Wasserman DH & Hasty AH (2009). Impact of macrophage toll-like receptor 4 deficiency on macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue and the artery wall in mice. *Diabetologia* **52**, 318–328.
- Creider JC, Hegele RA & Joy TR (2012). Niacin: another look at an underutilized lipid-lowering medication. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* **8**, 517–528.

- Crino M, Sacks G, Vandevijvere S, Swinburn B & Neal B (2015). The Influence on Population Weight Gain and Obesity of the Macronutrient Composition and Energy Density of the Food Supply. *Curr Obes Rep* **4**, 1–10.
- Dalan R, Liew H, Tan WKA, Chew DEK & Leow MKS (2014). Vitamin D and the endothelium: Basic, translational and clinical research updates. *IJC Metab Endocr* **4**, 4–17.
- Després J-P & Lemieux I (2006). Abdominal obesity and metabolic syndrome. *Nature* **444**, 881–887.
- Digby JE, Martinez F, Jefferson A, Ruparelia N, Chai J, Wamil M, Greaves DR & Choudhury RP (2012*a*). Anti-inflammatory effects of nicotinic acid in human monocytes are mediated by GPR109A dependent mechanisms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **32**, 669–676.
- Digby JE, McNeill E, Dyar OJ, Lam V, Greaves DR & Choudhury RP (2010). Antiinflammatory effects of nicotinic acid in adipocytes demonstrated by suppression of fractalkine, RANTES, and MCP-1 and upregulation of adiponectin. *Atherosclerosis* 209, 89–95.
- Digby JE, Ruparelia N & Choudhury RP (2012*b*). Niacin in cardiovascular disease: Recent preclinical and clinical developments. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **32**, 582–588.
- Ding C, Gao D, Wilding J, Trayhurn P & Bing C (2012). Vitamin D signalling in adipose tissue. *Br J Nutr* **108**, 1915–1923.
- Drincic AT, Armas LAG, Van Diest EE & Heaney RP (2012). Volumetric Dilution, Rather Than Sequestration Best Explains the Low Vitamin D Status of Obesity. *Obesity* **20**, 1444–1448.
- Earthman CP, Beckman LM, Masodkar K & Sibley SD (2012). The link between obesity and low circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentrations: considerations and implications. *Int J Obes* **36**, 387–396.
- El-Sherbiny M, Eldosoky M, El-Shafey M, Othman G, Elkattawy HA, Bedir T & Elsherbiny NM (2018). Vitamin D nanoemulsion enhances hepatoprotective effect of conventional vitamin D in rats fed with a high-fat diet. *Chem Biol Interact* **288**, 65–75.
- Endemann DH & Schiffrin EL (2004). Endothelial Dysfunction. ; DOI: 10.1097/01.ASN.0000132474.50966.DA.
- Equils O, Naiki Y, Shapiro AM, Michelsen K, Lu D, Adams J & Jordan S (2006). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 inhibits lipopolysaccharide-induced immune activation in human endothelial cells. *Clin Exp Immunol* **143**, 58–64.

Falci L, Shi Z & Greenlee ; Heather (2016). National Health Interview Survey. Prev

Chronic Dis **13**, 150501.

- Farber A & Eberhardt RT (2016). The Current State of Critical Limb Ischemia. *JAMA Surg* **151**, 1070.
- Feinberg MW & Moore KJ (2016). MicroRNA Regulation of Atherosclerosis. *Circ Res* **118**, 703–720.
- Fish JE, Santoro MM, Morton SU, Yu S, Wythe JD, Bruneau BG & Stainier DYR (2009). NIH Public Access. **15**, 272–284.
- Fonseca F V., Ravi K, Wiseman D, Tummala M, Harmon C, Ryzhov V, Fineman JR & Black SM (2010). Mass Spectroscopy and Molecular Modeling Predict Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase Dimer Collapse by Hydrogen Peroxide Through Zinc Tetrathiolate Metal-Binding Site Disruption. DNA Cell Biol 29, 149–160.
- Forman JP, Curhan GC & Taylor EN (2008). Plasma 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Levels and Risk of Incident Hypertension Among Young Women. *Hypertension* **52**, 828–832.
- Forman JP, Giovannucci E, Holmes MD, Bischoff-Ferrari HA, Tworoger SS, Willett WC & Curhan GC (2007). Plasma 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Levels and Risk of Incident Hypertension. *Hypertension* 49, 1063–1069.
- Frontini MJ, Nong Z, Gros R, Drangova M, O'Neil C, Rahman MN, Akawi O, Yin H, Ellis CG & Pickering JG (2011). Fibroblast growth factor 9 delivery during angiogenesis produces durable, vasoresponsive microvessels wrapped by smooth muscle cells. *Nat Biotechnol* 29, 421–427.
- Van Gaal LF, Mertens IL & De Block CE (2006). Mechanisms linking obesity with cardiovascular disease. *Nature* **444**, 875–880.
- Gahche J, Bailey R, Burt V, Hughes J, Yetley E, Dwyer J, Picciano MF, McDowell M & Sempos C (2011). Dietary supplement use among U.S. adults has increased since NHANES III (1988-1994). *NCHS Data Brief*1–8.
- Galán M, Kassan M, Kadowitz PJ, Trebak M, Belmadani S & Matrougui K (2014). Mechanism of endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced vascular endothelial dysfunction. ; DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.02.009.
- Galassi A, Reynolds K & He J (2006). Metabolic Syndrome and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease: A Meta-Analysis. *Am J Med* **119**, 812–819.
- Gambardella J, De Rosa M, Sorriento D, Prevete N, Fiordelisi A, Ciccarelli M, Trimarco B, De Luca N & Iaccarino G (2018). Parathyroid Hormone Causes Endothelial Dysfunction by Inducing Mitochondrial ROS and Specific Oxidative Signal Transduction Modifications. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* 2018, 9582319.
- Ganji SH, Kukes GD, Lambrecht N, Kashyap ML & Kamanna VS (2014). Therapeutic role of niacin in the prevention and regression of hepatic steatosis in rat model of

nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Am J Physiol Liver Physiol 306, G320–G327.

- Ganji SH, Qin S, Zhang L, Kamanna VS & Kashyap ML (2009). Niacin inhibits vascular oxidative stress, redox-sensitive genes, and monocyte adhesion to human aortic endothelial cells. *Atherosclerosis* **202**, 68–75.
- Ganji SH, Tavintharan S, Zhu D, Xing Y, Kamanna VS & Kashyap ML (2004). Niacin noncompetitively inhibits DGAT2 but not DGAT1 activity in HepG2 cells. *J Lipid Res* 45, 1835–1845.
- Gardner AW, Montgomery PS & Parker DE (2006). Metabolic syndrome impairs physical function, health-related quality of life, and peripheral circulation in patients with intermittent claudication. *J Vasc Surg* **43**, 1191–1196.
- Garg PK, Biggs ML, Carnethon M, Ix JH, Criqui MH, Britton KA, Djoussé L, Sutton-Tyrrell K, Newman AB, Cushman M & Mukamal KJ (2014). Metabolic Syndrome and Risk of Incident Peripheral Artery Disease. *Hypertension* **63**, 413–419.
- Ghosh A, Gao L, Thakur A, Siu PM & Lai CWK (2017). Role of free fatty acids in endothelial dysfunction. *J Biomed Sci* 24, 50.
- Gordon ES (n.d.). *Non-Esterified Fatty Acids in the Blood of Obese and Lean Subjects*. Available at: http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.886.2518&rep=rep1&typ e=pdf [Accessed April 12, 2019].
- Gouveri E, Papanas N, Hatzitolios AI & Maltezos E (2012). Hypovitaminosis D and peripheral arterial disease: Emerging link beyond cardiovascular risk factors. *Eur J Intern Med* **23**, 674–681.
- Grandl G & Wolfrum C (2018). Hemostasis, endothelial stress, inflammation, and the metabolic syndrome. *Semin Immunopathol* **40**, 215–224.
- Greenberg JI, Shields DJ, Barillas SG, Acevedo LM, Murphy E, Huang J, Scheppke L, Stockmann C, Johnson RS, Angle N & Cheresh DA (2008). A role for VEGF as a negative regulator of pericyte function and vessel maturation. *Nature* **456**, 809–813.
- Grover-Páez F & Zavalza-Gómez AB (2009). Endothelial dysfunction and cardiovascular risk factors. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* **84**, 1–10.
- Gründemann D, Harlfinger S, Golz S, Geerts A, Lazar A, Berkels R, Jung N, Rubbert A & Schömig E (2005). Discovery of the ergothioneine transporter. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* **102**, 5256–5261.
- Guyton JR, Slee AE, Anderson T, Fleg JL, Goldberg RB, Kashyap ML, Marcovina SM, Nash SD, O'Brien KD, Weintraub WS, Xu P, Zhao X-Q & Boden WE (2013).
 Relationship of Lipoproteins to Cardiovascular Events: The AIM-HIGH Trial (Atherothrombosis Intervention in Metabolic Syndrome With Low HDL/High Triglycerides and Impact on Global Health Outcomes). J Am Coll Cardiol 62, 1580–

1584.

- Halliwell B, Cheah IK & Tang RMY (2018). Ergothioneine: a diet-derived antioxidant with therapeutic potential. *FEBS Lett*1–10.
- Hamilton SJ, Chew GT, Davis TM & Watts GF (2010). Niacin improves small artery vasodilatory function and compliance in statin-treated type 2 diabetic patients. *Diabetes Vasc Dis Res* **7**, 296–299.
- Hamoud S, Hayek T, Hassan A, Meilin E, Kaplan M, Torgovicky R & Cohen R (2013). Niacin Administration Significantly Reduces Oxidative Stress in Patients With Hypercholesterolemia and Low Levels of High-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol. Am J Med Sci 345, 195–199.
- Harman S. Mattu HSR (2013). Role of adipokines in cardiovascular disease. Journal of Endocrinology. *J Endocrinol*; DOI: 10.1530/JOE-12-0232.
- Harris RA, Pedersen-White J, Guo D-H, Stallmann-Jorgensen IS, Keeton D, Huang Y, Shah Y, Zhu H & Dong Y (2011). Vitamin D3 Supplementation for 16 Weeks Improves Flow-Mediated Dilation in Overweight African-American Adults. *Am J Hypertens* 24, 557–562.
- Haynes R et al. (2013). HPS2-THRIVE randomized placebo-controlled trial in 25 673 high-risk patients of ER niacin/laropiprant: trial design, pre-specified muscle and liver outcomes, and reasons for stopping study treatment. *Eur Heart J* **34**, 1279–1291.
- Hernandez C, Molusky M, Li Y, Li S & Lin JD (2010). Regulation of Hepatic ApoC3 Expression by PGC-1β Mediates Hypolipidemic Effect of Nicotinic Acid. *Cell Metab* **12**, 411–419.
- van Herpen NA & Schrauwen-Hinderling VB (2008). Lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissue and lipotoxicity. *Physiol Behav* **94**, 231–241.
- Hirata M, Serizawa K, Aizawa K, Yogo K, Tashiro Y, Takeda S, Moriguchi Y, Endo K & Fukagawa M (2013). 22-Oxacalcitriol prevents progression of endothelial dysfunction through antioxidative effects in rats with type 2 diabetes and early-stage nephropathy. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* **28**, 1166–1174.

Holick MF (2003). Vitamin D: A millenium perspective. J Cell Biochem 88, 296–307.

Holick MF (2007). Vitamin D Deficiency. N Engl J Med 357, 266–281.

- Hu M, Chu WCW, Yamashita S, Yeung DKW, Shi L, Wang D, Masuda D, Yang Y & Tomlinson B (2012). Liver fat reduction with niacin is influenced by DGAT-2 polymorphisms in hypertriglyceridemic patients. *J Lipid Res* 53, 802–809.
- Huang P-H, Lin C-P, Wang C-H, Chiang C-H, Tsai H-Y, Chen J-S, Lin F-Y, Leu H-B, Wu T-C, Chen J-W & Lin S-J (2012). Niacin improves ischemia-induced

neovascularization in diabetic mice by enhancement of endothelial progenitor cell functions independent of changes in plasma lipids. *Angiogenesis* **15**, 377–389.

- Hughes-Large JM, Pang DKT, Robson DL, Chan P, Toma J & Borradaile NM (2014). Niacin receptor activation improves human microvascular endothelial cell angiogenic function during lipotoxicity. *Atherosclerosis* **237**, 696–704.
- Hussin AM, Ashor AW, Schoenmakers I, Hill T, Mathers JC & Siervo M (2017). Effects of vitamin D supplementation on endothelial function: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised clinical trials. *Eur J Nutr* **56**, 1095–1104.
- Imrie H, Abbas A & Kearney M (2010). Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity and endothelial dysfunction. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids* **1801**, 320–326.
- Irizarry RA, Bolstad BM, Collin F, Cope LM, Hobbs B & Speed TP (2003). Summaries of Affymetrix GeneChip probe level data. *Nucleic Acids Res* **31**, e15.
- Iwata NG, Pham M, Rizzo NO, Cheng AM & Maloney E (2011). Trans Fatty Acids Induce Vascular Inflammation and Reduce Vascular Nitric Oxide Production in Endothelial Cells. *PLoS One* 6, 29600.
- Jacobs DR, Gross MD & Tapsell LC (2009). Food synergy: an operational concept for understanding nutrition 1-4. *AM J Clin Nutr* **89**, 154A–8S.
- Jacobson IG, White MR, Smith TC, Smith B, Wells TS, Gackstetter GD, Boyko EJ & Millennium Cohort Study Team (2009). Self-Reported Health Symptoms and Conditions Among Complementary and Alternative Medicine Users in a Large Military Cohort. Ann Epidemiol 19, 613–622.
- Jamali N, Sorenson CM & Sheibani N (2018). Vitamin D and regulation of vascular cell function. *Am J Physiol Circ Physiol* **314**, H753–H765.
- Jenkins DJA et al. (2018). Supplemental Vitamins and Minerals for CVD Prevention and Treatment. *J Am Coll Cardiol* **71**, 2570–2584.
- Jheng H-F, Tsai P-J, Guo S-M, Kuo L-H, Chang C-S, Su I-J, Chang C-R & Tsai Y-S (2012). Mitochondrial Fission Contributes to Mitochondrial Dysfunction and Insulin Resistance in Skeletal Muscle. *Mol Cell Biol* **32**, 309.
- Jorde R, Sneve M, Torjesen P & Figenschau Y (2010). No improvement in cardiovascular risk factors in overweight and obese subjects after supplementation with vitamin D₃ for 1 year. *J Intern Med* **267**, 462–472.
- Kamanna VS, Ganji SH & Kashyap ML (2009). The mechanism and mitigation of niacin-induced flushing. *Int J Clin Pract* **63**, 1369–1377.
- Kamanna VS, Ganji SH & Kashyap ML (2013). Recent advances in niacin and lipid metabolism. *Curr Opin Lipidol* 24, 239–245.

Kamanna VS & Kashyap ML (2008). Mechanism of Action of Niacin. Am J Cardiol 101,

S20–S26.

- Kanikarla-Marie P & Jain SK (2016). 1,25(OH)2D3 inhibits oxidative stress and monocyte adhesion by mediating the upregulation of GCLC and GSH in endothelial cells treated with acetoacetate (ketosis). *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **159**, 94–101.
- Kantor ED, Rehm CD, Du M, White E & Giovannucci EL (2016). Trends in Dietary Supplement Use Among US Adults From 1999-2012. *JAMA* **316**, 1464–1474.
- Kaplon RE, Gano LB & Seals DR (2014). Vascular endothelial function and oxidative stress are related to dietary niacin intake among healthy middle-aged and older adults. J Appl Physiol 116, 156–163.
- Kelishadi R, Farajzadegan Z & Bahreynian M (2014). Association between vitamin D status and lipid profile in children and adolescents: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Int J Food Sci Nutr* **65**, 404–410.
- Kim F, Tysseling KA, Rice J, Pham M, Haji L, Gallis BM, Baas AS, Paramsothy P, Giachelli CM, Corson MA & Raines EW (2005). Free Fatty Acid Impairment of Nitric Oxide Production in Endothelial Cells Is Mediated by IKKβ. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 25, 989–994.
- Kim J, Montagnani M, Chandrasekran S & Quon MJ (2012). Role of lipotoxicity in endothelial dysfunction. *Heart Fail Clin* **8**, 589–607.
- Kobayashi K, Tsubosaka Y, Hori M, Narumiya S, Ozaki H & Murata T (2013). Prostaglandin D₂ -DP Signaling Promotes Endothelial Barrier Function via the cAMP/PKA/Tiam1/Rac1 Pathway. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **33**, 565–571.
- Kojima G, Bell CL, Chen R, Ross GW, Abbott RD, Launer L, Lui F & Masaki K (2014). Low Dietary Vitamin D in Mid-Life Predicts Total Mortality in Men with Hypertension: The Honolulu Heart Program. J Am Coll Nutr 33, 129–135.
- Kong D, Li J, Shen Y, Liu G, Zuo S, Tao B, Ji Y, Lu A, Lazarus M, Breyer RM & Yu Y (2017). Niacin Promotes Cardiac Healing after Myocardial Infarction through Activation of the Myeloid Prostaglandin D2 Receptor Subtype 1. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 360, 435–444.
- Kudo K, Hasegawa S, Suzuki Y, Hirano R, Wakiguchi H, Kittaka S & Ichiyama T (2012). 1α,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 inhibits vascular cellular adhesion molecule-1 expression and interleukin-8 production in human coronary arterial endothelial cells. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **132**, 290–294.
- Kuldo J, Ogawara K, Werner N, Asgeirsdottir S, Kamps JA, Kok R & Molema G (2005). Molecular Pathways of Endothelial Cell Activation for (Targeted) Pharmacological Intervention of Chronic Inflammatory Diseases. *Curr Vasc Pharmacol* **3**, 11–39.
- Kuvin JT, Dave DM, Sliney KA, Mooney P, Patel AR, Kimmelstiel CD & Karas RH (2006). Effects of Extended-Release Niacin on Lipoprotein Particle Size,

Distribution, and Inflammatory Markers in Patients With Coronary Artery Disease. *Am J Cardiol* **98**, 743–745.

- Latronico MVG, Catalucci D & Condorelli G (2007). Emerging Role of MicroRNAs in Cardiovascular Biology. *Circ Res* **101**, 1225–1236.
- Lauring B et al. (2012). Niacin lipid efficacy is independent of both the niacin receptor GPR109A and free fatty acid suppression. *Sci Transl Med* **4**, 148ra115.
- Lee JH, O'Keefe JH, Bell D, Hensrud DD & Holick MF (2008). Vitamin D Deficiency. An Important, Common, and Easily Treatable Cardiovascular Risk Factor? *J Am Coll Cardiol* **52**, 1949–1956.
- Leemans JC, Cassel SL & Sutterwala FS (2011). Sensing damage by the NLRP3 inflammasome. *Immunol Rev* 243, 152–162.
- Leisegang MS, Babelova A, Wong MSK, Helfinger V, Weißmann N, Brandes RP & Schröder K (2016). The NADPH Oxidase Nox2 Mediates Vitamin D-Induced Vascular Regeneration in Male Mice. *Endocrinology* **157**, 4032–4040.
- Leung L (2016). Diabetes mellitus and the Aboriginal diabetic initiative in Canada: An update review. *J Fam Med Prim Care* **5**, 259.
- Li H, Li H, Bao Y, Zhang X & Yu Y (2011). Free fatty acids induce endothelial dysfunction and activate protein kinase C and nuclear factor-κB pathway in rat aorta. *Int J Cardiol* **152**, 218–224.
- Li Y, Yang J, Chen M-H, Wang Q, Qin M-J, Zhang T, Chen X-Q, Liu B-L & Wen X-D (2015). Ilexgenin A inhibits endoplasmic reticulum stress and ameliorates endothelial dysfunction via suppression of TXNIP/NLRP3 inflammasome activation in an AMPK dependent manner. *Pharmacol Res* **99**, 101–115.
- Li YC, Kong J, Wei M, Chen Z-F, Liu SQ & Cao L-P (2002). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D(3) is a negative endocrine regulator of the renin-angiotensin system. *J Clin Invest* **110**, 229–238.
- Li YC, Qiao G, Uskokovic M, Xiang W, Zheng W & Kong J (2004). Vitamin D: a negative endocrine regulator of the renin–angiotensin system and blood pressure. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **89–90**, 387–392.
- Libby P (2012). Inflammation in Atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **32**, 2045–2051.
- Libby P, Ridker PM, Hansson GK & Leducq Transatlantic Network on Atherothrombosis (2009). Inflammation in atherosclerosis: from pathophysiology to practice. *J Am Coll Cardiol* **54**, 2129–2138.
- Lips P (2012). Scandinavian Journal of Clinical and Laboratory Investigation Interaction between Vitamin D and calcium Interaction between Vitamin D and calcium. ; DOI:

10.3109/00365513.2012.681960.

- Liu K, Zhao W, Gao X, Huang F, Kou J & Liu B (2012). Diosgenin ameliorates palmitate-induced endothelial dysfunction and insulin resistance via blocking IKKβ and IRS-1 pathways. *Atherosclerosis* **223**, 350–358.
- Liu RH (2003). Health benefits of fruit and vegetables are from additive and synergistic combinations of phytochemicals. *Am J Clin Nutr* **78**, 517S–520S.
- Longenecker CT, Hileman CO, Carman TL, Ross AC, Seydafkan S, Brown TT, Labbato DE, Storer N, Tangpricha V & McComsey GA (2011). Vitamin D supplementation and endothelial function in vitamin D deficient HIV-infected patients: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. *Antivir Ther* **17**, 613–621.
- Lorvand Amiri H, Agah S, Tolouei Azar J, Hosseini S, Shidfar F & Mousavi SN (2017). Effect of daily calcitriol supplementation with and without calcium on disease regression in non-alcoholic fatty liver patients following an energy-restricted diet: Randomized, controlled, double-blind trial. *Clin Nutr* **36**, 1490–1497.
- Lu Y, Qian L, Zhang Q, Chen B, Gui L, Huang D, Chen G & Chen L (2013). Palmitate induces apoptosis in mouse aortic endothelial cells and endothelial dysfunction in mice fed high-calorie and high-cholesterol diets. *Life Sci* 92, 1165–1173.
- Lukasova M, Malaval C, Gille A, Kero J & Offermanns S (2011). Nicotinic acid inhibits progression of atherosclerosis in mice through its receptor GPR109A expressed by immune cells. *J Clin Invest* **121**, 1163–1173.
- Maciejewski-Lenoir D, Richman JG, Hakak Y, Gaidarov I, Behan DP & Connolly DT (2006). Langerhans Cells Release Prostaglandin D2 in Response to Nicotinic Acid. *J Invest Dermatol* **126**, 2637–2646.
- Maj E, Papiernik D & Wietrzyk J (2016). Antiangiogenic cancer treatment: The great discovery and greater complexity (Review). *Int J Oncol* **49**, 1773–1784.
- Majewski S, Szmurlo A, Marczak M, Jablonska S & Bollag W (1993). Inhibition of tumor cell-induced angiogenesis by retinoids, 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 and their combination. *Cancer Lett* 75, 35–39.
- Maki KC, Rubin MR, Wong LG, McManus JF, Jensen CD & Lawless A (2011). Effects of vitamin D supplementation on 25-hydroxyvitamin D, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, and other cardiovascular disease risk markers in subjects with elevated waist circumference. *Int J Food Sci Nutr* **62**, 318–327.
- Maloney E, Sweet IR, Hockenbery DM, Pham M, Rizzo NO, Tateya S, Handa P, Schwartz MW & Kim F (2009). Activation of NF-κB by Palmitate in Endothelial Cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **29**, 1370–1375.
- Manduteanu I & Simionescu M (2012). Inflammation in atherosclerosis: a cause or a result of vascular disorders? *J Cell Mol Med* **16**, 1978–1990.

- Manson JE, Cook NR, Lee I-M, Christen W, Bassuk SS, Mora S, Gibson H, Gordon D, Copeland T, D'Agostino D, Friedenberg G, Ridge C, Bubes V, Giovannucci EL, Willett WC & Buring JE (2019). Vitamin D Supplements and Prevention of Cancer and Cardiovascular Disease. N Engl J Med 380, 33–44.
- Mantell DJ, Owens PE, Bundred NJ, Mawer EB & Canfield AE (2000). 1α,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D ₃ Inhibits Angiogenesis In Vitro and In Vivo. *Circ Res* 87, 214–220.
- Marcotorchino J, Tourniaire F, Astier J, Karkeni E, Canault M, Amiot M-J, Bendahan D, Bernard M, Martin J-C, Giannesini B & Landrier J-F (2014). Vitamin D protects against diet-induced obesity by enhancing fatty acid oxidation. *J Nutr Biochem* 25, 1077–1083.
- Martinesi M, Bruni S, Stio M & Treves C (2006). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 inhibits tumor necrosis factor-α-induced adhesion molecule expression in endothelial cells. *Cell Biol Int* **30**, 365–375.
- Martínez-Miguel P, Valdivielso JM, Medrano-Andrés D, Román-García P, Cano-Peñalver JL, Rodríguez-Puyol M, Rodríguez-Puyol D & López-Ongil S (2014). The active form of vitamin D, calcitriol, induces a complex dual upregulation of endothelin and nitric oxide in cultured endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol Metab* **307**, E1085–E1096.
- Martinon F, Burns K & Tschopp J (2002). The Inflammasome: A Molecular Platform Triggering Activation of Inflammatory Caspases and Processing of proIL-β. *Mol Cell* **10**, 417–426.
- Massey A & Kirk R (2015). Bridging Indigenous and Western Sciences: Research Methodologies for Traditional, Complementary, and Alternative Medicine Systems. *SAGE Open*; DOI: 10.1177/2158244015597726.
- Mathew M, Tay E & Cusi K (2010). Elevated plasma free fatty acids increase cardiovascular risk by inducing plasma biomarkers of endothelial activation, myeloperoxidase and PAI-1 in healthy subjects. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* **9**, 9.
- McNamara BJ, Sanson-Fisher R, D'Este C & Eades S (2011). Type 2 diabetes in Indigenous populations: Quality of intervention research over 20years. *Prev Med* (*Baltim*) **52**, 3–9.
- McQuaid EL & Landier W (2018). Cultural Issues in Medication Adherence: Disparities and Directions. J Gen Intern Med 33, 200–206.
- Menon RM, Adams MH, González MA, Tolbert DS, Leu JH & Cefali EA (2007). Plasma and urine pharmacokinetics of niacin and its metabolites from an extended-release niacin formulation. *Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther* **45**, 448–454.
- Merke J, Milde P, Lewicka S, Hügel U, Klaus G, Mangelsdorf DJ, Haussler MR, Rauterberg EW & Ritz E (1989). Identification and regulation of 1,25-

dihydroxyvitamin D3 receptor activity and biosynthesis of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3. Studies in cultured bovine aortic endothelial cells and human dermal capillaries. *J Clin Invest* **83**, 1903–1915.

- Michos ED, Sibley CT, Baer JT, Blaha MJ & Blumenthal RS (2012). Niacin and Statin Combination Therapy for Atherosclerosis Regression and Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease Events. *J Am Coll Cardiol* **59**, 2058–2064.
- Mokdad AH, Ford ES, Bowman BA, Dietz WH, Vinicor F, Bales VS & Marks JS (2003). Prevalence of Obesity, Diabetes, and Obesity-Related Health Risk Factors, 2001. *JAMA* 289, 76–79.
- Molinari C, Rizzi M, Squarzanti DF, Pittarella P, Vacca G & Renò F (2013). 1??,25dihydroxycholecalciferol (vitamin D3) induces NO-dependent endothelial cell proliferation and migration in a three-dimensional matrix. *Cell Physiol Biochem* 31, 815–822.
- Molinari C, Uberti F, Grossini E, Vacca G, Carda S, Invernizzi M & Cisari C (2011). 1α,25-Dihydroxycholecalciferol Induces Nitric Oxide Production in Cultured Endothelial Cells. *Cell Physiol Biochem* **27**, 661–668.
- Molnar J, Yu S, Mzhavia N, Pau C, Chereshnev I & Dansky HM (2005). Diabetes Induces Endothelial Dysfunction but Does Not Increase Neointimal Formation in High-Fat Diet Fed C57BL/6J Mice. *Circ Res* **96**, 1178–1184.
- Moyer VA & U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (2014). Vitamin, mineral, and multivitamin supplements for the primary prevention of cardiovascular disease and cancer: U.S. Preventive services Task Force recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med* 160, 558–564.
- Mugabo Y, Mukaneza Y & Renier G (2011). Palmitate induces C-reactive protein expression in human aortic endothelial cells. Relevance to fatty acid–induced endothelial dysfunction. *Metabolism* **60**, 640–648.
- Murata T, Lin MI, Aritake K, Matsumoto S, Narumiya S, Ozaki H, Urade Y, Hori M & Sessa WC (2008). Role of prostaglandin D2 receptor DP as a suppressor of tumor hyperpermeability and angiogenesis in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **105**, 20009–20014.
- Murdoch-Flowers J, Tremblay M-C, Hovey R, Delormier T, Gray-Donald K, Delaronde E & Macaulay AC (2017). Understanding how Indigenous culturally-based interventions can improve participants' health in Canada. *Health Promot Int*1–12.
- Nagpal J, Pande JN & Bhartia A (2009). A double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial of the short-term effect of vitamin D₃ supplementation on insulin sensitivity in apparently healthy, middle-aged, centrally obese men. *Diabet Med* **26**, 19–27.
- Nasser Figueiredo V, Vendrame F, Colontoni BA, Quinaglia T, Roberto Matos-Souza J, Azevedo Moura F, Coelho OR, de Faria EC & Sposito AC (2014). Short-Term

Effects of Extended-Release Niacin With and Without the Addition of Laropiprant on Endothelial Function in Individuals With Low HDL-C: A Randomized, Controlled Crossover Trial. *Clin Ther* **36**, 961–966.

- Ni W, Watts SW, Ng M, Chen S, Glenn DJ & Gardner DG (2014). Elimination of vitamin D receptor in vascular endothelial cells alters vascular function. *Hypertens* (*Dallas, Tex 1979*) **64**, 1290–1298.
- Nibbelink KA, Tishkoff DX, Hershey SD, Rahman A & Simpson RU (2007). 1,25(OH)2-vitamin D3 actions on cell proliferation, size, gene expression, and receptor localization, in the HL-1 cardiac myocyte. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* 103, 533–537.
- Norman AW (2008). From vitamin D to hormone D: fundamentals of the vitamin D endocrine system essential for good health. *Am J Clin Nutr* **88**, 491S–499S.
- Nosova E V., Conte MS & Grenon SM (2015). Advancing beyond the "heart-healthy diet" for peripheral arterial disease. *J Vasc Surg* **61**, 265–274.
- Nsengiyumva V, Fernando ME, Moxon J V., Krishna SM, Pinchbeck J, Omer SM, Morris DR, Jones RE, Moran CS, Seto SW & Golledge J (2015). The association of circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentration with peripheral arterial disease: A meta-analysis of observational studies. *Atherosclerosis* 243, 645–651.
- O'Neill S & O'Driscoll L (2015). Metabolic syndrome: a closer look at the growing epidemic and its associated pathologies. *Obes Rev* **16**, 1–12.
- Odegaard JI & Chawla A (2013). Pleiotropic actions of insulin resistance and inflammation in metabolic homeostasis. *Science* **339**, 172–177.
- Offermanns S (2006). The nicotinic acid receptor GPR109A (HM74A or PUMA-G) as a new therapeutic target. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 27, 384–390.
- Oh J, Weng S, Felton SK, Bhandare S, Riek A, Butler B, Proctor BM, Petty M, Chen Z, Schechtman KB, Bernal-Mizrachi L & Bernal-Mizrachi C (2009). 1,25(OH) ₂ Vitamin D Inhibits Foam Cell Formation and Suppresses Macrophage Cholesterol Uptake in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Circulation* **120**, 687–698.
- Oh YT, Oh K-S, Choi YM, Jokiaho A, Donovan C, Choi S, Kang I & Youn JH (2011). Continuous 24-h nicotinic acid infusion in rats causes FFA rebound and insulin resistance by altering gene expression and basal lipolysis in adipose tissue. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **300**, E1012-21.
- Pang DKT, Nong Z, Sutherland BG, Sawyez CG, Robson DL, Toma J, Pickering JG & Borradaile NM (2016). Niacin promotes revascularization and recovery of limb function in diet-induced obese mice with peripheral ischemia. *Pharmacol Res Perspect* 4, e00233.

Pang J, Chan DC, Hamilton SJ, Tenneti VS, Watts GF & Barrett PHR (2014). Effect of

Niacin on High-Density Lipoprotein Apolipoprotein A-I Kinetics in Statin-Treated Patients With Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **34**, 427–432.

- Pilz S et al. (2015). Effects of Vitamin D on Blood Pressure and Cardiovascular Risk Factors. *Hypertension* **65**, 1195–1201.
- Pilz S, Verheyen N, Grübler MR, Tomaschitz A & März W (2016). Vitamin D and cardiovascular disease prevention. ; DOI: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.73.
- Pludowski P et al. (2018). Vitamin D supplementation guidelines. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **175**, 125–135.
- Ponda MP, Huang X, Odeh MA, Breslow JL & Kaufman HW (2012). Vitamin D May Not Improve Lipid Levels. *Circulation* **126**, 270–277.
- Rajendran P, Rengarajan T, Thangavel J, Nishigaki Y, Sakthisekaran D, Sethi G & Nishigaki I (2013). The vascular endothelium and human diseases. *Int J Biol Sci* **9**, 1057–1069.
- Raymond M-A, Désormeaux A, Labelle A, Soulez M, Soulez G, Langelier Y, Pshezhetsky A V. & Hébert M-J (2005). Endothelial stress induces the release of vitamin D-binding protein, a novel growth factor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 338, 1374–1382.
- Reagan-Shaw S, Nihal M & Ahmad N (2008). Dose translation from animal to human studies revisited. *FASEB J* 22, 659–661.
- Reynolds JA, Haque S, Williamson K, Ray DW, Alexander MY & Bruce IN (2016). Vitamin D improves endothelial dysfunction and restores myeloid angiogenic cell function via reduced CXCL-10 expression in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Sci Rep* 6, 22341.
- Rice K, Te Hiwi B, Zwarenstein M, Lavallee B, Barre DE & Harris SB (2016). Best Practices for the Prevention and Management of Diabetes and Obesity-Related Chronic Disease among Indigenous Peoples in Canada: A Review. *Can J Diabetes* 40, 216–225.
- Ridker PM, Cushman M, Stampfer MJ, Tracy RP & Hennekens CH (1997). Inflammation, Aspirin, and the Risk of Cardiovascular Disease in Apparently Healthy Men. *N Engl J Med* **336**, 973–979.
- Ridker PM, Hennekens CH, Buring JE & Rifai N (2000). C-Reactive Protein and Other Markers of Inflammation in the Prediction of Cardiovascular Disease in Women. N Engl J Med 342, 836–843.
- Ross AC, Manson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton SK, Durazo-Arvizu RA, Gallagher JC, Gallo RL, Jones G, Kovacs CS, Mayne ST, Rosen CJ & Shapses SA (2011). The 2011 Report on Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin

D from the Institute of Medicine: What Clinicians Need to Know. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **96**, 53–58.

- Roy A, Lakshmy R, Tarik M, Tandon N, Reddy KS & Prabhakaran D (2015). Independent association of severe vitamin D deficiency as a risk of acute myocardial infarction in Indians. *Indian Heart J* 67, 27–32.
- Rubic T, Trottmann M & Lorenz RL (2004). Stimulation of CD36 and the key effector of reverse cholesterol transport ATP-binding cassette A1 in monocytoid cells by niacin. *Biochem Pharmacol* 67, 411–419.
- Saghiri MA, Asatourian A, Ershadifar S, Moghadam MM & Sheibani N (2017). Vitamins and regulation of angiogenesis: [A, B1, B2, B3, B6, B9, B12, C, D, E, K]. *J Funct Foods* 38, 180–196.
- Sahebkar A (2014). Effect of niacin on endothelial function: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Vasc Med*; DOI: 10.1177/1358863x13515766.
- Saini M & Quinn A (2013). A SyStemAtic Review of RAndomized contRolled tRiAlS of HeAltH RelAted iSSueS witHin An AboRiginAl context. Available at: www.nccahccnsa.ca. [Accessed April 12, 2019].
- Saleh F, Schirmer H, Sundsfjord J & Jorde R (2003). Parathyroid hormone and left ventricular hypertrophy. *Eur Heart J* 24, 2054–2060.
- Salzler HR, Griffiths R, Ruiz P, Chi L, Frey C, Marchuk D a, Rockman H a & Le TH (2007). Hypertension and albuminuria in chronic kidney disease mapped to a mouse chromosome 11 locus. *Kidney Int* **72**, 1226–1232.
- Santos CXC, Nabeebaccus AA, Shah AM, Camargo LL, Filho S V & Lopes LR (n.d.). Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress and Nox-Mediated Reactive Oxygen Species Signaling in the Peripheral Vasculature: Potential Role in Hypertension. ; DOI: 10.1089/ars.2013.5262.
- Saydah SH & Eberhardt MS (2006). Use of Complementary and Alternative Medicine Among Adults with Chronic Diseases: United States 2002. J Altern Complement Med 12, 805–812.
- Schaub A, Fütterer A & Pfeffer K (2001). PUMA-G, an IFN-γ-inducible gene in macrophages is a novel member of the seven transmembrane spanning receptor superfamily. *Eur J Immunol* **31**, 3714–3725.
- Schober A, Nazari-Jahantigh M, Wei Y, Bidzhekov K, Gremse F, Grommes J, Megens RTA, Heyll K, Noels H, Hristov M, Wang S, Kiessling F, Olson EN & Weber C (2014). MicroRNA-126-5p promotes endothelial proliferation and limits atherosclerosis by suppressing Dlk1. *Nat Med* 20, 368–376.

Schwetz V, Scharnagl H, Trummer C, Stojakovic T, Pandis M, Grübler MR, Verheyen N,

Gaksch M, Zittermann A, Aberer F, Lerchbaum E, Obermayer-Pietsch B, Pieber TR, März W, Tomaschitz A & Pilz S (2018). Vitamin D supplementation and lipoprotein metabolism: A randomized controlled trial. *J Clin Lipidol* **12**, 588–596.e4.

- Sciorati C, Clementi E, Manfredi AA & Rovere-Querini P (2015). Fat deposition and accumulation in the damaged and inflamed skeletal muscle: cellular and molecular players. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 72, 2135–2156.
- Sesso HD, Christen WG, Bubes V, Smith JP, MacFadyen J, Schvartz M, Manson JE, Glynn RJ, Buring JE & Gaziano JM (2012). Multivitamins in the prevention of cardiovascular disease in men: the Physicians' Health Study II randomized controlled trial. JAMA 308, 1751–1760.
- Shehadah A, Chen J, Zacharek A, Cui Y, Ion M, Roberts C, Kapke A & Chopp M (2010). Niaspan treatment induces neuroprotection after stroke. *Neurobiol Dis* **40**, 277–283.
- Shirali AS, Romay MC, McDonald AI, Su T, Steel ME & Iruela-Arispe ML (2018). A multi-step transcriptional cascade underlies vascular regeneration in vivo. *Sci Rep* **8**, 5430.
- Shireman PK (2007). The chemokine system in arteriogenesis and hind limb ischemia. J Vasc Surg **45 Suppl A**, A48-56.
- Si Y, Zhang Y, Zhao J, Guo S, Zhai L, Yao S, Sang H, Yang N, Song G, Gu J & Qin S (2014). Niacin inhibits vascular inflammation via downregulating nuclear transcription factor-κB signaling pathway. *Mediators Inflamm* **2014**, 263786.
- Simionescu M (2007). Implications of Early Structural-Functional Changes in the Endothelium for Vascular Disease. ; DOI: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000253884.13901.e4.
- Simoni JM, Huh D, Wilson IB, Shen J, Goggin K, Reynolds NR, Remien RH, Rosen MI, Bangsberg DR & Liu H (2012). Racial/Ethnic disparities in ART adherence in the United States: findings from the MACH14 study. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 60, 466–472.
- Sirois FM (2008). Provider-based complementary and alternative medicine use among three chronic illness groups: Associations with psychosocial factors and concurrent use of conventional health-care services. *Complement Ther Med* **16**, 73–80.
- Skurk T, Alberti-Huber C, Herder C & Hauner H (2007). Relationship between Adipocyte Size and Adipokine Expression and Secretion. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92, 1023–1033.
- Smylie J, Kaplan-Myrth N, McShane K & Métis Nation of Ontario-Ottawa Council Pikwakanagan First Nation Tungasuvvingat Inuit Family Resource Centre (2009).
 Indigenous Knowledge Translation: Baseline Findings in a Qualitative Study of the Pathways of Health Knowledge in Three Indigenous Communities in Canada.

Health Promot Pract 10, 436–446.

- Soga T, Kamohara M, Takasaki J, Matsumoto S, Saito T, Ohishi T, Hiyama H, Matsuo A, Matsushime H & Furuichi K (2003). Molecular identification of nicotinic acid receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **303**, 364–369.
- Song W-L & FitzGerald GA (2013). Niacin, an old drug with a new twist. *J Lipid Res* 54, 2586–2594.
- Soriguer F, García-Serrano S, García-Almeida JM, Garrido-Sánchez L, García-Arnés J, Tinahones FJ, Cardona I, Rivas-Marín J, Gallego-Perales JL & García-Fuentes E (2009). Changes in the Serum Composition of Free-fatty Acids During an Intravenous Glucose Tolerance Test. *Obesity* **17**, 10–15.
- Sorrentino SA, Besler C, Rohrer L, Meyer M, Heinrich K, Bahlmann FH, Mueller M, Horváth T, Doerries C, Heinemann M, Flemmer S, Markowski A, Manes C, Bahr MJ, Haller H, von Eckardstein A, Drexler H & Landmesser U (2010). Endothelial-Vasoprotective Effects of High-Density Lipoprotein Are Impaired in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus but Are Improved After Extended-Release Niacin Therapy. *Circulation* **121**, 110–122.
- Staiger K, Staiger H, Weigert C, Haas C, Häring H-U & Kellerer M (2006). Saturated, but Not Unsaturated, Fatty Acids Induce Apoptosis of Human Coronary Artery Endothelial Cells via Nuclear Factor-κB Activation. *Diabetes*.
- Steinberg HO, Chaker H, Leaming R, Johnson A, Brechtel G & Baron AD (1996). Obesity/insulin resistance is associated with endothelial dysfunction. Implications for the syndrome of insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 97, 2601–2610.
- Sturm R & An R (2014). Obesity and economic environments. *CA Cancer J Clin* **64**, 337–350.
- Sugden JA, Davies JI, Witham MD, Morris AD & Struthers AD (2008). Vitamin D improves endothelial function in patients with Type 2 diabetes mellitus and low vitamin D levels. *Diabet Med* 25, 320–325.
- Sun K, Kusminski CM & Scherer PE (2011). Adipose tissue remodeling and obesity. J Clin Invest 121, 2094–2101.
- Superko HR, Zhao X-Q, Hodis HN & Guyton JR (2017). Niacin and heart disease prevention: Engraving its tombstone is a mistake. *J Clin Lipidol* **11**, 1309–1317.
- Suzuki J-I, Shimamura M, Suda H, Wakayama K, Kumagai H, Ikeda Y, Akazawa H, Isobe M, Komuro I & Morishita R (2016). Current therapies and investigational drugs for peripheral arterial disease. *Hypertens Res* 39, 183–191.
- Symons JD & Abel ED (2013). Lipotoxicity contributes to endothelial dysfunction: A focus on the contribution from ceramide. *Rev Endocr Metab Disord* **14**, 59–68.

- Szewczyk A, Jarmuszkiewicz W, Koziel A, Sobieraj I, Nobik W, Lukasiak A, Skup A, Bednarczyk P, Drabarek B, Dymkowska D, Wrzosek A & Zablocki K (2015). Mitochondrial mechanisms of endothelial dysfunction. *Pharmacol Reports* 67, 704– 710.
- Talayero BG & Sacks FM (2011). The Role of Triglycerides in Atherosclerosis. *Curr Cardiol Rep* **13**, 544–552.
- Talmor Y, Golan E, Benchetrit S, Bernheim J, Klein O, Green J & Rashid G (2008). Calcitriol blunts the deleterious impact of advanced glycation end products on endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol Physiol* **294**, F1059–F1064.
- Tarcin O, Yavuz DG, Ozben B, Telli A, Ogunc AV, Yuksel M, Toprak A, Yazici D, Sancak S, Deyneli O & Akalin S (2009). Effect of Vitamin D Deficiency and Replacement on Endothelial Function in Asymptomatic Subjects. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 94, 4023–4030.
- Tavintharan S, Woon K, Pek LT, Jauhar N, Dong X, Lim SC & Sum CF (2011). Niacin results in reduced monocyte adhesion in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Atherosclerosis* 215, 176–179.
- Teodorescu VJ, Vavra AK & Kibbe MR (2013). Peripheral arterial disease in women. J Vasc Surg 57, 18S–26S.
- Thangaraju M, Cresci GA, Liu K, Ananth S, Gnanaprakasam JP, Browning DD, Mellinger JD, Smith SB, Digby GJ, Lambert NA, Prasad PD & Ganapathy V (2009). GPR109A Is a G-protein-Coupled Receptor for the Bacterial Fermentation Product Butyrate and Functions as a Tumor Suppressor in Colon. *Cancer Res* 69, 2826–2832.
- Thoenes M, Oguchi A, Nagamia S, Vaccari CS, Hammoud R, Umpierrez GE & Khan B V. (2007). The effects of extended-release niacin on carotid intimal media thickness, endothelial function and inflammatory markers in patients with the metabolic syndrome. *Int J Clin Pract* **61**, 1942–1948.
- Thomas DD, Ridnour LA, Isenberg JS, Flores-Santana W, Switzer CH, Donzelli S, Hussain P, Vecoli C, Paolocci N, Ambs S, Colton CA, Harris CC, Roberts DD & Wink DA (2008). The chemical biology of nitric oxide: Implications in cellular signaling. *Free Radic Biol Med* 45, 18–31.
- Tomiyama AJ, Hunger JM, Nguyen-Cuu J & Wells C (2016). Misclassification of cardiometabolic health when using body mass index categories in NHANES 2005–2012. *Int J Obes* **40**, 883–886.
- Toth PP, Murthy AM, Sidhu MS & Boden WE (2015). Is HPS2-THRIVE the death knell for niacin? *J Clin Lipidol* **9**, 343–350.
- Tunaru S, Kero J, Schaub A, Wufka C, Blaukat A, Pfeffer K & Offermanns S (2003). PUMA-G and HM74 are receptors for nicotinic acid and mediate its anti-lipolytic

effect. Nat Med 9, 352-355.

- Uberti F, Lattuada D, Morsanuto V, Nava U, Bolis G, Vacca G, Squarzanti DF, Cisari C & Molinari C (2014). Vitamin D Protects Human Endothelial Cells From Oxidative Stress Through the Autophagic and Survival Pathways. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **99**, 1367–1374.
- Unger RH & Scherer PE (2010). Gluttony, sloth and the metabolic syndrome: a roadmap to lipotoxicity. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* **21**, 345–352.
- van der Veer E, Nong Z, O'Neil C, Urquhart B, Freeman D & Pickering JG (2005). Pre-B-Cell Colony–Enhancing Factor Regulates NAD ⁺ -Dependent Protein Deacetylase Activity and Promotes Vascular Smooth Muscle Cell Maturation. *Circ Res* **97**, 25– 34.
- Verma S, Buchanan MR & Anderson TJ (2003). Endothelial Function Testing as a Biomarker of Vascular Disease. *Circulation* **108**, 2054–2059.
- Virtue S & Vidal-Puig A (2010). Adipose tissue expandability, lipotoxicity and the Metabolic Syndrome — An allostatic perspective. *Biochim Biophys Acta - Mol Cell Biol Lipids* 1801, 338–349.
- Vita JA & Hamburg NM (2010). Does endothelial dysfunction contribute to the clinical status of patients with peripheral arterial disease? *Can J Cardiol* **26**, 45A–50A.
- Wallis DE, Penckofer S & Sizemore GW (2008). The "Sunshine Deficit" and Cardiovascular Disease. *Circulation* **118**, 1476–1485.
- Wang C-Y, Kim H-H, Hiroi Y, Sawada N, Salomone S, Benjamin LE, Walsh K, Moskowitz MA & Liao JK (2009). Obesity Increases Vascular Senescence and Susceptibility to Ischemic Injury Through Chronic Activation of Akt and mTOR. Sci Signal 2, ra11-ra11.
- Wang S, Aurora AB, Johnson BA, Qi X, McAnally J, Hill JA, Richardson JA, Bassel-Duby R & Olson EN (2008a). The Endothelial-Specific MicroRNA miR-126 Governs Vascular Integrity and Angiogenesis. *Dev Cell* 15, 261–271.
- Wang TJ, Pencina MJ, Booth SL, Jacques PF, Ingelsson E, Lanier K, Benjamin EJ, D'Agostino RB, Wolf M & Vasan RS (2008b). Vitamin D deficiency and risk of cardiovascular disease. *Circulation* 117, 503–511.
- Wang Y & Yan H (2016). MicroRNA-126 contributes to Niaspan treatment induced vascular restoration after diabetic retinopathy. *Sci Rep* **6**, 1–12.
- Watson KE, Abrolat ML, Malone LL, Hoeg JM, Doherty T, Detrano R & Demer LL (1997). Active serum vitamin D levels are inversely correlated with coronary calcification. *Circulation* **96**, 1755–1760.

Weber C, Gremse F, Heyll K, Schober A, Olson EN, Bidzhekov K, Nazari-Jahantigh M,

Noels H, Grommes J, Wei Y, Megens RTA, Hristov M, Kiessling F & Wang S (2014). MicroRNA-126-5p promotes endothelial proliferation and limits atherosclerosis by suppressing Dlk1. *Nat Med* **20**, 368–376.

- Wende AR, Symons JD & Abel ED (2012). Mechanisms of lipotoxicity in the cardiovascular system. *Curr Hypertens Rep* **14**, 517–531.
- Whitfield GK, Hsieh J-C, Jurutka PW, Selznick SH, Haussler CA, Macdonald PN & Haussler MR (1995). Genomic Actions of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3. *J Nutr* **125**, 1690S–1694S.
- Wise A, Foord SM, Fraser NJ, Barnes AA, Elshourbagy N, Eilert M, Ignar DM, Murdock PR, Steplewski K, Green A, Brown AJ, Dowell SJ, Szekeres PG, Hassall DG, Marshall FH, Wilson S & Pike NB (2003). Molecular identification of high and low affinity receptors for nicotinic acid. *J Biol Chem* 278, 9869–9874.
- Witham MD, Adams F, Kabir G, Kennedy G, Belch JJF & Khan F (2013). Effect of short-term vitamin D supplementation on markers of vascular health in South Asian women living in the UK – A randomised controlled trial. *Atherosclerosis* 230, 293– 299.
- Witham MD, Dove FJ, Sugden JA, Doney AS & Struthers AD (2012). The effect of vitamin D replacement on markers of vascular health in stroke patients A randomised controlled trial. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis* **22**, 864–870.
- Wong MSK, Leisegang MS, Kruse C, Vogel J, Schürmann C, Dehne N, Weigert A, Herrmann E, Brüne B, Shah AM, Steinhilber D, Offermanns S, Carmeliet G, Badenhoop K, Schröder K & Brandes RP (2014). Vitamin D Promotes Vascular Regeneration. *Circulation* **130**, 976–986.
- Wu-Wong JR, Nakane M, Ma J, Ruan X & Kroeger PE (2006). Effects of Vitamin D analogs on gene expression profiling in human coronary artery smooth muscle cells. *Atherosclerosis* **186**, 20–28.
- Wu BJ, Chen K, Barter PJ & Rye K-A (2012*a*). Niacin Inhibits Vascular Inflammation via the Induction of Heme Oxygenase-1. *Circulation* **125**, 150–158.
- Wu BJ, Chen K, Barter PJ & Rye K-A (2012*b*). Niacin Inhibits Vascular Inflammation via the Induction of Heme Oxygenase-1Clinical Perspective. *Circulation*.
- Wu BJ, Yan L, Charlton F, Witting P, Barter PJ & Rye K-A (2010). Evidence That Niacin Inhibits Acute Vascular Inflammation and Improves Endothelial Dysfunction Independent of Changes in Plasma Lipids. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*.
- Xiao-yun X, Zhuo-xiong C, Min-xiang L, Xingxuan H, Schuchman EH, Fend L, Han-Song X & An-Hua L (2009). Ceramide mediates inhibition of the AKT/eNOS signaling pathway by palmitate in human vascular endothelial cells. *Med Sci Monit* 15, 254–261.
- Yadav R, France M, Younis N, Hama S, Ammori BJ, Kwok S & Soran H (2012). Extended-release niacin with laropiprant: a review on efficacy, clinical effectiveness and safety. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* 13, 1345–1362.
- Yamagishi S-I, Okamoto T, Amano S, Inagaki Y, Koga K, Koga M, Choei H, Sasaki N, Kikuchi S, Takeuchi M & Makita Z (2002). Palmitate-induced apoptosis of microvascular endothelial cells and pericytes. *Mol Med* 8, 179–184.
- Yeh GY, Davis RB & Phillips RS (2006). Use of Complementary Therapies in Patients With Cardiovascular Disease. *Am J Cardiol* **98**, 673–680.
- Yildirim B, Guler T & Akbulut M (2014). Ozer Oztekin & amp; Gulcin Sariiz (2014) 1-Alpha, 25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 Regresses Endometriotic Implants in Rats by Inhibiting Neovascularization and Altering Regulation of Matrix Metalloproteinase. *Postgrad Med* **126**, 104–110.
- Yin K, You Y, Swier V, Tang L, Radwan MM, Pandya AN & Agrawal DK (2015). Vitamin D Protects Against Atherosclerosis via Regulation of Cholesterol Efflux and Macrophage Polarization in Hypercholesterolemic Swine. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 35, 2432–2442.
- Yin Y, Yu Z, Xia M, Luo X, Lu X & Ling W (2012). Vitamin D attenuates high fat dietinduced hepatic steatosis in rats by modulating lipid metabolism. *Eur J Clin Invest* 42, 1189–1196.
- Yiu Y-F, Yiu K-H, Siu C-W, Chan Y-H, Li S-W, Wong L-Y, Lee SWL, Tam S, Wong EWK, Lau C-P, Cheung BMY & Tse H-F (2013). Randomized controlled trial of vitamin D supplement on endothelial function in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Atherosclerosis* 227, 140–146.
- Yousefi S, Cooper PR, Mueck B, Potter SL & Jarai G (2000). cDNA Representational Difference Analysis of Human Neutrophils Stimulated by GM-CSF. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 277, 401–409.
- Yuan W, Pan W, Kong J, Zheng W, Szeto FL, Wong KE, Cohen R, Klopot A, Zhang Z & Li YC (2007). 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 suppresses renin gene transcription by blocking the activity of the cyclic AMP response element in the renin gene promoter. *J Biol Chem* 282, 29821–29830.
- Zhang L-H, Kamanna VS, Ganji SH, Xiong X-M & Kashyap ML (2012*a*). Niacin increases HDL biogenesis by enhancing DR4-dependent transcription of ABCA1 and lipidation of apolipoprotein A-I in HepG2 cells. *J Lipid Res* **53**, 941–950.
- Zhang Q-J et al. (2012b). Ceramide mediates vascular dysfunction in diet-induced obesity by PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of the eNOS-Akt complex. *Diabetes* 61, 1848–1859.
- Zhang Y, Schmidt RJ, Foxworthy P, Emkey R, Oler JK, Large TH, Wang H, Su EW, Mosior MK, Eacho PI & Cao G (2005). Niacin mediates lipolysis in adipose tissue

through its G-protein coupled receptor HM74A. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **334**, 729–732.

- Zhong W, Gu B, Gu Y, Groome LJ, Sun J & Wang Y (2014). Activation of vitamin D receptor promotes VEGF and CuZn-SOD expression in endothelial cells. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **140**, 56–62.
- Zittermann A (2014). Vitamin D and Cardiovascular Disease. *Anticancer Res* **34**, 4641–4648.
- Zittermann A, Ernst JB, Prokop S, Fuchs U, Dreier J, Kuhn J, Knabbe C, Birschmann I, Schulz U, Berthold HK, Pilz S, Gouni-Berthold I, Gummert JF, Dittrich M & Börgermann J (2017). Effect of vitamin D on all-cause mortality in heart failure (EVITA): a 3-year randomized clinical trial with 4000 IU vitamin D daily. *Eur Heart J* 38, 2279–2286.
- Zorov DB, Juhaszova M & Sollott SJ (2014). Mitochondrial Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) and ROS-Induced ROS Release. *Physiol Rev* **94**, 909–950.
- Zou M-H, Shi C & Cohen RA (2002). Oxidation of the zinc-thiolate complex and uncoupling of endothelial nitric oxide synthase by peroxynitrite. *J Clin Invest* **109**, 817–826.

Appendices

Appendix A: Animal Use Protocol



AUP Number: 2011-044 PI Name: Borradaile, Nica M AUP Title: Vascular Regeneration In Diet-induced Metabolic Syndrome Approval Date: 08/03/2016

Official Notice of Animal Use Subcommittee (AUS) Approval: Your new Animal Use Protocol (AUP) entitled "Vascular Regeneration In Diet-induced Metabolic Syndrome" has been APPROVED by the Animal Use Subcommittee of the University Council on Animal Care. This approval, although valid for four years, and is subject to annual Protocol Renewal.2011-044::5

- 1. This AUP number must be indicated when ordering animals for this project.
- 2. Animals for other projects may not be ordered under this AUP number.
- Purchases of animals other than through this system must be cleared through the ACVS office. Health certificates will be required.

The holder of this Animal Use Protocol is responsible to ensure that all associated safety components (biosafety, radiation safety, general laboratory safety) comply with institutional safety standards and have received all necessary approvals. Please consult directly with your institutional safety officers.

Submitted by: Copeman, Laura on behalf of the Animal Use Subcommittee University Council on Animal Care

> The University of Western Ontario Animal Use Subcommittee / University Council on Animal Care Health Sciences Centre, • London, Ontario • CANADA - N6A 5C1

Appendix B: Permission for use of Article in Master's Thesis

6/24/2019

RE: Using my Article as part of my Master's Thesis

Permissions Helpdesk Mon 2019-04-29 10:01 PM Deleted Items

Dear Kia Mae Peters,

As an Elsevier journal author, you retain the right to Include the article in a thesis or dissertation (provided that this is not to be published commercially) whether in full or in part, subject to proper acknowledgment; see https://www.elsevier.com/about/our-business/policies/copyright/personal-use for more information. As this is a retained right, no written permission from Elsevier is necessary.

If I may be of further assistance, please let me know.

Best of luck with your thesis and best regards,

Permissions Helpdesk

Personal use -Elsevier copyright for personal use

(https://www.elsevier.com/about/policies/copyright)

Authors can use their articles, in full or in part, for a wide range of scholarly, non-

commercial purposes as outlined below:

- Use by an author in the author's classroom teaching (including distribution of copies, paper or electronic)
- Distribution of copies (including through e-mail) to known research colleagues for their personal use (but not for Commercial Use)
- Inclusion in a thesis or dissertation (provided that this is not to be published commercially)
- Use in a subsequent compilation of the author's works
- Extending the Article to book-length form
- Preparation of other derivative works (but not for Commercial Use)
- Otherwise using or re-using portions or excerpts in other works

These rights apply for all Elsevier authors who publish their article as either a subscription article or an open access article. In all cases we require that all Elsevier authors always include a full acknowledgement and, if appropriate, a link to the final published version hosted on Science Direct.

Appendix C: Supplemental Information



Supplemental Figure 1. HMVEC tube stability was impaired in high palmitate.

(A) Cells were seeded onto growth factor replete Matrigel and incubated with media containing BSA or 0.5 mM palmitate (PA) complexed to BSA. Cells were treated with vehicle (DMSO). Resulting tube networks were imaged at 18, 24 and 42 hours by light microscopy. (B) The entire well was assessed for total tube length using ImageJ software. (C) Areas under the curve were calculated from tube length data in (B). Data are means±SEM for n=4. *p < 0.5.

Pathways overrepresented in the list of differentially expressed genes in human microvascular endothelial cells treated with 0.5 mM palmitate plus vehicle (**A**), 0.5 mM palmitate plus 10 μ M niacin (**B**), or 0.5 mM palmitate plus 10 nM vitamin D (**C**) compared to BSA control. Top level pathways are represented by central nodes, with nodes in the outer rings representing sub-pathways. Relationships between nodes are represented by arcs (edges). Significantly (p < 0.05) overrepresented (enriched) pathways and relationships are indicated by increasing yellow signal. Black boxes

highlight comparisons in significantly overrepresented top-level pathways and associated sub-pathways between treatment groups.





Supplemental Figure 3. Blood pressure and heart rate are unaffected by vitamin supplementation.

Five week old male 129S6 mice were fed a western diet for 15 weeks, followed by right hind limb femoral artery ligation and excision surgery. Mice received once daily i.p injections for 14 days following surgery of either vehicle, niacin (NA) (50 mg/kg), vitamin D (Vit D) (200 ng/kg), or a combination of NA and Vit D (50 mg/kg and 200 ng/kg, respectively). Three days before the surgery (Pre-surgery), and on day 14 following surgery (Post-surgery), blood pressure and heart rate were measured using tail-cuff plethysmography. (A) Mean systolic blood pressure pre- and post-surgery. Data are means±SEM for n=15 for pre-surgery and n=8 for post-surgery. (B) Mean systolic blood pressure (mmHg) and (C) mean heart rate (bpm). Data are means±SEM for n=15 for pre-surgery, n=3 for vehicle, n=2 for NA, n=2 for Vit D and n=1 for NA and Vit D.

Curriculum Vitae

Kia Mae Peters

EDUCATION

September 2016-Present	MSc. Candidate, Physiology and Pharmacology
	Western University, London, ON, Canada

September 2012-	Bachelor of Medical Sciences, Honours
April 2016	Specialization in Physiology
	Western University, London, ON, Canada

ACADEMIC AWARDS

May 2019	Wayne State Lipid Symposium Poster Award – 3 rd place
2019-Present	Ontario Graduate Scholarship – Indigenous to Canada
June 2018	Canadian Lipoprotein Conference Poster Award
April 2018	Interdisciplinary Development Initiative in Applied Indigenous Scholarship
2018	Graduate Student Innovation Scholar
October 2017	Canadian Lipoprotein Conference Poster Award
2017-2018	Queen Elizabeth II Graduate Scholarship in Science and Technology
November 2016	Physiology & Pharmacology Research Day Poster Award
PUBLICATIONS	

Kia M. Peters, Richard Zhang, Chanho Park, Zengxuan Nong, Hao Yin, Rachel B. Wilson, Brian G. Sutherland, Cynthia G. Sawyez, Geoffrey J. Pickering, Nica M. Borradaile (2019). Vitamin D intervention does not improve vascular regeneration in diet-induced obese male mice with peripheral ischemia. *J Nutr Biochem* 70:65-74.

Kia M. Peters*, Rachel B. Wilson*, Nica M. Borradaile (2018). Non-parenchymal hepatic cell lipotoxicity and the coordinated progression of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin in Lipidol.* 29(5): 417-422. *Authors contributed equally

Sarah J Lehnert, Ian A.E. Butts, Erin W. Flannery, **Kia M. Peters**, Daniel D Heath, and Trevor E. Pitcher (2017). Effects of ovarian fluid and genetic differences on sperm performance and fertilization success of alternative reproductive tactics in Chinook salmon. *J Evol Biol*. 30(6): 1236-1245.

PRESENTATION & CONFERENCES

Peters K, Nong Z, Park C, Wilson R, Zhang R, Sutherland B, Sawyez C, J. Pickering JG, Borradaile N Effects of low dose niacin and vitamin D on vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions. International Symposium on Atherosclerosis, Toronto, Ontario. June, 2018.

[Poster]

Peters K, Nong Z, Park C, Wilson R, Zhang R, Sutherland B, Sawyez C, J. Pickering JG, Borradaile N. Effects of low dose niacin and vitamin D on vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions. Canadian Lipoprotein Conference, Toronto, Ontario. June, 2018. [Poster]

Peters K, Nong Z, Park C, Wilson R, Zhang R, Sutherland B, Sawyez C, J. Pickering JG, Borradaile N. Effects of low dose niacin and vitamin D on endothelial cell angiogenic function and vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions. London Health Research Day, London, Ontario. May, 2018. [Poster]

Peters K, Wilson R, Sawyez C, Sutherland B, Borradaile N. Effects of low dose niacin and vitamin D on endothelial cell angiogenic function and vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions. Physiology & Pharmacology Research Day, Western University, London, Ontario. November, 2017. [Poster]

Peters K, Wilson R, Sawyez C, Sutherland B, Borradaile N. Effects of low dose niacin and vitamin D on endothelial cell angiogenic function and vascular regeneration under lipotoxic conditions. Canadian Lipoprotein Conference, Ottawa, Ontario. October, 2017. [Poster]

Kia M. Peters. Why are we, as Indigenous People, unhealthy?. Caldwell First Family Services Expo and Retreat, Niagara Falls, Ontario. March 25, 2017. [Oral Presentation]

Peters K. Sawyez C, Borradaile N. Effect of vitamin supplementation on endothelial cell angiogenic function during lipotoxicity. London Health Research Day, London, Ontario. March 28, 2017. [Poster]

Kia M. Peters. Did you take your vitamins today?. Caldwell First Nation Annual General Meeting, Leamington, Ontario. February 2017. [Oral Presentation] **Peters K**. & Borradaile N. Vitamin Supplementation for vascular regeneration during metabolic syndrome. Physiology & Pharmacology Research Day, Western University, London, Ontario. November 2016. [Poster]

TEACHING EXPERIENCE

January 2018- April 2018	Teaching Assistant, Western University, London, ON Department of Physiology and Pharmacology Physiology 4100B - Digestion, Metabolism & Metabolic Disease
May 2017- August 2017	Teaching Assistant, Western University, London, ON Department of Physiology and Pharmacology Pharmacology 2060 Summer Session - Introduction to Pharmacology and Therapeutics
January 2017- April 2017	Teaching Assistant, Western University, London, ON Department of Physiology and Pharmacology <i>Pharmacology 2060B - Introduction to Pharmacology and</i> <i>Therapeutics</i>